# Official Journal

# C 403

# of the European Union



English edition

### Information and Notices

Volume 62

29 November 2019

Contents

IV Notices

NOTICES FROM EUROPEAN UNION INSTITUTIONS, BODIES, OFFICES AND AGENCIES

#### **European Commission**

2019/C 403/01	Euro exchange rates — 28 November 2019	1
2019/C 403/02	Commission notice — Handbook on the transfer of sentenced persons and custodial sentences in the European Union	2

V Announcements

PROCEDURES RELATING TO THE IMPLEMENTATION OF THE COMMON COMMERCIAL POLICY

#### **European Commission**

2019/C 403/03

Notice of re-opening the investigation following the judgment of 20 September 2019, in Case T-650/17, with regard to Commission Implementing Regulation (EU) 2017/1146 of 28 June 2017 re-imposing a definitive anti-dumping duty on imports of threaded tube or pipe cast fittings, of malleable cast iron and spheroidal graphite cast iron, originating in the People's Republic of China, manufactured by Jinan Meide Castings Co., Ltd.

PROCEDURES RELATING TO THE IMPLEMENTATION OF COMPETITION POLICY

#### **European Commission**

2019/C 403/04	Prior notification of a concentration (Case M.9631 — Kennedy-Wilson Holdings/AXA Group/JV) Candidate case for simplified procedure (1)	67
2019/C 403/05	Prior notification of a concentration (Case M.9634 — PSP/Aviva/Galleri K) Candidate case for simplified procedure (1)	69



<sup>(1)</sup> Text with EEA relevance.

2019/C 403/06	Prior notification of a concentration (Case M.9596 — ENGIE/Predica/Omnes/Langa) Candidate case for simplified procedure (¹)	7
2019/C 403/07	Prior notification of a concentration (Case M.9606 — ENGIE/Omnes Capital/Predica/EGI8 Portfolio) Candidate case for simplified procedure (¹)	72
	OTHER ACTS	
	European Commission	
2019/C 403/08	Publication of an application for registration of a name pursuant to Article 50(2)(a) of Regulation (EU) No 1151/2012 of the European Parliament and of the Council on quality schemes for agricultural products and foodstuffs	7-
	Corrigenda	
2019/C 403/09	Corrigendum to Special Report No 18/2019 'EU greenhouse gas emissions: Well reported, but better insight needed into future reductions' (OLC 400, 26.11.2019)	7

<sup>(1)</sup> Text with EEA relevance.

#### IV

(Notices)

# NOTICES FROM EUROPEAN UNION INSTITUTIONS, BODIES, OFFICES AND AGENCIES

### **EUROPEAN COMMISSION**

# Euro exchange rates (¹) 28 November 2019

(2019/C 403/01)

1 euro =

	Currency	Exchange rate		Currency	Exchange rate
USD	US dollar	1,1005	CAD	Canadian dollar	1,4625
JPY	Japanese yen	120,50	HKD	Hong Kong dollar	8,6136
DKK	Danish krone	7,4715	NZD	New Zealand dollar	1,7136
GBP	Pound sterling	0,85180	SGD	Singapore dollar	1,5032
SEK	Swedish krona	10,5463	KRW	South Korean won	1 298,00
CHF	Swiss franc	1,0991	ZAR	South African rand	16,2298
ISK	Iceland króna	135,00	CNY	Chinese yuan renminbi	7,7416
NOK	Norwegian krone	10,1130	HRK	Croatian kuna	7,4370
			IDR	Indonesian rupiah	15 517,93
BGN	Bulgarian lev	1,9558	MYR	Malaysian ringgit	4,5929
CZK	Czech koruna	25,574	PHP	Philippine peso	55,900
HUF	Hungarian forint	336,25	RUB	Russian rouble	70,5328
PLN	Polish zloty	4,3212	THB	Thai baht	33,263
RON	Romanian leu	4,7850	BRL	Brazilian real	4,6793
TRY	Turkish lira	6,3477	MXN	Mexican peso	21,5787
AUD	Australian dollar	1,6253	INR	Indian rupee	78,8095

 $<sup>(^{\</sup>scriptscriptstyle 1})$  Source: reference exchange rate published by the ECB.

# ${\bf Commission\ notice-Handbook\ on\ the\ transfer\ of\ sentenced\ persons\ and\ custodial\ sentences\ in\ the\ European\ Union}$

(2019/C 403/02)

#### TABLE OF CONTENTS

Pag	zе
LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS	5
PREFACE	6
INTRODUCTION AND GENERAL LEGAL CONTEXT	6
1. Overview	6
1.1. Main features of the Framework Decision	7
1.1.1. Forwarding	8
1.1.2. Certificate	8
1.1.3. Judgment	8
1.1.4. Sentence	8
1.1.5. The issuing State and the executing State	9
1.2. The principle of mutual recognition	9
1.3. Legal effect of EU framework decisions	9
1.4. Article 267 TFEU: Preliminary ruling procedure	0
PART I: FORWARDING A JUDGMENT AND A CERTIFICATE	0
2. Requirements for forwarding	0
2.1. Scope of the Framework Decision	0
2.1.1. Ratione personae	0
2.1.2. Ratione materiae	0
2.1.3. Ratione temporis	1
2.2. Competent authorities	1
2.3. Choice of the executing State	1
2.3.1. Scenarios pursuant to Article 4(1)	1
2.3.2. Transfer to the Member State of nationality of the sentenced person in which he or she lives (Article 4(1)(a))	2
2.3.3. Transfer to the Member State to which the person will be deported (Article 4(1)(b))	2
2.3.4. Transfer to any other Member State which consents to the transfer (Article 4(1)(c))	2
2.4. Informed consent of the sentenced person	3
2.5. Consent of the executing State	3
2.6. Opinion of the sentenced person	4
2.7. Assessment of social rehabilitation	4
2.7.1. The issuing State must be satisfied	4
2.7.2. Consultation with the executing State where appropriate	4

		2.7.3.	Definition of social rehabilitation	.15
		2.7.4.	Sentence execution modalities	.15
	2.8.	The lis	st of 32 offences which give rise to surrender without verification of double criminality	.15
	2.9.		rable groups: minors and mentally disordered offenders and transfer of psychiatric lth care measures	.16
	2.10	. Funda	mental rights considerations by the issuing State	.16
3.	Proc	edure fo	r forwarding	.17
	3.1.	Subject	s entitled to initiate the procedure	.17
	3.2.	Procedu	are to obtain the opinion of the sentenced person	.17
	3.3.	Notifica	ation of the sentenced person (Article 6(4) and form Annex II)	.18
	3.4.		ents to be	.18
		3.4.1.	Certificate	.18
		3.4.2.	Judgment	.19
	3.5.	Useful	supplementary information by the issuing State	.22
	3.6.	Forwar	ding [Transmitting]	.22
	3.7.	Reques	for information on provisions on possible early or conditional release	.22
	3.8.	Reques	t for provisional arrest	.23
	3.9.	Withdr	awal of the certificate	.23
PA	RT II:	RECOGN	ITION OF THE JUDGMENT AND ENFORCEMENT OF THE SENTENCE	.24
4.	Proc	edure fo	r recognition	.24
	4.1.	Time li	mit for taking the decision on the recognition and remedies against the transfer decision	.24
	4.2.	Reques	t for translation of the judgment	.24
	4.3.	Postpor	nement	.24
	4.4.	Provisio	onal arrest	.25
5.	Deci	sion on	recognition and enforcement	.25
	5.1.	Genera	duty to recognise and enforce	.25
	5.2.	Consen	t of the executing State	.25
	5.3.	The list	of 32 offences for which there is no verification of double criminality	.25
	5.4.	Adapta	tion of the sentence	.26
	5.5.	Ground	ls for non-recognition and non-enforcement	.27
		5.5.1.	Incomplete or incorrect certificate (Article 9(1)(a))	.27
		5.5.2.	Non-compliance with the criteria for forwarding (Article 9(1)(b)	.27
		5.5.3.	Ne bis in idem (Article 9(1)(c))	.27
		5.5.4	Lack of double criminality (Article 9(1)(d))	.27
		5.5.5	Enforcement of the sentence statute-barred (Article 9(1)(e))	.28
		5.5.6	Immunity under the law of the executing State (Article 9(1)(f))	.28
		5.5.7.	The age of criminal responsibility (Article 9(1)(g))	.28

5.5.8. The remainder of the sentence to be served is too short (Article 9(1)(h))	28
5.5.9. Trials in absentia (Article 9(1)(i))	28
5.5.10. Prosecution for offences prior to transfer (Article 9(1)(j))	29
5.5.11. Measure of psychiatric or health care or another measure involving deprivation of (Article 9(1)(k))	
5.5.12. Extraterritoriality (Article 9(1)(l))	30
5.6. Partial recognition and enforcement	30
6. Transfer of the sentenced person	30
6.1. Time limits for the physical transfer	30
6.2. Transit via another Member State	30
6.3. Costs of transfer	31
6.4. Travel documents	31
7. Enforcement of the sentence	31
7.1. Law governing enforcement	31
7.2. Deduction	31
7.3. Early and conditional release	31
7.4. Amnesty, pardon	31
7.5. Review of the judgment	32
7.6. Right to enforce the judgment	32
7.7. Communication and information duties	32
8. Rule of speciality	32
PART III: MISCELLANEOUS	33
9. Communication between the competent authorities at the different stages of the procedur	e33
10. Relationship with other agreements	34
11. Links with other instruments on judicial cooperation in criminal matters	34
11.1. Framework Decision 2002/584/JHA on the European arrest warrant	34
11.2. Other instruments	35
11.2.1. Directive 2012/29/EU on victims' rights	35
11.2.2. Framework Decision 2008/947/JHA on the application of the principle of recognition of probation decisions and alternative sanctions	mutual35
ANNEX I — Framework Decision 2008/909/JHA, unofficial consolidation	37
ANNEX II — Transfer Certificate	52
ANNEX III — Notification of the sentenced person	58
ANNEX IV — Flowchart Framework Decision 2008/909/JHA	59
ANNEX V — Sources of information	60
ANNEX VI — List of judgments of the Court of Justice concerning the Framework Decision 200	08/909/JHA61
ANNEX VII — List of judgments of the Court of Justice concerning the Framework Decision 200	02/584 62

#### LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

CISA Convention | Convention implementing the Schengen Agreement of 19 June 1990

EAW European arrest warrant

ECHR Convention for the Protection of Human Rights and Fundamental Freedoms

ECtHR European Court of Human Rights

EJN European Judicial Network in criminal matters

EuroPris European Organisation of Prison and Correctional Services

Framework Decision 2002/584 | Council Framework Decision 2002/584/JHA of 13 June 2002 on the

European arrest warrant and surrender procedures between Member States

The Framework Decision Council Framework Decision 2008/909/JHA of 27 November 2008 on the

application of the principle of mutual recognition to judgments in criminal matters imposing custodial sentences or measures involving deprivation of liberty for the purpose of their enforcement in the European Union

Framework Decision 2008/947 | Council Framework Decision 2008/947/JHA of 27 November 2008 on the

application of the principle of mutual recognition to judgments and probation decisions with a view to the supervision of probation measures

and alternative sanctions

Framework Decision 2009/299 Council Framework Decision 2009/299/JHA of 26 February 2009

amending Framework Decisions 2002/584/JHA, 2005/214/JHA, 2006/783/JHA, 2008/909/JHA and 2008/947/JHA, thereby enhancing the procedural rights of persons and fostering the application of the principle of mutual recognition to decisions rendered in the absence of the person

concerned at the trial

TEU Treaty on European Union

TFEU Treaty on the Functioning of the European Union

Victims' Rights Directive Directive 2012/29/EU of the European Parliament and of the Council of 25

October 2012 establishing minimum standards on the rights, support and protection of victims of crime, and replacing Council Framework Decision

2001/220/JHA

1983 CoE Convention Council of Europe Convention on the Transfer of Sentenced Persons of 21

March 1983

1997 CoE Additional Protocol Additional Protocol to Council of Europe Convention on the Transfer of

Sentenced Persons of 18 December 1997

#### Disclaimer:

This handbook is neither legally binding nor exhaustive. It is without prejudice to existing Union law and its future development. It is also without prejudice to the authoritative interpretation of Union law which may be given by the Court of Justice of the European Union.

#### **PREFACE**

This handbook aims to provide Member States and their designated competent authorities with practical guidance in applying the Council Framework Decision 2008/909/JHA of 27 November 2008 (hereinafter: 'the Framework Decision'), as amended by the Council Framework Decision 2009/299/JHA of 26 February 2009 on trials in absentia (¹) (hereinafter: 'Framework Decision 2009/299'). The Framework Decision's implementation date was set for 5 December 2011. In drafting this Handbook, the Commission has taken on board the views expressed by practitioners in numerous experts' meetings organised in cooperation with the European Organisation of Prison and Correctional Services (hereinafter: 'EuroPris') where the participants shared the challenges and obstacles in implementing this instrument and in undertaking prisoner transfers in practice (²). Moreover, experts invited by the Commission were consulted on a draft document. An implementation report on the Framework Decision was published on 5 February 2014 (³).

The handbook is available on the internet at: https://e-justice.europa.eu and on the website of the European Judicial Network (hereinafter: 'EJN') (4) in all official languages of the Union.

Information on the implementation of this Framework Decision and the Declarations made by the different Member States can be found on the website of the EJN (5).

A valuable document, which contains practical guidelines, is the EuroPris 'Resource Book on the Transfer of Sentenced Persons' (6).

In accordance with Article 3 of Council Decision 2002/187/JHA, one of the objectives of Eurojust is to improve the execution of requests for, and decisions on, judicial cooperation, including requests and decisions based on instruments that give effect to the principle of mutual recognition. Eurojust can thus act as facilitator and coordinator in transfer of prisoners cases (7).

The information contained in this Handbook is up to date until 1 July 2019.

#### INTRODUCTION AND GENERAL LEGAL CONTEXT

#### 1. **Overview**

Judicial relations between the Member States are underpinned by mutual confidence in other Member States legal systems, which enables recognition by the executing State of decisions taken by the issuing State's authorities with only limited possibilities to oppose such recognition.

Over the last decades, it has become more frequent for Member States to convict and sentence citizens from other EU Member States to custodial sentences or measures involving deprivation of liberty (\*). The most recently available figures (\*) show that the percentage of citizens of other EU Member States out of the total prison population per Member State ranges from 0,3 % (PL and RO) to 39,4 % (LU). Some are habitually residents in the Member State in which they are imprisoned. Some of those residents may however be subject to deportation at the completion of sentence.

For many convicted citizens of EU Member States the enforcement of the sentence in the Member State of conviction may not be optimal in view of their social rehabilitation.

The Framework Decision increases the possibilities to deal with a sentenced foreign person in terms of transferring him or her to another EU Member State with a view to enhancing the person's rehabilitation.

The Framework Decision applies to all EU citizens and third country nationals located in an EU Member State. With respect to foreign nationals, however, who are not residing in an EU Member State, other international instruments of judicial cooperation apply, such as the Council of Europe Convention on the Transfer of Sentenced Persons of 21 March 1983 (hereinafter: '1983 CoE Convention') and the Additional Protocol to this Convention of

- (¹) Framework Decision 2009/299 amended the Framework Decision by replacing the ground for refusal on in absentia of the Framework Decision. These provisions concern situations where an executing judicial authority has received a request concerning execution of a custodial sentence arising from proceedings in the issuing Member State where the person was not present. The current Handbook includes the consolidated version of the Framework Decision and the certificate, taking into account the above-mentioned amendments.
- (2) See www.europris.org
- (3) COM(2014) 57 final of 5 February 2014, p. 5.
- (4) https://www.ejn-crimjust.europa.eu/
- (6) https://www.europris.org/file/europris-resource-book-on-the-transfer-of-sentenced-prisoners-under-eu-framework-decision-909/
- (7) Article 2(2)(b) of Regulation (EU) 2018/1727 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 14 November 2018 on the European Union Agency for Criminal Justice Cooperation (Eurojust), and replacing and repealing Council Decision 2002/187/JHA (OJ L 295, 21.11.2018, p. 138) which shall apply as from 12 December 2019.
- (\*) United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime, Handbook on the International Transfer of Sentenced Persons, 2012, p. 1, available via: http://www.unodc.org/documents/justice-and-prison-reform/11-88322\_ebook.pdf.
- (\*) See Council of Europe Annual Penal Statistics, SPACE I Prison Populations Survey 2018 Statistics available via: http://wp.unil.ch/space/files/2019/04/FinalReportSPACEI2018\_190402.pdf

18 December 1997 (hereinafter: '1997 CoE Additional Protocol') (10).

This 1983 CoE Convention also provided an initial answer to facilitate cross border transfers within the EU. Since 5 December 2011, however, the Framework Decision has replaced the 1983 CoE Convention and its 1997 CoE Additional Protocol among EU Member States.

One of the major changes of the Framework Decision compared to the 1983 CoE Convention, is the shift to a compulsory system of prisoner transfers for certain situations, while at the same time enabling much broader possibilities for transfer than before. The need for consent for each transfer by both states and the person concerned has indeed led to difficulties in the application of the 1983 CoE Convention. To overcome this issue, Schengen members had already decided to supplement the 1983 CoE Convention through adding the possibility of 'forced transfer'. According to Articles 67 to 69 of the 1990 Convention implementing the Schengen Agreement (hereinafter: 'CISA Convention'), the consent of the individual to serve a sentence in their country of nationality is not necessary, if they have avoided the enforcement of a penalty or detention order by fleeing to that country. This innovation in the CISA Convention was mirrored in the 1997 CoE Additional Protocol to the 1983 CoE Convention.

Both the 1983 CoE Convention and the Framework Decision primarily intend to facilitate the social rehabilitation of prisoners by giving foreigners convicted of a criminal offence the possibility of serving their sentences in another Member State.

Finally, the Framework Decision applies to the transfer of prisoners who continue to serve their sentences and does therefore not deal with the deportation of offenders who have completed their sentences and are thus no longer subject to criminal proceedings. However, the Framework Decision should be applied in accordance with applicable Union legislation, including Directive 2004/38/EC of the European Parliament and of the Council on the right of citizens of the Union and their family members to move and reside freely within the territory of the Member State. Article 28 of that Directive states that EU citizens can only be deported from another Member State for reasons of public policy or public security.

#### 1.1. Main features of the Framework Decision

The Framework Decision establishes in what situations and how EU Member States shall cooperate concerning the recognition of judgments and the enforcement of sentences imposed by another Member State, with a view to facilitating the social rehabilitation of the sentenced person. The instrument intends to enhance efficient cooperation, compared to the 1983 CoE Convention, by applying the mutual recognition principle requiring Member States to trust each other's judicial decisions. Therefore, the Framework Decision takes a different approach on some of the 1983 CoE Convention's core features:

- The Framework Decision imposes in principle an obligation to accept requests for transfer in two situations. There is, however, no obligation for the issuing State to forward a judgment for the purposes of its recognition and enforcement in another Member State.
- Transfers can only be refused on the basis of a limited number of grounds of non-recognition or non-enforcement.
- The Framework Decision limits the situations where consent of the sentenced person is required. Already under the 1997 CoE Additional Protocol this consent was no longer necessary when transfer was sought to a State to which the person had fled (11), or when the sentenced person was subject to an expulsion or deportation order to the requested State (12). In addition to these two exemptions, a third exemption is provided in the Framework Decision where the transfer is sought to the Member State of nationality in which the sentenced person lives.

<sup>(10)</sup> Both the 1983 CoE Convention and its 1997 CoE Additional Protocol are available via: http://conventions.coe.int/Treaty/en/Treaties/Html/112.htm

<sup>(11)</sup> Cf. Article 2(3) of the 1997 CoE Additional Protocol.

<sup>(12)</sup> Cf. Article 3(1) of the 1997 CoE Additional Protocol.

- The traditional verification of the requirement of double criminality (13) is abolished for a list of 32 offences (subject, however, to the possibility for Member States to maintain it) (14).
- The instrument prescribes a clear timeframe for the procedure.
- The Framework Decision provides for a continued enforcement of sentences as imposed by the issuing State, with limited possibilities for the executing State to adapt the sentence under strict conditions. The issuing State has the final say regarding the transfer, if it is satisfied with the adaptation of the sentence and the modalities for execution of the sentence.

#### 1.1.1. Forwarding

The forwarding of the judgment and the certificate may take place where the competent authority of the issuing State – where appropriate after consultation with the competent authority of the executing State – is satisfied that the transfer and enforcement of the sentence by the executing State would serve the purpose of facilitating the social rehabilitation of the sentenced person (Article 4(2)).

#### 1.1.2. Certificate

The issuing State forwards the judgment to the Member State to which it can transfer the sentenced person, i.e. the executing State (Article 4(1)). To expedite the process, the judgment is accompanied by a standard certificate, which includes the information needed for the transfer (Articles 4 and 5, see Annex I to the Framework Decision).

The certificate has to be completed in a correct manner and has to correspond to the judgment. The certificate has to be signed and its content certified as accurate by the competent authority of the issuing State.

It shall be translated in the official language – or, when more official languages are applicable, one of the official languages – of the executing State (Article 23(1)). Each Member State may, however, deposit a declaration with the General Secretariat of the Council that it will accept a translation in one or more of the official languages of the EU.

If sections of the certificate are not completed or lack detail, this results in a situation where the executing State lacks sufficient information to take a decision on the transfer and has to request further information from the issuing State, thereby causing delay to the process (see Article 9(1)(a)).

Standard certificates are available in all official EU languages. Declarations on the languages accepted by the Member States can be consulted on the website of the EJN (15).

The Framework Decision employs certain definitions (under Article 1(a) to (d)) that may require additional explanation. The following paragraphs present the relevant terminology of the instrument.

#### 1.1.3. Judgment

A 'judgment' shall mean 'a final decision or order of a court of the issuing State imposing a sentence on a natural person'. The Framework Decision requires that the judgment or order of a court that is meant to be forwarded is a final decision (Article 1(a)), i.e. all national appeal options against the decision have been exhausted, or the time limits for such remedies expired (16).

#### 1.1.4. Sentence

A 'sentence' shall mean 'any custodial sentence or any measure involving deprivation of liberty imposed for a limited or unlimited period of time on account of a criminal offence on the basis of criminal proceedings' (Article 1(b)).

<sup>(13)</sup> Cf. Article 3(1)(e) of the 1983 CoE Convention.

<sup>(14)</sup> Many Member States continue to verify double criminality, see declarations pursuant to Article 7(4) made by: AT, CZ, DE, FR, HR, HU, IE, LT, LV, NL, PL, RO and SI.

<sup>(15)</sup> The webpage is available at the following link:

https://www.ejn-crimjust.europa.eu/ejn/libcategories.aspx?Id=36

<sup>(16)</sup> See Judgment of the Court of Justice of 25 January 2017, van Vemde, C-582/15, ECLI:EU:C:2017:37. In this case the Court of Justice established that the term 'judgment' must be interpreted as an autonomous and uniform concept of EU law, and covers a judgment which is issued in criminal proceedings and which makes final the sentence imposed on the person sentenced (paragraphs 23-27).

Article 3(3) specifies that the Framework Decision shall apply only to the recognition of judgments and the enforcement of sentences within the meaning of the Framework Decision. The fact that, in addition to the sentence, a fine or a confiscation order has been imposed, which has not yet been paid, recovered or enforced, shall not prevent a judgment from being forwarded. The mutual recognition of decisions imposing fines and confiscation orders is not covered by the Framework Decision, but by other instruments such as Council Framework Decision 2005/214/JHA (17) on the cross-border enforcement of financial penalties and Council Framework Decision 2006/783/JHA (18) on confiscation.

#### 1.1.5. The issuing State and the executing State

The Framework Decision refers to the 'issuing State' as 'the Member State in which a judgment is delivered', while the 'executing State' is 'the Member State to which a judgment is forwarded for the purpose of its recognition and enforcement' (Article 1(c) and (d)).

#### 1.2. The principle of mutual recognition

Following the endorsement of mutual recognition as the cornerstone for judicial cooperation in criminal matters, this principle was also applied as a basis for adopting the Framework Decision in 2008 (19).

This principle implies that a Member State has to recognise and enforce judicial decisions in criminal matters issued by another Member State, except where one of the exhaustive grounds for refusal applies. It is based upon a high level of mutual trust between EU Member States.

The concept of mutual trust is based on the assumption that all EU Member States are fully compliant with principles of freedom, democracy and respect for human rights, fundamental freedoms and the rule of law.

#### 1.3. Legal effect of EU framework decisions

According to their legal basis (Article 34(2)(b) of the Treaty on European Union (hereinafter: 'TEU'), in the version applicable before the entry into force of the Lisbon Treaty), framework decisions are binding upon the Member States as to the result to be achieved but leave to the national authorities the choice of form and methods; framework decisions have no direct effect. Under the Lisbon Treaty, the Framework Decision has not been subject to any repeal, annulment or amendment (as referred to in Article 9 of Protocol No 36 on transitional provisions adopted on the entry into force of the Treaty of Lisbon). Consequently, its nature has not changed, and in particular, it has no direct effect (20).

However, it is clear from the Court of Justice's settled case law that the binding character of a framework decision places on national authorities, including national courts, an obligation to interpret national law in conformity with EU law by taking the whole body of domestic law into consideration and applying interpretative methods. When those courts apply domestic law, they are therefore bound to interpret it, as far as possible, in the light of the wording and the purpose of the framework decision concerned in order to achieve the result sought by it. This obligation to interpret national law in conformity with EU law is inherent in the system of the Treaty on the Functioning of the European Union (hereinafter: 'TFEU'), since it permits national courts, for the matters within their jurisdiction, to ensure the full effectiveness of EU law when they rule on the disputes before them (21).

<sup>(17)</sup> Council Framework Decision 2005/214/JHA of 24 February 2005 on the application of the principle of mutual recognition to financial penalties (OJ L 76, 22.3.2005, p. 16).

<sup>(18)</sup> Council Framework Decision 2006/783/JHA of 6 October 2006 on the application of the principle of mutual recognition to confiscation orders (OJ L 328, 24.11.2006, p. 59). This Framework Decision has been replaced by Regulation (EU) 2018/1805 of the European Parliament and the Council of 14 November 2018 on the mutual recognition of freezing orders and confiscation orders (OJ L 303/1 of 28.11.2018) which shall apply as from 19 December 2020.

<sup>(19)</sup> The principle of mutual recognition was endorsed in the Tampere Conclusions (the European Council Conclusions) of 15 and 16 October 1999 and reaffirmed in the Hague Programme of 4 and 5 November 2004 (the Presidency Conclusions) for strengthening freedom, security and justice in the European Union.

<sup>(20)</sup> Judgment of the Court of Justice (Grand Chamber) of 8 November 2016, Ognyanov, C-554/14, ECLI:EU:C:2016:835, paragraph 56.

<sup>(21)</sup> See chronologically Judgment of the Court of Justice (Grand Chamber) of 16 June 2005, Pupino, C-105/03, ECLIEU:C:2005:386, paragraphs 33-34; Judgment of the Court of Justice (Grand Chamber) of 5 September 2012, Lopes Da Silva Jorge, C-42/11, ECLI:EU: C:2012:517, paragraph 53; Judgment of the Court of Justice (Grand Chamber) of 8 November 2016, Ognyanov, C-554/14, ECLI:EU: C:2016:835, paragraph 56; Judgment of the Court of Justice of 29 June 2017, Popławski, C-579/15, ECLI:EU:C:2017:503, paragraph 46

It is true that the principle of interpreting national law in conformity with EU law has certain limitations. Thus, the obligation on the national court to refer to the content of a framework decision when interpreting and applying the relevant rules of its national law is limited by general principles of law, particularly those of legal certainty and non-retroactivity. In particular, those principles preclude an interpretation leading to the criminal liability of individuals determined or aggravated on the basis of a framework decision alone, absent any legislation implementing its provisions, where they are in breach of those provisions. Moreover, the principle of conforming interpretation cannot serve as the basis for an interpretation of national law *contra legem* (22).

However, the requirement to interpret national law in conformity with EU law includes the obligation on national courts, including those ruling as courts of last instance, to alter, where necessary, settled national case law if that case law is based on an interpretation of national law that is incompatible with the objectives of a framework decision. It is therefore for the competent court to ensure that the Framework Decision is given full effect, and if necessary, not to apply, on its own authority, the interpretation adopted by Supreme Court, if that interpretation is not compatible with EU law (<sup>23</sup>).

#### 1.4. Article 267 TFEU: Preliminary ruling procedure

The Court of Justice can interpret framework decisions like any other measure of EU law. In the area of police and judicial cooperation in criminal matters, all courts of any Member State can, as of 1 December 2014, in disputes which have been brought before them, refer questions to the Court of Justice about the interpretation of European Union law or the validity of a European Union act. The Court of Justice does not decide the dispute itself. It is for the national court to dispose of the case in accordance with the Court's decision, which is similarly binding on other national courts before which a similar issue is raised. The preliminary ruling procedure is a non-contentious proceeding designed to enable the Court of Justice to guide national courts on how to interpret EU law, so that they can apply it correctly.

The essential characteristics of the preliminary ruling procedure can be found in the Court of Justice's 'Recommendations to national courts and tribunals in relation to the initiation of preliminary ruling proceedings' (24).

In 2017, the average time for consideration of a preliminary ruling was less than 16 months (25). This can be a long time to wait for someone who is in detention (26). Accordingly, since 2008, the Court of Justice has had in place an urgent procedure for preliminary rulings, called the 'PPU' (procédure préjudicielle d'urgence). In 2017, the average time for consideration of these cases was on average just 2.9 months (27).

#### PART I: FORWARDING A JUDGMENT AND A CERTIFICATE

#### 2. Requirements for forwarding

#### 2.1. Scope of the Framework Decision

#### 2.1.1. Ratione personae

The recognition of a judgment and enforcement of a sentence shall apply to all EU citizens and to third countries nationals, who are either in the issuing State or in the executing State (Article 3(2)).

#### 2.1.2. Ratione materiae

With a view to facilitating the social rehabilitation of the sentenced person, the Framework Decision covers any custodial sentence or any measure involving deprivation of liberty imposed for a limited or unlimited period of time on account of a criminal offence on the basis of criminal proceedings (Article 1(b)).

As is clear from the definition, any judgment, following criminal proceedings on account of a criminal offence, and resulting in a deprivation of liberty, may be forwarded under the Framework Decision. This means that decisions imposing internment – following the establishment of the offender's full or partial criminal unaccountability due to a mental disability (see recital 20) – are included in the definition used in the instrument.

<sup>(22)</sup> Judgment of the Court of Justice of 29 June 2017, Poplawski, C-579/15, ECLI:EU:C:2017:503, paragraph 32-33 (and the case law cited).

<sup>(23)</sup> Judgment of the Court of Justice (Grand Chamber) of 8 November 2016, Ognyanov, C-554/14, ECLI:EU:C:2016:835, paragraph 70.

<sup>(24)</sup> OJ C 257, 20.7.2018, p. 1.

<sup>(25)</sup> https://curia.europa.eu/jcms/upload/docs/application/pdf/2018-04/\_ra\_2017\_en.pdf, page 13.

<sup>(26)</sup> In that respect, Article 267 TFEU states that if a question of EU law is raised in a case pending before a court or tribunal of a Member State with regard to a person in custody, the Court shall act with the minimum of delay.

<sup>(27)</sup> https://curia.europa.eu/jcms/upload/docs/application/pdf/2018-04/\_ra\_2017\_en.pdf.

In addition, so-called combined sentences – where the judicial authority has deemed it necessary to impose a combination of a custodial measure together with another measure involving deprivation of liberty, such as psychiatric treatment – are covered by the Framework Decision.

#### 2.1.3. Ratione temporis

The Framework Decision applies as from 5 December 2011 (Article 26).

Transfer requests received before 5 December 2011 shall continue to be governed in accordance with the existing legal instruments on the transfer of sentenced persons. Requests received after that date shall be governed by the rules adopted by Member States pursuant to this Framework Decision (Article 28(1)).

However, Member States had the possibility, on the date of adoption of the Framework Decision, to make a declaration indicating that, with respect to final judgments issued before a specified date (which can be no later than 5 December 2011), they will continue to apply the existing legal instruments on the transfer of sentenced persons (Article 28(2)). The date of adoption of the Framework Decision was 27 November 2008.

Four Member States (Ireland, Malta, the Netherlands (28) and Poland) made such declarations. However, those Member States did so after the date of adoption of this Framework Decision, i.e. after 27 November 2008. In the Commission's view, these declarations are therefore not valid and the time limitation should be removed by Member States from their legislation forthwith (29).

#### 2.2. Competent authorities

The main actors ensuring cooperation under the Framework Decision are the competent authorities of the issuing State and the executing State. Member States are free to designate their competent authority or authorities under their national laws, both when acting as an issuing State or an executing State (Article 2).

It is noteworthy that the Framework Decision does not limit the definition of 'competent authority' to a judicial authority, allowing Member States the discretion to select the competent authority deemed most appropriate to deal with the procedures under this instrument. In some Member States, these tasks have been conferred on the Ministry of Justice while in other Member States, they have been entrusted to judicial or quasi-judicial bodies. The Member States have to inform the General Secretariat of the Council of the European Union, which makes this information available (Article 2) (30).

Certain Member States have accepted a system of devolved jurisdictions, meaning that all courts have been appointed as competent authorities. This may lead to complications in identifying the relevant authority and to diverging approaches within one and the same Member State. Some Member States have countered this by the appointment of a central authority dealing with incoming requests (31).

#### 2.3. Choice of the executing State

#### 2.3.1. Scenarios pursuant to Article 4(1)

Article 4(1) of the Framework Decision provides for the possibility to forward the judgment and the certificate to:

— the Member State of nationality of the sentenced person in which he or she lives,

0

— the Member State of nationality to which, while not being the Member State where he or she lives, the sentenced person will be deported once he or she is released from the enforcement of the sentence on the basis of an expulsion or deportation order,

(28) The Netherlands has however withdrawn this declaration with effect as from 1 June 2018.

(30) The latest update can be found on the website of the EJN. https://www.ejn-crimjust.europa.eu/ejn/libcategories.aspx?Id=36.

<sup>(29)</sup> This approach is shared by Advocate General Bot who, in the van Vemde case, stated that 'the declaration of the Kingdom of the Netherlands was not made in a valid manner since it was presented out of time' (Opinion delivered on 12 October 2016 in C-582/15, ECLI:EU:C:2016:766, paragraph 26). The Court suggested a strict interpretation of the deadline so as 'to guarantee the objective pursued by the Framework Decision' (Judgment of the Court of Justice of 25 January 2017, van Vemde, C-582/15, ECLI:EU: C:2017:37, paragraph 31). See also the Judgment of the Court of Justice (Grand Chamber) of 24 June 2019 in Case C-573/17, Daniel Adam Poplawski.

<sup>(31)</sup> Information on contact details of the competent executing authorities can be found in the 'Judicial Atlas' on the website of the EJN: https://www.ejn-crimjust.europa.eu/ejn/WorkerPage.aspx?x1=AC.

or

— any other Member State the competent authority of which consents to the forwarding of the judgment and the certificate, subject to the consent of the sentenced person where required (see Article 4(3) in conjunction with Article 4(6) and Article 4(7), and Article 6).

## 2.3.2. Transfer to the Member State of nationality of the sentenced person in which he or she lives (Article 4(1)(a))

Determining where a person lives for the purposes of Article 4(1)(a) is an important aspect of the correct application of the Framework Decision and is directly linked to the compulsory nature of that provision. When this condition is not fulfilled, the sentence transfer process will often require the consent of a sentenced person (see infra for the other situations where consent is not required).

The notion of 'the State in which the sentenced person lives' is further clarified in recital 17. According to this recital, the State in which the person lives indicates the place to which the person is attached based on habitual residence and on elements such as family, social or professional ties (32).

Inspiration may be drawn from the ruling of the Court of Justice in the *Kozłowski* case. In the context of Council Framework Decision 2002/584/JHA on the European arrest warrant and the surrender procedures between Member States (33)(hereinafter: 'the Framework Decision 2002/584'), the Court held that the ascertainment of a person's connection with an executing State needs to be based on an overall assessment of 'various objective factors characterising the situation of that person, including, in particular, the length, nature and conditions of his presence and the family and economic connections which that person has with the executing Member State' (34). Moreover, the Court stated that the term 'resident' means that the person has established his actual place of residence there, and that the person is 'staying' in that Member State when, following a stable period of presence in that State, he or she has acquired connections with that State which are of a similar degree to those resulting from residence (35).

#### 2.3.3. Transfer to the Member State to which the person will be deported (Article 4(1)(b))

According to Article 4(1)(b), the judgment and the certificate may also be forwarded to the Member State of nationality, while not being the Member State where the sentenced person lives, but to which he or she will be deported, once he or she is released from the enforcement of the sentence. For this provision to apply it is required that the underlying expulsion or deportation order is included in the judgment or in a judicial or administrative decision or any other measure taken consequential to the judgment.

#### 2.3.4. Transfer to any other Member State which consents to the transfer (Article 4(1)(c))

The third situation which is covered by the scope of the Framework Decision (Article 4(1)(c)) applies when the issuing State wishes to forward the judgment and the certificate to a Member State other than the Member State of nationality in which the sentenced person lives or to which this person will be deported on the basis of an expulsion or deportation order. This can, for example, be the Member State where the sentenced person is residing or is studying, or the Member State of which this person is a national, but where he or she neither lives nor to which he or she will be deported.

In that situation, prior consent of the executing State is needed (Article 4(1)(c)), and consultation between the competent authorities is mandatory (Article 4(3)). The competent authorities should take into account such elements as, for example, the duration of the residence or other links to the executing State. In cases where the sentenced person could be transferred to a Member State and to a third country under national law or international instruments, the competent authorities of the issuing State and executing States should, in consultations, consider whether enforcement in the executing State would enhance the aim of social rehabilitation better than enforcement in the third country (recital 8).

<sup>(32)</sup> See also the pending request for a preliminary ruling in Case C-495/18, YX, from Najvyšší súd republiky (the Supreme Court of the Slovak Republic) lodged on 30 July 2018.

<sup>(33)</sup> Council Framework Decision 2002/584/JHA of 13 June 2002 on the European arrest warrant and surrender procedures between Member States (OJ L 190, 18.7.2002, p. 1).

<sup>(34)</sup> Judgment of the Court of Justice (Grand Chamber) of 17 July 2008, Kozłowski, C-66/08, ECLI:EU:C:2008:437, paragraph 48.

<sup>(35)</sup> The Kozłowski case concerned a preliminary question regarding EAW proceedings, where the Court had to rule on the interpretation of the connection between a person who is not a national of the executing Member State and the latter Member State (see paragraph 53 of the judgment). This judgment was later confirmed in the Wolzenburg case (Judgment of the Court of Justice (Grand Chamber) of 6 October 2009; C-123/08, ECLI:EU:C:2009:616, paragraph 70).

Prior consent of the sentenced person is always required, except in the specific situation provided for in Article 6(2)(c).

#### 2.4. Informed consent of the sentenced person

One of the novelties introduced by the Framework Decision in the area of transfer of sentenced persons – compared to previous international transfer regimes – is that it increases the number of situations where the consent of the sentenced person is not required.

The consent of the sentenced person is not required (Article 6(2)) when:

- the person is a national of the executing State and also lives there, or
- the person will be deported to the executing State once he or she is released from the enforcement of the sentence on the basis of an expulsion or deportation order included in the judgment or in a judicial or administrative decision or any other measure consequential to the judgement, or
- the person has fled or otherwise returned to the executing State in view of pending criminal proceedings against him or her in the issuing State or following the conviction in that issuing State.

In all other cases, the informed consent of the sentenced person is required.

Article 6(4) contains an obligation for the issuing State to inform the sentenced person, in a language which he or she understands, that it has decided to forward the judgment together with the certificate by using the standard form of the notification set out in Annex II (see also sections 3.2 and 3.3). When the sentenced person is in the executing State at the time of that decision, that form shall be transmitted to the executing State which shall inform the sentenced person accordingly.

Because of the importance of social rehabilitation as a leading principle of the Framework Decision, it must be ensured that the person concerned is properly consulted in transfer decisions. It is therefore recommended that basic information is provided by the issuing State to the sentenced person in order to allow that person to give an informed consent or an informed opinion. Such information could include the logistics of the transfer, prison regimes in the executing State on early and conditional release arrangements.

In cases where the sentenced person does not consent to the transfer, no transfer is possible where such consent is required (Articles 4(1) and 6(1)). In the situation where no consent is required, a negative opinion of the sentenced person has to be taken into account but does not constitute a ground for refusal on social rehabilitation (recital 10).

#### 2.5. Consent of the executing State

The consent of the executing State is required in all other situations than those covered by Articles 4(1)(a) and (b) (e.g. where the person is a national of the executing State, but does not live there nor will be deported to it; or where the person is residing in the executing State without being a national of that State) (Article 4(1)(c)). In this case, consultation between the competent authorities of the issuing State and the executing State is mandatory and the executing State can refuse cooperation by not consenting to the forwarding of the judgment to it (recital 8).

However, Article 4(7) enables each Member State to make a declaration indicating that its prior consent is not required for the forwarding of the judgment and the certificate if the sentenced person:

- (a) lives in and has been legally residing continuously for at least five years in the executing State and will retain a permanent right of residence in that State (36); and/or
- (b) is a national of the executing State in cases other than those provided for in Article 4 paragraph 1(a) and (b).

Such declaration is valid in its relations with other Member States that have given the same notification either at the time of the adoption of the Framework Decision or at any time later (Article 4(7)). Declarations under Article 4(7) can be consulted on the website of the EJN ( $^{37}$ ).

<sup>(36)</sup> The term 'permanent right of residence' is explained in the second subparagraph of Article 4(7). In this context, as also recalled by recital 16, the Framework Decision should be applied in accordance with the applicable Union legislation including in particular Council Directive 2004/38/EC of 29 April 2004 on the right of citizens of the Union and their family members to move and reside freely within the territory of the Member States and Council Directive 2003/109/EC of 25 November 2003 concerning the status of third-country nationals who are long term residents.

<sup>(37)</sup> http://www.ejn-crimjust.europa.eu/ejn/libcategories.aspx?Id=36

In implementing this Framework Decision, Member States shall adopt measures, in particular taking into account the purpose of facilitating social rehabilitation of the sentenced person, constituting the basis on which their competent authorities have to take their decisions whether or not to consent to the forwarding of the judgment and the certificate in cases pursuant to Article 4(1)(c) (Article 4(6)).

#### 2.6. Opinion of the sentenced person

Even if no consent of the sentenced person is required, it is required that the sentenced person, when he or she is still in the issuing State, shall be given the opportunity to state his or her opinion (orally or in writing) on the transfer, recognition and enforcement of the sentence (Article 6(3)).

Although the opinion of the sentenced person cannot constitute a ground for refusal on social rehabilitation (recital 10), the opinion needs to be taken into account when assessing the facilitation of the social rehabilitation and the appropriateness of the transfer sought. Moreover, when the sentenced person has availed himself or herself of the opportunity to state this opinion, a written record of this opinion shall be forwarded to the executing State so that it may be incorporated in its own reasoned opinion regarding the rehabilitation purpose (Article 6(3)).

#### 2.7. Assessment of social rehabilitation

#### 2.7.1. The issuing State must be satisfied

In accordance with its recital 15, the Framework Decision should be applied in accordance with the right of citizens of the Union to move and reside freely within the territory of the Member States conferred by Article 18 of the Treaty establishing European Community, which is now enshrined in Article 21 of the TFEU.

As mentioned above, social rehabilitation is a key aspect of the Framework Decision (<sup>38</sup>). The competent authority of the issuing State shall be 'satisfied that the enforcement of the sentence by the executing State would serve the purpose of facilitating the social rehabilitation of the sentenced person' (cf. recital 9 and Article 4(2)).

The assessment of the facilitated social rehabilitation may not be restricted to the mere establishment of a geographical connection but needs to be based on a thorough, case-by-case evaluation. To this end, the instrument foresees a consultation procedure between the issuing State and the executing State.

#### 2.7.2. Consultation with the executing State where appropriate

When the issuing State consults the executing State, on an optional or mandatory basis, for the purpose of establishing that social rehabilitation will be enhanced, the competent authority of the executing State may present a reasoned opinion to the competent authority of the issuing State that the enforcement of the sentence would not serve the purpose of facilitating the social rehabilitation of the sentenced person. Moreover, the executing State retains this option even in a situation where no consultation took place between the competent authorities. In this case, such an opinion may be presented without delay after the transmission of the judgment and the certificate. The competent authority of the issuing State shall consider such opinion and decide whether to withdraw the certificate or not (Article 4(4)). The EJN can provide assistance in the consultations between the competent authorities (39).

<sup>(38)</sup> The principle is mirrored in relevant instruments of international law: the United Nations International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights provides in Article 10(3) that the essential aim of a penitentiary system is the reformation and social rehabilitation of the sentenced persons. The Standard Minimum Rules for the Treatment of Prisoners, adopted by the First UN Congress on the Prevention of crime and the treatment of offenders in 1955 (available via:

http://www.ohchr.org/EN/ProfessionalInterest/Pages/TreatmentOfPrisoners.aspx) refer in several rules (58, 61, 64, 65, 67, 80) to the social rehabilitation of the prisoner; the United Nation Standard Minimum Rules for the Treatment of Prisoners — the Nelson Mandela Rules, adopted by UN General Assembly Resolution 70/175 in 2015, do so in Rules Number 59, 88, 90, 93(1)(b) available via:

https://www.unodc.org/documents/justice-and-prison-reform/GA-RESOLUTION/E\_ebook.pdf). The Council of Europe European Prison Rules (available via: https://www.coe.int/en/web/human-rights-rule-of-law/european-prison-rules) 17.1, 105.1, 106.1 and 107.1 specifically stipulate that prisoners need to be allocated as close as possible to prisons close to their home or places of social rehabilitation, as well as that the work, education and release regimes need to facilitate the reintegration of the prisoner into society.

<sup>(39)</sup> Information about the EJN can be found on the EJN website. https://www.ejn-crimjust.europa.eu/.

It is important to note that a negative opinion in itself does not constitute a ground for refusal based on social rehabilitation (recital 10).

When the issuing State is confronted with the opinion of either the sentenced person or the executing State that the enforcement of the sentence would fail to achieve to facilitate the social rehabilitation of the sentenced person, the competent authority of the issuing State will have to consider this opinion and, should it wish to continue the proceedings, satisfy itself that, notwithstanding the arguments included in the opinion concerned, rehabilitation will be facilitated or enhanced after all (recital 10).

#### 2.7.3. Definition of social rehabilitation

While the Framework Decision provides no explicit definition of social rehabilitation, it however provides a non-exhaustive list of elements to assess whether the social rehabilitation of the sentenced person will be enhanced as a result of the transfer of the sentence. The competent authority of the issuing State should take into account such elements as, for example, 'the person's attachment to the executing State, whether he or she considers it the place of family, linguistic, cultural, social or economic and other links to the executing State' (recital 9).

It follows from the above that in the context of the Framework Decision social rehabilitation should be understood in the sense that it is more appropriate for measures of rehabilitation to be taken in a State where the sentenced person understands the language and to which he or she has close links. The opportunity for social contact with relatives and friends helps preparing the sentenced person for a return to the community. This objective may not be served if such a person is kept in a foreign State when it is likely that he or she will no longer be permitted to remain in that State after having served the sentence.

#### 2.7.4. Sentence execution modalities

Prospects for social rehabilitation may also depend on sentence execution modalities in the executing State.

When the executing State – during consultations or when it has availed itself of the opportunity to present its reasoned opinion following the transmission of the judgment and the certificate – anticipates the need for an adaptation of the sentence, this information may be included in its motivation regarding the prospects of facilitating the social rehabilitation.

A similar observation can be made regarding the potential provisions on early or conditional release that may be applicable in the executing State (cf. Article 17). The issuing State has the opportunity to request information on these enforcement modalities whereupon the executing State has the obligation to inform (see Article 17(3)).

As such, it would enable the executing State to substantiate its evaluation of the sought transfer, as well as provide the issuing State with additional relevant information to satisfy itself that the social rehabilitation will be enhanced.

#### 2.8. The list of 32 offences which give rise to surrender without verification of double criminality

Before transferring the sentence, the competent issuing authority should determine whether one or more of the offences belong to one of the 32 categories in respect of which the verification of double criminality does not apply. The list of offences can be found in Article 7(1) and also in the certificate, where offences belonging to the list should be 'ticked'. In order for Article 7 to apply, the offences on the list should be punishable in the issuing State by a custodial sentence or a measure involving the deprivation of liberty for a maximum period of at least three years.

It is the issuing Member State's law which is decisive. This was confirmed in the judgment in Case C-303/05 Advocaten voor de Wereld relating to the Framework Decision 2002/584 (40).

The executing authority can only verify double criminality in respect of offences that are not in the list of 32 offences.

However, several Member States have availed themselves of the possibility to verify dual criminality in all cases (Article 7(4), see footnote 14). The declarations made to that effect may be withdrawn at any time.

<sup>(40)</sup> Judgment of the Court of Justice of 3 May 2007, Advocaten voor de Wereld, C-303/05, ECLI:EU:C:2007:261, paragraphs 48 to 61.

#### 2.9. Vulnerable groups: minors and mentally disordered offenders and transfer of psychiatric or health care measures

A specific category of sentenced persons prone to vulnerability regarding treatment, care and accommodation are minor offenders and offenders suffering from mental health issues. Special attention should be paid to the application of the Framework Decision to these specific groups of offenders.

The Framework Decision contains two provisions applicable to situations where minors and persons with mental disorders and/or addictions are involved (both in Article 9). In essence, the competent authority of the executing State may refuse to recognise the judgment and enforce the sentence if:

- (i) the sentence has been imposed on a person who, under the law of the executing State, owing to his/her age, could not have been held criminally liable for the acts in respect of which the judgment was issued (Article 9 (1)(g)); or if
- (ii) the sentence imposed includes a measure of psychiatric or health care or another measure involving deprivation of liberty, which, notwithstanding the possibility to adapt the sentence as provided for under Article 8(3) (41), cannot be executed by the executing State in accordance with its legal or health care system (Article 9(1)(k)).

In cases referred to in Article 9(1)(k), the executing State should consider the possibility of adapting the sentence in accordance with this Framework Decision before it refuses to recognise and enforce the sentence involving a measure other than a custodial sentence (see recital 19).

Moreover, in these types of situations, before deciding not to recognise the judgment and enforce the sentence, the executing State is obliged to consult the issuing State, by any appropriate means, and shall, where appropriate, ask it to supply any necessary additional information without delay (Article 9(3)).

The ground for refusal provided for in Article 9(1)(k) may be applied also in cases where the person has not been found guilty of a criminal offence although the competent authority applied the measure involving the deprivation of liberty other than a custodial sentence as a consequence of a criminal offence (see recital 20).

Where the issuing State considers it necessary in view of the sentenced person's age or his or her physical or mental condition, the opportunity to state his or her opinion orally or in writing regarding the transfer shall be given to his or her legal representative (Article 6(3)).

#### 2.10. Fundamental rights considerations by the issuing State

The Framework Decision respects fundamental rights and observes the principles recognized by Article 6 TEU and reflected by the Charter of Fundamental Rights of the European Union (hereinafter: 'EU Charter of Fundamental Rights') (recital 13).

According to its Article 3(4), the Framework Decision shall not have the effect of modifying the obligation to respect these fundamental rights and fundamental legal principles.

As a result, the issuing State, especially in situations where the transfer of the sentence is sought without the consent of the sentenced person, must ensure that the transfer, recognition and execution of the sentence will not compromise the basic fundamental rights of the sentenced person.

Prison conditions give rise to significant problems in several EU Member States, with prison overcrowding as one of the most pressing issues. Inhuman or degrading prison conditions have the potential to seriously undermine the application of EU instruments on mutual recognition, as this could lead to a violation of the provisions of both the Convention for the Protection of Human Rights and Fundamental Freedoms (hereinafter: 'ECHR') and the EU Charter of Fundamental Rights.

However, this issue has, for the time being, only been dealt with by the Court of Justice in the context of the Framework Decision 2002/584 (42). Under the Framework Decision 2002/584, the executing State is bound by the principle of mutual recognition and therefore has in principle to execute the EAW and thus to surrender the

<sup>(41)</sup> Article 8(3) states that where the sentence is incompatible with the law of the executing State in terms of its nature, the competent authority of the executing State may adapt it to the punishment or measure provided for under its own law for similar offences. Such a punishment or measure shall correspond as closely as possible to the sentence imposed in the issuing State and therefore the sentence shall not be converted into a pecuniary punishment.

<sup>(42)</sup> Judgment of the Court of Justice (Grand Chamber) of 5 April 2016, Aranyosi and Căldăraru; C-404/15 and C-659/15 PPU, ECLI:EU: C:2016:198; Judgment of the Court of Justice of 25 July 2018, MLt, C-220/18 PPU, ECLI:EU:C:2018:589; see also the Dorobantu case (C-128/18, pending).

person concerned to the issuing State, unless grounds for refusal apply. In contrast, the situations under the Framework Decision concern the transfer of sentenced persons from the issuing State to the executing State. In that respect, the issuing State has no obligation to transfer the sentence if doubts about detention conditions arise, even when the other Member State has explicitly requested the transfer. Article 4 of the EU Charter of Fundamental Rights, which prohibits torture or inhuman or degrading treatment, equally applies to transfers of prisoners, in particular in a situation where a State wishes to transfer a person without his or her consent.

#### 3. **Procedure for forwarding**

#### 3.1. Subjects entitled to initiate the procedure

The Framework Decision enables the issuing State, the executing State, as well as the sentenced person to initiate the mechanism that could lead to a transfer. There are, however, important differences depending on who initiates the procedure.

The executing State may on its own initiative request the issuing State to forward the judgment. Likewise, the sentenced person may also request the competent authorities of the issuing State or of the executing State to initiate a procedure for forwarding the judgment (Article 4(5)).

In both scenarios, however, there shall be no obligation for the issuing State to comply with the requested forwarding of the judgment. This emanates logically from the fact that the issuing State remains the sole actor that has, following a criminal offence, delivered a judgment for which it had the sovereign competence to do so. As such, the issuing State retains the discretionary margin to assess the requests of either or both the executing State and the sentenced person.

For example, the issuing State might wish to not transfer the sentenced person if a less lengthy incarceration is foreseen in the executing State, taking into account the provisions on early and conditional release in that State. Victims' interests might also be taken into account in deciding where the offender could best serve his or her sentence. A Member State might also be reluctant to transfer a person if such a transfer would imply the reintegration in the criminal milieu of his or her home state, instead of being in the interest of his or her social rehabilitation.

The full decisional power of the issuing State is also illustrated by Article 13 of the Framework Decision which indicates that as long as the enforcement of the sentence in the executing State has not begun, the issuing State may withdraw the certificate, giving reasons for doing so. See in this context also Article 17(3).

It is therefore important to note that the issuing State, for its part, is not under an obligation to forward the judgment and the certificate, even if that would be in the interest of the convicted person. As such there is no 'right' to a transfer for the sentenced person (43).

There is an increasing awareness across Member States that opinions of victims should be taken into account in the context of the enforcement of the sentences of convicted offenders, including international prison transfer. Victims can be present in the executing State as well as in the issuing State. Many Member States have adopted a procedure whereby victims have the opportunity to be consulted regarding transfers and their opinion is taken into account. However, this does not establish a right for victims to oppose a transfer.

#### 3.2. Procedure to obtain the opinion of the sentenced person

The sentenced person, when he or she is still in the issuing State, shall be given the opportunity to state his or her opinion (orally or in writing) on the transfer, recognition and enforcement of the sentence (Article 6(3)). Where the issuing State considers it necessary in view of the sentenced person's age or his or her physical or mental condition, that opportunity shall be given to his or her legal representative.

The opinion of the sentenced person should always be asked even if no consent is required.

Although the opinion of the sentenced person cannot constitute a ground for refusal on social rehabilitation (recital 10), the opinion needs to be taken into account when assessing the facilitation of the social rehabilitation and the appropriateness of the transfer sought (Article 6(3)).

<sup>(43)</sup> There is, however, an exception if the Member States concerned agreed already in the proceedings regarding the execution of an EAW that the sentence is to be served in the Member State of nationality or residence of the sentenced person in the context of Article 5(3) of the Framework Decision 2002/584. See section 11.1.

Information on the opinion of the sentenced person needs to be provided under box (k) of the certificate:

(k)	(k) Opinion of the sentenced person:			
. ,	•		entenced person could not be heard because he/she is already in the executing State.	
	2. 🗆	The se	entenced person is in the issuing State and:	
		а. 🗆	has requested the forwarding of the judgment and the certificate	
			consented to the forwarding of the judgment and the certificate	
			did not consent to the forwarding of the judgment and the certificate (state reasons given by the sentenced person):	
		b. □	Opinion of the sentenced person is attached.	
			Opinion of the sentenced person was forwarded to the executing State on (give date: dd-mm-yyyy):	

#### 3.3. Notification of the sentenced person (Article 6(4) and form Annex II)

The competent authority of the issuing State shall inform the sentenced person, in a language which he or she understands, that it has decided to forward the judgment together with the certificate by using the standard form of the notification set out in Annex II. When the sentenced person is in the executing State at the time of that decision, that form shall be transmitted to the executing State which shall inform the sentenced person accordingly (Article 6(4)).

Annex II to the Framework Decision provides for a standard form of notification to the sentenced person:

#### ANNEX II

#### NOTIFICATION OF THE SENTENCED PERSON

The enforcement of the sentence will be governed by the law of ...... (executing State). The authorities of that State will be competent to decide on the procedures for enforcement and to determine all the measures relating thereto, including the grounds for early or conditional release.

The competent authority of ........ (executing State) has to deduct the full period of deprivation of liberty already served in connection with the sentence from the total duration of deprivation of liberty to be served. An adaptation of the sentence by the competent authority of ...... (executing State) may take place only if it is incompatible with the law of that State in terms of its duration or nature. The adapted sentence must not aggravate the sentence passed in ....................... (issuing State) by its nature or duration.

#### 3.4. Documents to be sent

#### 3.4.1. Certificate

The Framework Decision provides for a process different from that of earlier multilateral instruments: rather than submitting a formal request, the issuing State forwards the judgment to the Member State to which it wishes to transfer the sentenced person. To expedite the process, the judgment is accompanied by a standard certificate, which includes the information necessary for the transfer (Articles 4 and 5, see Annex I to the Framework Decision). The certificate has to be completed in a correct manner and has to correspond to the judgment. The

certificate has to be signed and its content certified as accurate by the competent authority of the issuing State (Article 5(2)). There is on the website of the EJN an online tool available for drafting the certificate – the Compendium tool (44).

The certificate shall be translated in the official language – or, when more official languages are applicable, one of the official languages – of the executing State (Article 23(1)). Each Member State may, however, deposit a declaration with the General Secretariat of the Council that it will accept a translation in one or more of the official languages of the EU. If sections of the certificate are not completed or lack detail, this results in a situation where the executing State lacks sufficient information to take a decision on the transfer and has to request further information from the issuing State, thereby causing delay to the process.

The standard certificates in all official EU languages as well as declarations on the languages accepted by the Member States are available on the website of the EJN (45).

#### 3.4.2. Judgment

The competent authority of the issuing State has to forward together with the certificate the judgment or a certified copy of it.

As a rule, no translation of the judgment shall be required (Article 23(2)). There remains a possibility, however, that the executing State requests that the judgment or essential parts of it be accompanied by a translation. In order to do so, the Member States must firstly have deposited a declaration with the General Secretariat of the Council that it wishes to have the opportunity to formulate such a request (Article 23(3)). Secondly, such a request may only be made when the executing State considers the content of the certificate insufficient to decide on the enforcement of the sentence, and where necessary after consultation between the competent authorities of the executing State and of the issuing State to indicate which essential parts of the judgment require translation.

Information on the judgment needs to be provided under boxes (h) and (i) of the certificate:

(h)	Juc	Igment imposing the sentence:
	1.	The judgment covers offences in total.
		Summary of facts and a description of the circumstances in which the offence(s) was (were) committed, including time and place; and the nature of the involvement of the sentenced person:
		Nature and legal classification of the offence(s) and the applicable statutory provisions on the basis of which the judgment was made:
	2.	To the extent that the offence(s) identified under point (h) 1 constitute(s) one or more of the following offences, as defined in the law of the issuing State, which are punishable in the issuing State by a custodial sentence or detention order of a maximum of at least three years, please confirm by ticking the relevant box(es)):
		☐ participation in a criminal organisation;
		□ terrorism;
		□ trafficking in human beings;

<sup>(44)</sup> Using this tool presents the advantage of filling-in the certificate as easy as filling in a Word form, but with several useful and user-friendly features, such as: the possibility of directly importing the competent executing authorities from the EJN 'Judicial Atlas' tool; obtaining the form in the language(s) accepted by the executing Member State; saving and sending by email. https://www.ejn-crimjust.europa.eu/ejn/WorkerPage.aspx?x1=CC.

<sup>(45)</sup> https://www.ejn-crimjust.europa.eu/ejn/libcategories.aspx?Id=36

			sexual exploitation of children and child pornography;
			illicit trafficking in narcotic drugs and psychotropic substances;
			illicit trafficking in weapons, munitions and explosives;
			corruption;
			fraud, including that affecting the financial interests of the European Communities within the meaning of the Convention of 26 July 1995 on the protection of the European Communities' financial interests;
			laundering of the proceeds of crime;
			counterfeiting currency, including of the euro;
			computer-related crime;
			environmental crime, including illicit trafficking in endangered animal species and in endangered plant species and varieties;
			facilitation of unauthorised entry and residence;
			murder, grievous bodily injury;
			illicit trade in human organs and tissue;
			kidnapping, illegal restraint and hostage-taking;
			racism and xenophobia;
			organised or armed robbery;
			illicit trafficking in cultural goods, including antiques and works of art;
			swindling;
			racketeering and extortion;
			counterfeiting and piracy of products;
			forgery of administrative documents and trafficking therein;
			forgery of means of payment;
			illicit trafficking in hormonal substances and other growth promoters;
			illicit trafficking in nuclear or radioactive materials;
			trafficking in stolen vehicles;
			rape;
			arson;
			crimes within the jurisdiction of the International Criminal Court;
			unlawful seizure of aircraft/ships;
			sabotage.
	3.	jud; the	the extent that the offence(s) identified under point 1 is (are) not covered by point 2 or if the gment and the certificate is forwarded to the Member State, which has declared that it will verify double criminality (Article 7(4) of the Framework Decision), please give a full description of the ence(s) concerned:
		• • • •	
		• • • •	
		• • • •	
(i)	Sta	itus	of the judgment imposing the sentence:
	1.	Ind	icate if the person appeared in person at the trial resulting in the decision:
		1.	☐ Yes, the person appeared in person at the trial resulting in the decision.
		2.	□ No, the person did not appear in person at the trial resulting in the decision.

	3.	If y	ou ha	ve ticked the box under point 2, please confirm the existence of one of the following:
			3.1a.	the person was summoned in person on (day/month/year) and thereby informed of the scheduled date and place of the trial which resulted in the decision and was informed that a decision may be handed down if he or she does not appear for the trial;
				OR
			3.1b	the person was not summoned in person but by other means actually received official information of the scheduled date and place of the trial which resulted in the decision, in such a manner that it was unequivocally established that he or she was aware of the scheduled trial, and was informed that a decision may be handed down if he or she does not appear for the trial;
				OR
				being aware of the scheduled trial the person had given a mandate to a legal counsellor, who was either appointed by the person concerned or by the State, to defend him or her at the trial, and was indeed defended by that counsellor at the trial;
				OR
				the person was served with the decision on (day/month/year) and was expressly informed about the right to a retrial or appeal, in which he or she has the right to participate and which allows the merits of the case, including fresh evidence, to be reexamined, and which may lead to the original decision being reversed, and
				☐ the person expressly stated that he or she does not contest this decision;
				OR
				☐ the person did not request a retrial or appeal within the applicable timeframe.
	4.	hov	v the	we ticked the box under point 3.1b, 3.2 or 3.3 above, please provide information about relevant condition has been met:
2	De			e length of the sentence:
۷.				•
				ength of the sentence (in days):
	2.2	O	f whic	l period of deprivation of liberty already served in connection with the sentence in respect the the judgment was issued (in days):
	2.3	re	eferre	er of days to be deducted from total length of the sentence for reasons other than the one d to under 2.2 (e.g. amnesties, pardons or clemencies, etc. already granted with respect to tence):, as per (give date on which calculation was made: dd-mm-yyyy):
	2.4	. S	enten	ce expiry date in the issuing State:
			No	ot applicable, because the person is currently not in custody
				e person is currently in custody and the sentence, under the law of the issuing State, would fully served by (give date: dd-mm-yyyy):
3.	Тур	oe o	f sent	ence:
		cu	stodia	l sentence
		me	easure	involving deprivation of liberty (please specify):

#### 3.5. Useful supplementary information by the issuing State

Although this is not required by the Framework Decision, practice shows that certain documents related to the prisoner are considered as a useful complement to accompany the transfer request or can be shared with the executing State when the transfer actually takes place in order to ease the re-location of the prisoner. Such documents are: prisoner history sheet, prisoner record of imprisonment, prisoner security information reports (see the EuroPris 'Resource Book on the Transfer of Sentenced Persons') (46).

#### 3.6. Forwarding [Transmitting]

The competent authority of the issuing State will need to forward the judgment or a certified copy of it, together with the certificate, directly to the competent authority of the executing State. A written record is required so that the competent authority of the executing State can establish the authenticity of the request. If the executing State so requires, the original of the judgment, or a certified copy of it, and the original of the certificate, shall be sent to it. All official communications shall also be made directly between the said competent authorities (Article 5(1)).

The judgment or a certified copy thereof and a certificate can be transmitted to the competent authority in the executing State by any means which leaves a written record, for example email and fax, under conditions allowing the executing State to establish authenticity (recital 18).

The issuing State shall forward the judgment together with the certificate to only one executing State at any one time (Article 5(3)).

If the competent authority of the executing State is not known to the competent authority of the issuing State, the latter shall make all necessary inquiries, including via the contact points of the EJN, in order to obtain the information from the executing State (Article 5(4)) (<sup>47</sup>).

When an authority of the executing State which receives a judgment together with a certificate has no competence to recognise it and take the necessary measures for its enforcement, it shall, *ex officio*, forward the judgment together with the certificate to the competent authority of the executing State and inform the competent authority of the issuing State accordingly (Article 5(5)).

#### 3.7. Request for information on provisions on possible early or conditional release

The enforcement of a sentence shall be governed by the law of the executing State. The authorities of the executing State alone are competent to decide on the procedures for enforcement and to determine all the measures relating thereto, including the grounds for early or conditional release (Article 17(1)).

How much time the sentenced person will actually spend in prison depends largely on the provisions on early and conditional release in the executing State. The differences between Member States are considerable in this respect: e.g. in some Member States the sentenced person is released after two thirds of the sentence, in others after one third of the sentence (48).

The executing State shall, upon request, inform the competent authority of the issuing State of the applicable provisions on possible early or conditional release. The issuing State may agree to the application of such provisions or it may withdraw the certificate (Article 17(3)).

Member States have the possibility to provide that any decision on early or conditional release may take account of those provisions of national law, indicated by the issuing State, under which the person is entitled to early or conditional release at a specified point in time (Article 17(4)).

It is recommended that the executing State provide clear communication and an explanation of its applicable conditional release provisions to the issuing State and to the sentenced person. This might imply that more detailed information on the execution modalities than only the applicable legal provisions needs to be provided.

<sup>(46)</sup> https://www.europris.org/file/europris-resource-book-on-the-transfer-of-sentenced-prisoners-under-eu-framework-decision-909/

<sup>(47)</sup> Information on contact details of competent authorities can be found in the 'Judicial Atlas' on the website of the EJN: https://www.ejn-crimjust.europa.eu/ejn/WorkerPage.aspx?x1=AC.

<sup>(48)</sup> See Judgments of the ECtHR of 15 March 2005, Veermae v. Finland, application No 38704/03, and of 27 June 2006, Szabo v. Sweden, application No 28578/03. The ECtHR found that the possibility of a de facto longer period of imprisonment in the executing State did not in itself render the deprivation of liberty arbitrary as long as the sentence to be served did not exceed the sentence imposed in the criminal proceedings in Finland. However, the ECtHR did not exclude that a flagrantly longer de facto sentence could give rise to an issue under Article 5 ECHR, and hence engage the responsibility of the sentencing State under that Article.

Information on early and conditional release in the issuing State needs to be provided under box (j) of the certificate. More detailed information on the applicable provisions of early and conditional release may be provided under box (l) of the certificate:

(j)	) Information related to early or conditional release:			
		der the law of the issuing State the sentenced person is entitled to early or conditional release, having ved:		
		half the sentence		
		two-thirds of the sentence		
		another portion of the sentence (please indicate):		
	2. The	e competent authority of the issuing State requests to be informed of:		
		The applicable provisions of the law of the executing State on early or conditional release of the sentenced person;		
		The beginning and the end of the period of early or conditional release.		
(1)	Other	circumstances relevant to the case (optional information):		

#### 3.8. Request for provisional arrest

Where the sentenced person is in the executing State, the executing State may, at the request of the issuing State, arrest the sentenced person, or take any other measure to ensure that the sentenced person remains in its territory. Such request for arrest can be made before the arrival of the judgment and the certificate, or before the decision to recognise the judgment and enforce the sentence. The duration of the sentence shall not be aggravated as a result of any period spent in custody on the basis of provisional arrest (Article 14).

This provision allows the sentencing State to ensure that the sentenced person does not abscond, for example while awaiting the outcome of the examination undertaken by the executing State of whether it is actually possible to take over the execution of the sentence.

Information on provisional arrest needs to be provided under box (e) of the certificate:

(e)	Request for provisional arrest by the issuing State (where the sentenced person is in the executing State):	
		The issuing State requests the executing State to arrest the sentenced person, or to take any other measure to ensure that the sentenced person remains in its territory, pending a decision to recognise and enforce the sentence.
		The issuing State has already requested the executing State to arrest the sentenced person, or to take any other measure to ensure that the sentenced person remains in its territory, pending a decision to recognise and enforce the sentence. Please provide the name of the authority in the executing State that has taken the decision on the request to arrest the person (If applicable and available):

#### 3.9. Withdrawal of the certificate

The issuing State may withdraw the certificate, giving reasons for doing so, as long as the enforcement of the sentence in the executing State has not yet begun (Article 13). The issuing State may indeed, on the basis of Article 17(3), request information on the sentence execution modalities of the executing State upon which the latter must reply with accurate information. Then, and still before the enforcement of the sentence has begun, the

issuing State may choose to withdraw the certificate. In particular, if the issuing State considers that the transfer would lead to a premature release, it may decide not to transfer the person concerned and to withdraw the certificate.

Upon withdrawal of the certificate, the executing State shall no longer enforce the sentence.

#### PART II: RECOGNITION OF THE JUDGMENT AND ENFORCEMENT OF THE SENTENCE

#### 4. **Procedure for recognition**

#### 4.1. Time limit for taking the decision on the recognition and remedies against the transfer decision

The Framework Decision aims to establish a new simplified and more effective system for the transfer of sentences to facilitate and accelerate cross-border judicial cooperation. Therefore, it provides for time limits for a transfer to take place. The competent authority in the executing State shall decide as quickly as possible whether or not to recognise the judgment and enforce the sentence and shall inform the issuing State thereof, including of any decision to adapt the sentence (Article 12(1)). The final decision on the recognition of the judgment and the enforcement of the sentence should be taken within a period of 90 days of receipt of the judgment and the certificate (Article 12(2)).

Exceeding the time limit may only occur in exceptional circumstances. The executing State should then without delay inform the issuing State by any means, giving the reasons for the delay and the estimated time needed for the final decision to be taken (Article 12(3)).

Although it is a common cause that all Member States should ensure that sentenced persons can access legal rights and remedies in accordance with their national law, Member States should ensure that such remedies in their system comply with the importance of respecting the time limits of the Framework Decision (49).

According to Article 19(1) of the TEU, Member States shall provide remedies sufficient to ensure effective legal protection in the fields covered by EU law (see also Article 47 of the EU Charter of Fundamental Rights as regards the right to an effective remedy).

The sentenced persons may lodge an appeal against the decision to recognise and enforce the judgment under the law of the executing State. Member States should ensure that such appeals do not hinder the smooth application of the Framework Decision and that the time limits are respected. As a general rule, according to recital 22, the final decision on the recognition of judgment and the enforcement of the sentence, including any possible appeal procedure, shall be completed within a period of 90 days upon receipt of the judgment and the certificate.

The Court of Justice has ruled in the context of the Framework Decision 2002/584, that the Framework Decision 2002/584 does not prevent Member States from providing for an appeal suspending execution of the decision of the judicial authority provided that the final decision is given within the time limits of the Framework Decision 2002/584 ( $^{50}$ ).

#### 4.2. Request for translation of the judgment

As a rule, no translation of the judgment shall be required (Article 23(2)). There remains a possibility, however, for the executing State to request that the judgment or essential parts of it be accompanied by a translation. In order to do so, the Member States must firstly have deposited a declaration with the General Secretariat of the Council that it wishes to have the opportunity to formulate such a request (Article 23(3)). Secondly, such a request may only be made when the executing State considers the content of the certificate insufficient to decide on the enforcement of the sentence, and where necessary after consultation between the competent authorities of the executing State and the issuing State to indicate which essential parts of the judgment require translation (Article 23(2) and (3)).

#### 4.3. Postponement

The Framework Decision foresees the optional postponement of the (non-) recognition when the certificate is incomplete or manifestly does not correspond to the judgment (Article 11). The competent authority of the executing State may set a reasonable deadline for the certificate to be completed or corrected (see Article 9(1)(a)).

<sup>(49)</sup> See in the context of the EAW, the Judgment of the Court of Justice of 30 May 2013, Jeremy F., C-168/13 PPU, ECLI:EU:C:2013:358.

<sup>(50)</sup> See also the Judgment of the Court of Justice in *Jeremy F*.

#### 4.4. Provisional arrest

Where the sentenced person is in the executing State, the executing State may, at the request of the issuing State, arrest the sentenced person, or take any other measure to ensure that the sentenced person remains in its territory. Such request for arrest can be made before the arrival of the judgment and the certificate, or before the decision to recognise the judgment and enforce the sentence. The duration of the sentence shall not be aggravated as a result of any period spent in custody on the basis of provisional arrest (Article 14).

This provision allows the sentencing State to ensure that the sentenced person does not abscond, for example while awaiting the outcome of the examination undertaken by the executing State of whether it is actually possible to take over the execution of the sentence.

#### 5. Decision on recognition and enforcement

#### 5.1. General duty to recognise and enforce

The competent authority of the executing State is obliged to recognise a judgment which has been forwarded, and it must forthwith take all the necessary measures for the enforcement of the sentence, unless it decides to invoke one of the grounds for non-recognition and non-enforcement (Article 8(1)).

#### 5.2. Consent of the executing State

The consent of the executing State is a prior requirement in all situations not covered by Articles 4(1)(a) or (b), e.g. in case of nationals who do not live in the executing State, nor will be deported to it, or persons residing in the executing State without being nationals of that State (Article 4(1)(c)). In this case, consultations have to take place between the competent authorities of the issuing State and of the executing State, and the executing State has the right to refuse cooperation by not consenting to the transfer (recital 8).

An exception to this rule can be made by each Member State by making a declaration indicating that its prior consent is not required for the forwarding of the judgment and the certificate (Article 4(7)) if the sentenced person:

- (a) lives in and has been legally residing continuously for at least five years in the executing State and will retain a permanent right of residence in that State (51); and/or
- (b) is a national of the executing State in cases other than those provided for in Article 4(1)(a) and (b).

Such declaration is valid in its relations with other Member States that have given the same notification either at the time of the adoption of the Framework Decision or any time later (Article 4(7)).

In implementing this Framework Decision, Member States shall adopt measures, in particular taking into account the purpose of facilitating social rehabilitation of the sentenced person, constituting the basis on which their competent authorities have to take their decisions whether or not to consent to the forwarding of the judgment and the certificate in cases pursuant to Article 4(1)(c) (Article 4(6)).

Declarations under Article 4(7) can be consulted on the website of the EJN (52).

#### 5.3. The list of 32 offences for which there is no verification of double criminality

The executing authority should check whether any of the offences have been determined by the issuing authority as belonging to one of the 32 categories of offences listed in Article 7(1). The executing authority can only verify double criminality for offences that are not in the list of 32 offences.

It should be emphasised that for assessing the conditions of Art. 7(1), only the definition of the offence and maximum punishment in the issuing Member State's law are relevant. The executing authority must recognise what the issuing authority has indicated in the certificate.

According to the Framework Decision, Member States have the possibility to continue to apply a double criminality test also for the 32 categories of offences. For this exception to apply, a declaration needs to be notified to the General Secretariat of the Council at the time of adoption of the instrument or at any later stage deemed appropriate by the Member State. Likewise, these declarations may be withdrawn by the Member States at any time (Article 7(4)). Many Member States have made declarations which enable a check of double criminality for all offences (see footnote 14).

<sup>(51)</sup> The term 'permanent residence' is explained in the second paragraph of that Article.

<sup>(52)</sup> https://www.ejn-crimjust.europa.eu/ejn/libcategories.aspx?Id=36

In its judgment in Case C-289/15 *Grundza* (53) the Court of Justice interpreted Article 7(3) and Article 9(1)(d) of the Framework Decision (namely how the double criminality condition needs to be assessed). The Court of Justice ruled as follows:

'38 (...) when assessing double criminality, the competent authority of the executing State is required to verify whether the factual elements underlying the offence, as reflected in the judgment handed down by the competent authority of the issuing State, would also, *per se*, be subject to a criminal penalty in the executing State if they were present in that State.

(...)

49 (...) in assessing double criminality, the competent authority of the executing State must ascertain, not whether an interest protected by the issuing State has been infringed, but whether, in the event that the offence at issue were committed in the territory of the executing State, it would be found that a similar interest, protected under the national law of that State, had been infringed'.

#### 5.4. Adaptation of the sentence

As the Framework Decision is based on mutual trust in other Member States' legal systems, the decision of the judge in the issuing State should be respected and, in principle, there should be no revision or adaptation of this decision (Article 8(1)) (54). To this principle of so-called 'continued enforcement' (55) two exceptions exist, both deriving from the incompatibility of the sentence imposed in the issuing State, either in terms of duration or of nature, with the law of the executing State:

- (1) Duration of the sentence differs: when the sentence of the issuing State is incompatible with the law of the executing State in terms of its duration, the latter may adapt it only, where it exceeds the maximum penalty provided for similar offences under the national law of the executing State (e.g. transfer of a sentence for drug offences of 14 years to which a maximum penalty of 12 years is applicable under national law of the executing State). The adapted sentence shall, however, not be less than the maximum penalty provided for similar offences under the law of the executing State (Article 8(2)).
- (2) Nature of the sentence differs: when the sentence of the issuing State is incompatible with the national law of the executing State in terms of its nature, the latter may adapt it to the punishment or measure provided for under its own law for similar offences (e.g. a life sentence may be adapted to a sentence of 20 years). The competent authority of the executing State has to make sure, however, that the adapted punishment or measure shall correspond as closely as possible to the original sentence imposed in the issuing State. Moreover, it is impossible for the competent authority of the executing State to convert the original sentence into a pecuniary punishment (Article 8(3)).

In both situations, when adaptation is considered necessary, the competent authority of the executing State shall as quickly as possible inform the competent authority of the issuing State of its decision to adapt the sentence (Article 12(1)).

If the issuing State does not agree with the adaptation of the sentence, it might decide to withdraw the certificate (Article 13).

The adapted sentence shall not aggravate the sentence passed in the issuing State in terms of its nature or duration (Article 8(4)).

As long as the enforcement of the sentence in the executing State has not begun, the issuing State has the possibility to withdraw the certificate, should it consider the decision to adapt the sentence contrary to its initial intentions for transferring the sentenced person (combined reading of Articles 12(1) and 13).

Article 8(2) and (3) deal with adaptation of the sentence which was originally imposed by the issuing State. The provisions on adaptation of the sentence do therefore not cover arrangements for early and conditional release as the arrangements concern sentence execution. The regime for sentence execution is laid down in Article 17 (cf. section 7.3 below).

<sup>(53)</sup> Judgment of the Court of Justice of 11 January 2017, Grundza, C-289/15, ECLI:EU:C:2017:4 concerning the interpretation of Articles 7(3) and 9(1)(d) on the conditions to be met for double criminality requirement.

<sup>(54)</sup> Judgment of the Court of Justice of 13 December 2018, Sut, C-514/17, ECLI:EU:C:2018:1016 and the pending preliminary reference from the Rechtbank Amsterdam (Netherlands) lodged on 20 July 2018, SF (Case C-314/18).

<sup>(55)</sup> As opposed to the so-called conversion principle, which is applicable under the 1983 CoE Convention. See Explanatory Memorandum to the 1983 CoE Convention.

#### 5.5. Grounds for non-recognition and non-enforcement

The general duty to recognise and execute a judgment which has been forwarded (enshrined in Article 8(1)) is limited by the grounds for non-recognition and non-enforcement, that is to say, the grounds for refusal (Article 9). It is important to note that these grounds are the only ones which the executing authority may invoke as the basis for non-execution. The Court of Justice has clarified in relation to the Framework Decision 2002/584 that the list of grounds for refusal is exhaustive (56).

The grounds for refusal should be implemented as optional for the competent authority. Article 9 clearly states that the competent authority 'may' refuse to recognise the judgment and enforce the sentence, meaning that the competent executing authority still has a discretionary margin to assess on a case-by-case basis the appropriateness of invoking a ground for refusal (57).

The competent authority of the executing State *may* refuse to recognise the judgment and enforce the sentence, if one or more of the following grounds for non-recognition and non-enforcement apply:

#### 5.5.1. Incomplete or incorrect certificate (Article 9(1)(a))

The certificate referred to in Article 4 is incomplete or manifestly does not correspond to the judgment and has not been completed or corrected within a reasonable deadline set by the competent authority of the executing State.

#### 5.5.2. Non-compliance with the criteria for forwarding (Article 9(1)(b)

The criteria set forth in Article 4(1) are not met. See for further explanation Section 2.3.1.

#### 5.5.3. Ne bis in idem (Article 9(1)(c))

The enforcement of the sentence would be contrary to the principle of *ne bis in idem*.

The Court of Justice has handed down several judgments in cases on the interpretation of the *ne bis in idem* principle in relation to Article 54 of the CISA Convention. These judgments are applicable to the Framework Decision 2002/584 by virtue of the judgment in Case C-261/09 *Mantello* (58) and clarify the concepts such as 'final decision', 'same act' and 'sentence has been served'. In its judgment in Case C-129/14 PPU *Spasic* (59), the Court of Justice ruled that Article 54 of the CISA Convention is as such compatible with Article 50 of the EU Charter of Fundamental Rights, where the *ne bis in idem* principle is enshrined.

#### Article 54 of the CISA Convention

'A person whose trial has been finally disposed of in one Contracting Party may not be prosecuted by another Contracting Party for the same acts provided that, if a penalty has been imposed, it has been enforced, is actually in the process of being enforced or can no longer be enforced under the laws of the sentencing Contracting Party'.

Article 50 of the EU Charter of Fundamental Rights

Right not to be tried or punished twice in criminal proceedings for the same criminal offence

No one shall be liable to be tried or punished again in criminal proceedings for an offence for which he or she has already been finally acquitted or convicted within the Union in accordance with the law.

#### 5.5.4. Lack of double criminality (Article 9(1)(d))

In a case referred to in Article 7(3) and, where the executing State has made a declaration under Article 7(4), in a case referred to in Article 7(1), the competent authority of the executing State may refuse to recognise the judgment if it relates to acts which would not constitute an offence under the law of the executing State.

This ground for refusal thus concerns:

- (1) those offences which do not belong to one of the 32 categories of offences listed in Article 7(1);
- (2) offences which belong to one of the 32 categories of offences listed in Article 7(1) but are punishable in the issuing State only by a custodial sentence or a detention order for a maximum period of less than three years; or

<sup>(56)</sup> Notably in its Judgments in Case C-123/08 Wolzenburg, paragraph 57, and Joined Cases C-404/15 and C-659/15 PPU Aranyosi and Căldăraru, paragraph 80.

<sup>(57)</sup> See in this respect also the Judgment of the Court of Justice of 29 June 2017, Poplawski, C-579/15, ECLI:EU:C:2017:503, paragraph 21.

<sup>(58)</sup> Judgment of the Court of Justice of 16 November 2010, Mantello, C-261/09, ECLI:EU:C:2010:683.

<sup>(59)</sup> Judgment of the Court of Justice of 27 May 2014, Spasic, C-129/14 PPU, ECLI:EU:C:2014:586.

#### (3) all offences when a declaration has been made under Article 7(4).

In relation to taxes or duties, customs and exchange, the recognition and execution of a judgment may not be refused on the ground that the law of the executing State does not impose the same kind of tax or duty or does not contain the same type of rules as regards taxes, duties and customs and exchange regulations as the law of the issuing State.

In its judgment in Case C-289/15 *Grundza* the Court of Justice has clarified how the double criminality condition needs to be assessed (see Section 5.3).

#### 5.5.5. Enforcement of the sentence statute-barred (Article 9(1)(e))

The enforcement of the sentence is statute-barred according to the law of the executing State.

#### 5.5.6. Immunity under the law of the executing State (Article 9(1)(f))

There is immunity under the law of the executing State, which makes it impossible to enforce the sentence.

#### 5.5.7. The age of criminal responsibility (Article 9(1)(g))

The sentence has been imposed on a person who, under the law of the executing State, owing to his or her age, could not have been held criminally liable for the acts in respect of which the judgment was issued.

Member States' laws define the minimum age of criminal responsibility differently. This ground for refusal applies if, in the executing State, the requested person might only face civil or administrative proceedings, but not criminal, due to his or her age.

The Court of Justice has clarified, in the context of the Framework Decision 2002/584 (60), that the executing judicial authority must (61) refuse to surrender only those minors who, under the law of the executing Member State, have not yet reached the age at which they are criminally responsible for the acts the EAW is based on. To assess this, the judicial authority must simply verify whether the person concerned has reached the minimum age required to be criminally responsible in the executing Member State for the acts on which the EAW is based. The authority does not have to consider any additional conditions, relating to an assessment based on the circumstances of the individual, to which the prosecution and conviction of a minor for such acts are specifically subject under the law of that Member State.

#### 5.5.8. The remainder of the sentence to be served is too short (Article 9(1)(h))

At the time the judgment was received by the competent authority of the executing State, less than six months of the sentence remain to be served.

Given the maximum time limits of 120 days (90 days for taking the final decision on the recognition of the judgment, see Article 12(2) + 30 days for the transfer of the sentenced person, see Article 15(1)) provided for in the Framework Decision, a transfer may not be considered appropriate by the executing State if the remainder of the sentence to be served is less than 6 months. The moment at which the judgment was received by the executing State is relevant in that respect.

#### 5.5.9. Trials in absentia (Article 9(1)(i))

Framework Decision 2009/299 amended the Framework Decision by amending Article 9(1)(i) on decisions rendered *in absentia*. These provisions concern situations where an executing authority has received a judgment for recognition and enforcement of the sentence arising from proceedings in the issuing State where the person was not present.

Article 9(1)(i) of the Framework Decision contains a ground for refusal if, according to the certificate provided for in Article 4, the person did not appear in person at the trial resulting in the decision.

However, this rule contains a number of exceptions. An executing authority cannot refuse to execute a request for recognition and enforcement of the sentence based on a decision rendered *in absentia* where the certificate states that the person, in accordance with further procedural requirements defined in the national law of the issuing State:

<sup>(60)</sup> Judgment of the Court of Justice of 23 January 2018, Dawid Piotrowski, C-367/16, ECLI:EU:C:2018:27.

<sup>(61)</sup> According to Article 3(3) of the Framework Decision 2002/584, this is a mandatory ground for refusal, whereas the same ground for refusal is optional in the Framework Decision.

- (i) in due time:
  - either was summoned in person and thereby informed of the scheduled date and place of the trial which resulted in the decision, or by other means actually received official information of the scheduled date and place of that trial in such a manner that it was unequivocally established that he or she was aware of the scheduled trial,

and

— was informed that a decision may be handed down if he or she does not appear for the trial;

01

(ii) being aware of the scheduled trial had given a mandate to a legal counsellor, who was either appointed by the person concerned or by the State, to defend him or her at the trial, and was indeed defended by that counsellor at the trial;

or

- (iii) after being served with the decision and being expressly informed of the right to a retrial, or an appeal, in which the person has the right to participate and which allows the merits of the case, including fresh evidence, to be re-examined, and which may lead to the original decision being reversed
  - expressly stated that he or she does not contest the decision,

or

— did not request a retrial or appeal within the applicable time frame.

The Court of Justice has already rendered some judgments concerning trials in absentia in the context of the Framework Decision 2002/584.

The Judgment in Case C-399/11 *Melloni* (62) concerned the question whether Article 4a(1) of the Framework Decision 2002/584 must be interpreted as precluding the executing judicial authorities, in the circumstances specified in that provision, from making the execution of an EAW issued for the purposes of executing a sentence conditional upon the conviction rendered *in absentia* being open to review in the issuing Member State.

The Court of Justice considered that Article 4a(1) of the Framework Decision 2002/584 provides for an optional ground for non-execution of an EAW issued for the purpose of executing a sentence, where the person concerned has been sentenced *in absentia*. That option is nevertheless accompanied by four exceptions as set out in points (a) to (d) of Article 4a(1) of the Framework Decision 2002/584. The Court held that in these four situations, the executing judicial authority may not make the surrender of a person convicted *in absentia* conditional upon the conviction being open to review in his or her presence.

Moreover, several judgments have been rendered concerning the interpretation of 'trial resulting in the decision' within the meaning of Article 4a(1) of the Framework Decision 2002/584 (63).

#### 5.5.10. Prosecution for offences prior to transfer (Article 9(1)(j))

The executing State, before a decision is taken in accordance with Article 12(1), makes a request for consent to the competent authority of the issuing State, in accordance with Article 18(3), and the issuing State does not consent, in accordance with Article 18(2)(g), to the person concerned being prosecuted, sentenced or otherwise deprived of his or her liberty in the executing State for an offence committed prior to the transfer other than that for which the person was transferred. According to recital 23, Article 18(1) states that, subject to the exceptions listed in paragraph 2, the specialty rule applies only where the person has been transferred to the executing State. It should therefore not be applicable where the person has not been transferred to the executing State, for example where the person has fled to the executing State.

<sup>(62)</sup> Judgment of the Court of Justice of 26 February 2013, Melloni, C-399/11, ECLI:EU:C:2013:107.

<sup>(63)</sup> Judgments of the Court of Justice: of 24 May 2016, Dworzecki, C-108/16 PPU, ECLI:EU:C:2016:346; of 10 August 2017, Tupikas, C-270/17 PPU, ECLI:EU:C:2017:628; of 10 August 2017, Zdziaszek, C-271/17 PPU, ECLI:EU:C:2017:629 and of 22 December 2017, Ardic, C-571/17 PPU, ECLI:EU:C:2017:1026.

### 5.5.11. Measure of psychiatric or health care or another measure involving deprivation of liberty (Article 9(1)(k))

The sentence imposed includes a measure of psychiatric or health care or another measure involving deprivation of liberty, which, notwithstanding Article 8(3), cannot be executed by the executing State in accordance with its legal or health care system.

Recital 19 states that, in cases referred to in Article 9(1)(k), the executing State should consider the possibility of adapting the sentence in accordance with the Framework Decision before it refuses to recognise and enforce the sentence involving a measure other than a custodial sentence.

According to recital 20, the ground for refusal provided for in Article 9(1)(k) may be applied also in cases where the person has not been found guilty of a criminal offence although the competent authority applied the measure involving the deprivation of liberty other than a custodial sentence as a consequence of a criminal offence.

#### 5.5.12. Extraterritoriality (Article 9(1)(1))

The judgment relates to criminal offences which under the law of the executing State are regarded as having been committed wholly or for a major or essential part within its territory, or in a place equivalent to its territory.

According to recital 21, the ground for refusal relating to territoriality should be applied only in exceptional cases and with a view to cooperating to the greatest extent possible under the provisions of this Framework Decision, while taking into account its purpose. Any decision to apply this ground for refusal should be based on a case-by-case analysis and be preceded by consultations between the competent authorities of the issuing State and of the executing State.

#### 5.6. Partial recognition and enforcement

The Framework Decision allows the executing State to consult with the issuing State's competent authority in order to find an agreement on the partial recognition and enforcement of a sentence, rather than refusing cooperation should a full recognition not be possible (Article 10).

On a case-by-case basis, a partial recognition and enforcement of the sentence may be agreed upon by the States in accordance with the conditions set out by them, provided that such a recognition and enforcement does not result in the aggravation of the duration of the sentence. In the absence of an agreement, the certificate shall be withdrawn.

#### 6. Transfer of the sentenced person

#### 6.1. Time limits for the physical transfer

As a basic principle, if the sentenced person is in the issuing State, transfer shall take place at a time agreed between the issuing State and the executing State but no later than 30 days after the final decision of the executing State on the recognition of the judgment, unless unforeseen circumstances prevent the transfer (Article 15(1)).

If the transfer of the sentenced person within the period laid down in Article 15(1) is prevented by unforeseen circumstances, the competent authorities of the issuing State and the executing State shall immediately contact each other. Transfer shall take place as soon as these circumstances cease to exist. The competent authority of the issuing State shall immediately inform the competent authority of the executing State and agree on a new transfer date. In that event, transfer shall take place within 10 days of the new date thus agreed Article 15(2).

#### 6.2. Transit via another Member State

To ensure unrestricted transit of the sentenced person from the issuing State to the executing State across the territory of other Member States, the issuing State shall forward a copy of the certificate and a transit request to the relevant Member States which shall permit the transit. The Member State requested to permit the transit shall notify its decision not later than one week after having received the request for transit (Article 16(1)-(3)).

Forwarding a copy of the certificate and a transit request is not required in case of transport by air without a scheduled stopover on the territory of one or more of the Member States (cf. Article 16(5)).

#### 6.3. Costs of transfer

The costs resulting from the application of the Framework Decision are borne by the executing State, except for the costs of the transfer of the sentenced person to the executing State and those arising exclusively on the territory of the issuing State, which are borne by the latter (Article 24).

#### 6.4. Travel documents

Although not mentioned in the text of the Framework Decision, the issue of travel documents is an important element for the smooth practical application of the Framework Decision. A valid travel document is regarded as a crucial and necessary precondition for a transfer (see for further details the EuroPris 'Resource Book on the Transfer of Prisoners') (64).

#### 7. **Enforcement of the sentence**

#### 7.1. Law governing enforcement

The Framework Decision clearly stipulates that the enforcement of the sentence shall be governed by the law of the executing State. The authorities of the executing State alone shall be competent to decide on the procedures for enforcement and to determine all the measures relating thereto, including the grounds for early and conditional release (Article 17).

#### 7.2. Deduction

The competent authority of the executing State shall deduct the full period of deprivation of liberty already served in connection with the sentence in respect of which the judgment was issued from the total duration of the deprivation of liberty to be served (Article 17(2)) (65).

#### 7.3. Early and conditional release

How much time the sentenced person will actually spend in prison depends largely on the provisions on early and conditional release in the executing State. The differences between Member States are considerable in this respect: e.g. in some Member States the sentenced person is released after two thirds of the sentence, in others after one third of the sentence (66).

The competent authority of the executing State shall, upon request, inform the competent authority of the issuing State of the applicable provision on possible early or conditional release. When this information is provided, the issuing State may agree to the application of such provisions or may choose to withdraw the certificate and end the transfer process (Article 17(3)).

Member States have the possibility to provide that any decision on early or conditional release may take account of those provisions of national law, indicated by the issuing State, under which the person is entitled to early or conditional release at a specified point in time (Article 17(4)).

It is recommended that the executing State provide clear communication and an explanation of its applicable conditional release provisions to the issuing State and to the sentenced person. Solely indicating the applicable legal provisions might not be sufficient.

#### 7.4. Amnesty, pardon

Both the issuing State and the executing State may grant amnesty or pardon to the sentenced person (Article 19 (1)).

<sup>(64)</sup> https://www.europris.org/file/europris-resource-book-on-the-transfer-of-sentenced-prisoners-under-eu-framework-decision-909/

<sup>(65)</sup> As regards the taking into account by the executing State of work performed in prison in the issuing State, see the Judgment of the Court of Justice (Grand Chamber) of 8 November 2016, Ognyanov, (C-554/14, ECLI:EU:C:2016:835). In this case, the Court held that the Framework Decision must be interpreted as precluding a national rule being interpreted in such a way that it permits the executing State to grant to the sentenced person a reduction of the sentence by reason of work he carried out during the period of his detention in the issuing State, while no such reduction of the sentence was granted by the competent authorities of the issuing State, in accordance with the law of the issuing State.

<sup>(60)</sup> See Judgments of the ECtHR of 15 March 2005, Veermae v. Finland, application No 38704/03, and of 27 June 2006, Szabo v. Sweden, application No 28578/03. The ECtHR found that the possibility of a de facto longer period of imprisonment in the executing State did not in itself render the deprivation of liberty arbitrary as long as the sentence to be served did not exceed the sentence imposed in the criminal proceedings in the sentencing State. However, the ECtHR did not exclude that a flagrantly longer de facto sentence could give rise to an issue under Article 5 ECHR, and hence engage the responsibility of the sentencing State under that Article. For this to be the case, however, substantial grounds would have to be shown to exist for believing that the time to be served in the executing State would be flagrantly disproportionate to the time which would have had to be served in the sentencing State.

#### 7.5. Review of the judgment

When a review of the judgment is sought, however, only the issuing State may decide on the applications for review of the judgment (Article 19(2)).

#### 7.6. Right to enforce the judgment

The issuing State shall not proceed with the enforcement of the sentence once its enforcement in the executing State has begun except in cases where the right to enforce the sentence shall be reverted to the issuing State upon its being informed by the executing State of the partial non-enforcement of the sentence (Article 22).

#### 7.7. Communication and information duties

The Framework Decision contains detailed information obligations for both the issuing State and the executing State, both before and after the transfer.

The competent authority of the issuing State needs to inform the competent authority of the executing State of any decision or measure as a result of which the sentence ceases to be enforceable immediately or within a certain period of time (Article 20). As a consequence, the competent authority of the executing State shall terminate enforcement of the sentence as soon as it has received this information.

The competent authority of the executing State shall without delay inform the competent authority of the issuing State by any means which leaves a written record (Article 21):

- (a) of the forwarding of the judgment and the certificate to the competent authority of another Member State because the executing State had no competence to recognise it;
- (b) of the fact that it is in practice impossible to enforce the sentence because after transmission of the judgment and the certificate to the executing State, the sentenced person cannot be found in the territory of the executing State, in which case there shall be no obligation on the executing State to enforce the sentence;
- (c) of the final decision to recognise the judgment and enforce the sentence together with the date of the decision;
- (d) of any decision not to recognise the judgment and enforce the sentence on the basis of grounds for refusal (Article 9), together with the reasons for the decision;
- (e) of any decision to adapt the sentence (Article 8(2) or (3)), together with the reasons for the decision;
- (f) of any decision not to enforce the sentence if amnesty or pardon was granted (Article 19(1)) together with the reasons for the decision;
- (g) of the beginning and the end of the period of conditional release, where so indicated in the certificate by the issuing State;
- (h) of the sentenced person's escape from custody;
- (i) of the enforcement of the sentence as soon as it has been completed.

#### 8. Rule of speciality

A sentenced person transferred to the executing State shall 'not be prosecuted, sentenced or otherwise deprived of his or her liberty for an offence committed before his or her transfer other than that for which he or she was transferred' (Article 18).

According to recital 23, the speciality rule applies only where the person has been transferred to the executing State. It should therefore not be applicable where the person has not been transferred to the executing State, for example where the person has fled to the executing State.

Nevertheless, there are a number of specific exceptions to the principle of speciality (cf. Article 18(2)). The person may therefore be prosecuted in the executing State:

- (a) when the person having had an opportunity to leave the territory of the executing State has not done so within45 days of his or her final discharge, or has returned to that territory after leaving it;
- (b) when the offence is not punishable by a custodial sentence or a detention order;
- (c) when the criminal proceedings do not give rise to the application of a measure restricting personal liberty;

- (d) when the sentenced person could be liable to a penalty or a measure not involving deprivation of liberty, in particular a financial penalty or a measure in lieu thereof, even if the penalty or measure in lieu may give rise to a restriction of his or her personal liberty;
- (e) when the person consented to the transfer;
- (f) when the sentenced person, after his or her transfer, has expressly renounced entitlement to the specialty rule with regard to specific offences preceding his or her transfer. Renunciation shall be given before the competent judicial authorities of the executing State and shall be recorded in accordance with that State's national law; the renunciation shall be drawn up in such a way as to make clear that the person has given it voluntarily and in full awareness of the consequences. To that end, the person shall have the right to legal counsel;
- (g) for cases other than those mentioned above, where the issuing State gives its consent.

A request for consent shall be submitted to the competent authority of the issuing State, accompanied by the information mentioned in Article 8(1) of the Framework Decision 2002/584 (67) and a translation thereof. Consent shall be given where there is an obligation to surrender the person under the Framework Decision 2002/584. The decision shall be taken no later than 30 days after receipt of the request. For the situations mentioned in Article 5 of the Framework Decision 2002/584 (68), the executing State shall give the guarantees provided for therein (cf. Article 18(3)).

#### PART III: MISCELLANEOUS

#### 9. Communication between the competent authorities at the different stages of the procedure

The Framework Decision provides for regular consultation among the issuing State and the executing State at different stages of the process. Such consultation is often foreseen as a mandatory part of the procedure with the purpose to enhance cooperation.

- (1) The executing State needs to carry out to a mandatory consultation of the issuing State when it intends to invoke refusal on the grounds of Article 9(1)(a), (b), (c), (i), (k) and (l) (Article 9(3)).
- (2) The executing State may consult the issuing State's competent authority on a case-by-case basis in order to find an agreement on the partial recognition and enforcement of a sentence, rather than refusing cooperation, should a full recognition not be possible (Article 10).
- (3) In case unforeseen circumstances arise that prevent the transfer to take place on the date originally agreed by the States, the issuing State and the executing State need to consult one another to decide on a new transfer date (Article 12(3)).

The communication between the States which are part of the procedure needs to take place 'by any appropriate means', e.g. by email, telephone, writing (see in that context also recital 18).

The EJN and Eurojust have the role of facilitating the communication between the competent authorities (69).

- (67) According to Article 8(1) of the Framework Decision 2002/584, the following information shall be provided: (a) the identity and nationality of the requested person; (b) the name, address, telephone and fax numbers and email address of the issuing judicial authority; (c) evidence of an enforceable judgment, an arrest warrant or any other enforceable judicial decision having the same effect; (d) the nature and legal classification of the offence; (e) a description of the circumstances in which the offence was committed, including the time, place and degree of participation in the offence by the requested person; (f) the penalty imposed, if there is a final judgment, or the prescribed scale of penalties for the offence under the law of the issuing Member State; (g) if possible, other consequences of the offence.
- (68) Article 5 of the Framework Decision 2002/584 includes the following guarantees:
  - if the offence on the basis of which the European arrest warrant has been issued is punishable by custodial life sentence or lifetime detention order, the execution of the said arrest warrant may be subject to the condition that the issuing Member State has provisions in its legal system for a review of the penalty or measure imposed, on request or at the latest after 20 years, or for the application of measures of clemency to which the person is entitled to apply for under the law or practice of the issuing Member State, aiming at a non-execution of such penalty or measure,
  - where a person who is the subject of a European arrest warrant for the purposes of prosecution is a national or resident of the executing Member State, surrender may be subject to the condition that the person, after being heard, is returned to the executing Member State in order to serve there the custodial sentence or detention order passed against him in the issuing Member State.
- (69) See the EJN/Eurojust Joint Paper 'European Judicial Network and Eurojust What can we do for you?', available both on the EJN website and the Eurojust website.

#### 10. Relationship with other agreements

From 5 December 2011, the Framework Decision has replaced the following instruments as regards transfers between EU Member States while they remain applicable between Member States and third States (Article 26(1)):

- the 1983 CoE Convention (Treaty No 112) of and its 1997 Additional Protocol (Treaty No 167),
- the 1970 CoE Convention on the International Validity of Criminal Judgement (Treaty No 70),
- Title III, Chapter 5 of the 1990 CISA Convention, and
- the 1991 Convention between the Member States of the European Communities on the enforcement of foreign criminal sentences.

Member States may continue to apply or may conclude bilateral or multilateral agreements or arrangements in force after 27 November 2008, in so far as they allow the objectives of this Framework Decision to be extended or enlarged and help to simplify or facilitate further the procedures for the enforcement of sentences (Article 26(2) and (3)). Member States need to provide updated information to the Council and the Commission on such applicable bilateral agreements or any new agreement or arrangement within three months of signing it (Article 26(4)) (<sup>70</sup>).

#### 11. Links with other instruments on judicial cooperation in criminal matters

#### 11.1. Framework Decision 2002/584/JHA on the European arrest warrant

The connection between the Framework Decision and the Framework Decision 2002/584 is laid down in Article 25 and recital 12 of the former.

Article 4(6) of the Framework Decision 2002/584 provides that if an EAW has been issued for the purpose of execution of a custodial sentence or a detention order, where the requested person is staying in, is a national or a resident of the executing State, that State may execute the sentence or detention order in accordance with its domestic law.

Article 5(3) of the Framework Decision 2002/584 provides that where a person who is the subject of an EAW for the purposes of prosecution is a national or resident of the executing Member State, surrender may be subject to the condition that the person, after being heard, is returned to the executing Member State in order to serve there the custodial sentence or detention order passed against him or her in the issuing Member State (71).

According to Article 25 and recital 12 of the Framework Decision, in cases where Articles 4(6) and 5(3) of the Framework Decision 2002/584 are applied, the domestic law implementing the Framework Decision shall apply, *mutatis mutandis* and to the extent compatible with the Framework Decision 2002/584, to the enforcement of the sentence. This also implies that the limitations contained in the rules on adaptation of the sentence (i.e. the principle of continued enforcement as laid down in Article 8 of the Framework Decision) will need to be respected (<sup>72</sup>).

The Court of Justice has also clarified that any refusal to execute an EAW under Article 4(6) of the Framework Decision 2002/584 presupposes an actual undertaking on the part of the executing Member State to execute the custodial sentence imposed on the requested person, even though, in any event, the mere fact that that Member State declares itself 'willing' to execute the sentence could not be regarded as justifying such a refusal (73).

This implies that any refusal to execute an EAW under Article 4(6) of the Framework Decision 2002/584 must be preceded by the executing judicial authority's examination of whether it is actually possible to enforce the sentence in accordance with its domestic law implementing the Framework Decision.

In the event that the executing Member State finds that it cannot ensure the enforcement itself, it is under an obligation, in order to avoid impunity, to execute the EAW and, therefore, to surrender the requested person to the issuing Member State  $(7^4)$ .

<sup>(&</sup>lt;sup>70</sup>) Such bilateral agreements currently exist between the Nordic countries (Sweden, Denmark and Finland) and between Slovakia and the Czech Republic.

<sup>(71)</sup> See, in this context, pending Case C-314/18: request for a preliminary ruling from the Rechtbank Amsterdam (Netherlands) lodged on 8 May 2018 — Openbaar Ministerie v SF.

<sup>(&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup>) See, in this context, pending Case C-314/18: request for a preliminary ruling from the Rechtbank Amsterdam (Netherlands) lodged on 8 May 2018 — Openbaar Ministerie v SF.

<sup>(73)</sup> Judgment of the Court of Justice of 29 June 2017, Popławski, C-579/15, ECLI:EU:C:2017:503, paragraph 22.

<sup>(&</sup>lt;sup>74</sup>) Judgment of the Court of Justice of 29 June 2017, Popławski, C-579/15, ECLI:EU:C:2017:503, paragraph 22.

Information in relation to an earlier EAW needs to be provided in box (f) of the certificate:

(f)	Rela	Relation to any earlier European Arrest Warrant (EAW):			
		An EAW has been issued for the purpose of the execution of a custodial sentence or detention order and the executing Member State undertakes to execute the sentence or detention order (Article 4(6) of the EAW Framework Decision).			
		Date of issue of the EAW and, if available, reference number:			
		Name of the authority that issued the EAW:			
		Date of decision to undertake execution and, if available, reference number:			
		Name of the authority that issued the decision to undertake execution of the sentence:			
		An EAW has been issued for the purpose of prosecution of a person who is a national or resident of the executing State and the executing State has surrendered the person under the condition that the person is to be returned to the executing State in order to serve there the custodial sentence or detention order passed against him or her in the issuing Member State (Article 5(3) of the EAW Framework Decision).			
		Date of the decision to surrender the person:			
		Name of the authority that issued the decision to surrender:			
		Reference number of the decision, if available:			
		Date of the surrender of the person, if available			

#### 11.2. Other instruments

11.2.1. Directive 2012/29/EU of the European Parliament and of the Council (7) on victims' rights

The Directive 2012/29/EU on victims' rights (hereinafter: 'the Victims' Rights Directive') provides for victims to be notified of the release of the offender from detention (Article 6(5) of the Victims' Rights Directive). Furthermore, Article 21(h) and (i) of the Framework Decision provide for an obligation on the executing State to notify the issuing State of the sentenced person's escape from custody and of his or her release (the enforcement of the sentence has been completed). There is, however, no right for the victims to be informed of the transfer. It is recommended, where it is known that victims' rights might be affected, that the issuing State share this information with the executing State.

11.2.2. Council Framework Decision 2008/947/JHA (76) on the application of the principle of mutual recognition of probation decisions and alternative sanctions

An important distinction has to be made between the Framework Decision and the Framework Decision 2008/947/JHA on the application of the principle of mutual recognition of probation decisions and alternative sanctions (hereinafter: 'the Framework Decision 2008/947'). To this effect, the latter instrument makes clear that 'it is not applicable for the execution of judgments in criminal matters imposing custodial sentences or measures involving deprivation of liberty which fall within the scope of Framework Decision 2008/909/JHA' (Article 1(3) (a) of the Framework Decision 2008/947). Furthermore, an 'alternative sanction' is defined as 'a sanction, other than a custodial sentence, a measure involving deprivation of liberty or a financial penalty, imposing an obligation or instruction' (Article 2(4) of the Framework Decision 2008/947).

<sup>(75)</sup> Directive 2012/29/EU of the European Parliament and of the Council of 25 October 2012 establishing minimum standards on the rights, support and protection of victims of crime, and replacing Council Framework Decision 2001/220/JHA (OJ L 315, 14.11.2012, p. 57).

<sup>(76)</sup> Council Framework Decision 2008/947/JHA of 27 November 2008 on the application of the principle of mutual recognition to judgments and probation decisions with a view to the supervision of probation measures and alternative sanctions (OJ L 337, 16.12.2008, p. 102).

However, when the individual fails to comply with the obligations and/or conditions imposed on him or her following the probation measure or alternative sanction, and the issuing State subsequently imposes a custodial sentence on the individual, with a view of its execution in the executing State (see in this respect Articles 14(4) and 17 of the Framework Decision 2008/947), the Framework Decision 2008/909 will need to be applied as under the Framework Decision 2008/947 no legal basis exists to execute a foreign custodial sentence.

Another issue which might arise is the issue of so-called 'combined sentences' which can be imposed under the national laws of some Member States. Occasionally, a judgment contains a sentence which is partly custodial and partly suspended (with or without probation). As a result, the situation could arise where a Member State could be asked to execute the sentence both under the Framework Decision and under the Framework Decision 2008/947. The combined application of both Framework Decisions could result in a situation where only a part of the sentence could be transferred. Member States should consider this situation on a case-by-case basis.

#### ANNEX I

# FRAMEWORK DECISION 2008/909/JHA, UNOFFICIAL CONSOLIDATION

Text in the English language of the Framework Decision

# COUNCIL FRAMEWORK DECISION 2008/909/JHA

#### of 27 November 2008

on the application of the principle of mutual recognition to judgments in criminal matters imposing custodial sentences or measures involving deprivation of liberty for the purpose of their enforcement in the European Union

THE COUNCIL OF THE EUROPEAN UNION,

Having regard to the Treaty on European Union, and in particular Articles 31(1)(a) and 34(2)(b) thereof,

Having regard to the initiative of the Republic of Austria, the Republic of Finland and the Kingdom of Sweden,

Having regard to the opinion of the European Parliament,

#### Whereas:

- (1) The European Council meeting in Tampere on 15 and 16 October 1999 endorsed the principle of mutual recognition, which should become the cornerstone of judicial cooperation in both civil and criminal matters within the Union.
- (2) On 29 November 2000 the Council, in accordance with the Tampere conclusions, adopted a programme of measures to implement the principle of mutual recognition of decisions in criminal matters (¹), in which it called for an assessment of the need for modern mechanisms for the mutual recognition of final sentences involving deprivation of liberty (Measure 14) and for extended application of the principle of the transfer of sentenced persons to cover persons resident in a Member State (Measure 16).
- (3) The Hague Programme on strengthening freedom, security and justice in the European Union (²) requires Member States to complete the programme of measures, in particular in the field of enforcing final custodial sentences.
- (4) All the Member States have ratified the Council of Europe Convention on the Transfer of Sentenced Persons of 21 March 1983. Under that Convention, sentenced persons may be transferred to serve the remainder of their sentence only to their State of nationality and only with their consent and that of the States involved. The Additional Protocol to that Convention of 18 December 1997, which allows transfer without the person's consent, subject to certain conditions, has not been ratified by all the Member States. Neither instrument imposes any basic duty to take charge of sentenced persons for enforcement of a sentence or order.
- (5) Procedural rights in criminal proceedings are a crucial element for ensuring mutual confidence among the Member States in judicial cooperation. Relations between the Member States, which are characterised by special mutual confidence in other Member States' legal systems, enable recognition by the executing State of decisions taken by the issuing State's authorities. Therefore, a further development of the cooperation provided for in the Council of Europe instruments concerning the enforcement of criminal judgments should be envisaged, in particular where citizens of the Union were the subject of a criminal judgment and were sentenced to a custodial sentence or a measure involving deprivation of liberty in another Member State. Notwithstanding the need to provide the sentenced person with adequate safeguards, his or her involvement in the proceedings should no longer be dominant by requiring in all cases his or her consent to the forwarding of a judgment to another Member State for the purpose of its recognition and enforcement of the sentence imposed.

<sup>(1)</sup> OJ C 12, 15.1.2001, p. 10.

<sup>(2)</sup> OJ C 53, 3.3.2005, p. 1.

- (6) This Framework Decision should be implemented and applied in a manner which allows general principles of equality, fairness and reasonableness to be respected.
- (7) Article 4(1)(c) contains a discretionary provision which enables the judgment and the certificate to be forwarded, for example, to the Member State of nationality of the sentenced person, in cases other than those provided for in paragraphs 1(a) and (b) or to the Member State in which the sentenced person lives and has been legally residing continuously for at least five years and will retain a permanent right of residence there.
- (8) In cases referred to in Article 4(1)(c) the forwarding of the judgment and the certificate to the executing State is subject to consultations between the competent authorities of the issuing and the executing States, and the consent of the competent authority of the executing State. The competent authorities should take into account such elements as, for example, duration of the residence or other links to the executing State. In cases where the sentenced person could be transferred to a Member State and to a third country under national law or international instruments, the competent authorities of the issuing and executing States should, in consultations, consider whether enforcement in the executing State would enhance the aim of social rehabilitation better than enforcement in the third country.
- (9) Enforcement of the sentence in the executing State should enhance the possibility of social rehabilitation of the sentenced person. In the context of satisfying itself that the enforcement of the sentence by the executing State will serve the purpose of facilitating the social rehabilitation of the sentenced person, the competent authority of the issuing State should take into account such elements as, for example, the person's attachment to the executing State, whether he or she considers it the place of family, linguistic, cultural, social or economic and other links to the executing State.
- (10) The opinion of the sentenced person referred to in Article 6(3) may be useful mainly in applying Article 4(4). The words 'in particular' are intended to cover also cases where the opinion of the sentenced person would include information which might be of relevance in relation to the grounds for non-recognition and non-enforcement. Provisions of Articles 4(4) and 6(3) do not constitute a ground for refusal on social rehabilitation.
- (11) Poland needs more time than the other Member States to face the practical and material consequences of transfer of Polish citizens convicted in other Member States, especially in the light of an increased mobility of Polish citizens within the Union. For that reason, a temporary derogation of limited scope for a maximum period of five years should be foreseen.
- (12) This Framework Decision should also, *mutatis mutandis*, apply to the enforcement of sentences in the cases under Articles 4(6) and 5(3) of Council Framework Decision 2002/584/JHA of 13 June 2002 on the European Arrest Warrant and the surrender procedures between Member States (3). This means, inter alia, that, without prejudice to that Framework Decision, the executing State could verify the existence of grounds for non-recognition and non-enforcement as provided in Article 9 of this Framework Decision, including the checking of double criminality to the extent that the executing State makes a declaration under Article 7(4) of this Framework Decision, as a condition for recognising and enforcing the judgment with a view to considering whether to surrender the person or to enforce the sentence in cases pursuant to Article 4(6) of Framework Decision 2002/584/JHA.
- (13) This Framework Decision respects fundamental rights and observes the principles recognised by Article 6 of the Treaty on European Union and reflected by the Charter of Fundamental Rights of the European Union, in particular Chapter VI thereof. Nothing in this Framework Decision should be interpreted as prohibiting refusal to execute a decision when there are objective reasons to believe that the sentence was imposed for the purpose of punishing a person on the grounds of his or her sex, race, religion, ethnic origin, nationality, language, political opinions or sexual orientation, or that that person's position may be prejudiced on any one of those grounds.
- (14) This Framework Decision should not prevent any Member State from applying its constitutional rules relating to due process, freedom of association, freedom of the press and freedom of expression in other media.
- (15) This Framework Decision should be applied in accordance with the right of citizens of the Union to move and reside freely within the territory of the Member States conferred by Article 18 of the Treaty establishing European Community.

- (16) This Framework Decision should be applied in accordance with applicable Community legislation, including in particular Council Directive 2003/86/EC (4), Council Directive 2003/109/EC (5) and Directive 2004/38/EC of the European Parliament and of the Council (6).
- (17) Where in this Framework Decision reference is made to the State in which the sentenced person 'lives', this indicates the place to which that person is attached based on habitual residence and on elements such as family, social or professional ties.
- (18) When applying Article 5(1), it should be possible to transmit a judgment or a certified copy thereof and a certificate to the competent authority in the executing State by any means which leaves a written record, for example email and fax, under conditions allowing the executing State to establish authenticity.
- (19) In cases referred to in Article 9(1)(k), the executing State should consider the possibility of adapting the sentence in accordance with this Framework Decision before it refuses to recognise and enforce the sentence involving a measure other than a custodial sentence.
- (20) The ground for refusal provided for in Article 9(1)(k) may be applied also in cases where the person has not been found guilty of a criminal offence although the competent authority applied the measure involving the deprivation of liberty other than a custodial sentence as a consequence of a criminal offence.
- (21) The ground for refusal relating to territoriality should be applied only in exceptional cases and with a view to cooperating to the greatest extent possible under the provisions of this Framework Decision, while taking into account its purpose. Any decision to apply this ground for refusal, should be based on a case-by-case analysis and consultations between the competent authorities of the issuing and executing States.
- (22) The time limit referred to in Article 12(2) should be implemented by the Member States in such a way that as a general rule, the final decision, including an appeal procedure is completed within a period of 90 days.
- (23) Article 18(1) states that, subject to the exceptions listed in paragraph 2, the specialty rule applies only where the person has been transferred to the executing State. It should therefore not be applicable where the person has not been transferred to the executing State, for example where the person has fled to the executing State,

HAS ADOPTED THIS FRAMEWORK DECISION:

# CHAPTER I

#### **GENERAL PROVISIONS**

# Article 1

#### **Definitions**

For the purposes of this Framework Decision:

- (a) 'judgment' shall mean a final decision or order of a court of the issuing State imposing a sentence on a natural person;
- (b) 'sentence' shall mean any custodial sentence or any measure involving deprivation of liberty imposed for a limited or unlimited period of time on account of a criminal offence on the basis of criminal proceedings;

<sup>(4)</sup> OJ L 251, 3.10.2003, p. 12.

<sup>(5)</sup> OJ L 16, 23.1.2004, p. 44.

<sup>(6)</sup> OJ L 158, 30.4.2004, p. 77.

- (c) 'issuing State' shall mean the Member State in which a judgment is delivered;
- (d) 'executing State' shall mean the Member State to which a judgment is forwarded for the purpose of its recognition and enforcement.

#### Determination of the competent authorities

- 1. Each Member State shall inform the General Secretariat of the Council which authority or authorities, under its national law, are competent in accordance with this Framework Decision, when that Member State is the issuing State or the executing State.
- 2. The General Secretariat of the Council shall make the information received available to all Member States and the Commission.

#### Article 3

# Purpose and scope

- 1. The purpose of this Framework Decision is to establish the rules under which a Member State, with a view to facilitating the social rehabilitation of the sentenced person, is to recognise a judgment and enforce the sentence.
- 2. This Framework Decision shall apply where the sentenced person is in the issuing State or in the executing State.
- 3. This Framework Decision shall apply only to the recognition of judgments and the enforcement of sentences within the meaning of this Framework Decision. The fact that, in addition to the sentence, a fine and/or a confiscation order has been imposed, which has not yet been paid, recovered or enforced, shall not prevent a judgment from being forwarded. The recognition and enforcement of such fines and confiscation orders in another Member State shall be based on the instruments applicable between the Member States, in particular Council Framework Decision 2005/214/JHA of 24 February 2005 on the application of the principle of mutual recognition to financial penalties (7) and Council Framework Decision 2006/783/JHA of 6 October 2006 on the application of the principle of mutual recognition to confiscation orders (8).
- 4. This Framework Decision shall not have the effect of modifying the obligation to respect fundamental rights and fundamental legal principles as enshrined in Article 6 of the Treaty on European Union.

# CHAPTER II

#### RECOGNITION OF JUDGMENTS AND ENFORCEMENT OF SENTENCES

# Article 4

#### Criteria for forwarding a judgment and a certificate to another Member State

- 1. Provided that the sentenced person is in the issuing State or in the executing State, and provided that this person has given his or her consent where required under Article 6, a judgment, together with the certificate for which the standard form is given in Annex I, may be forwarded to one of the following Member States:
- (a) the Member State of nationality of the sentenced person in which he or she lives; or
- (b) the Member State of nationality, to which, while not being the Member State where he or she lives, the sentenced person will be deported, once he or she is released from the enforcement of the sentence on the basis of an expulsion or deportation order included in the judgment or in a judicial or administrative decision or any other measure taken consequential to the judgment; or

<sup>(7)</sup> OJ L 76, 22.3.2005, p. 16.

<sup>(8)</sup> OJ L 328, 24.11.2006, p. 59.

- (c) any Member State other than a Member State referred to in (a) or(b), the competent authority of which consents to the forwarding of the judgment and the certificate to that Member State.
- 2. The forwarding of the judgment and the certificate may take place where the competent authority of the issuing State, where appropriate after consultations between the competent authorities of the issuing and the executing States, is satisfied that the enforcement of the sentence by the executing State would serve the purpose of facilitating the social rehabilitation of the sentenced person.
- 3. Before forwarding the judgment and the certificate, the competent authority of the issuing State may consult, by any appropriate means, the competent authority of the executing State. Consultation shall be obligatory in the cases referred to in paragraph 1(c). In such cases the competent authority of the executing State shall promptly inform the issuing State of its decision whether or not to consent to the forwarding of the judgment.
- 4. During such consultation, the competent authority of the executing State may present the competent authority of the issuing State with a reasoned opinion, that enforcement of the sentence in the executing State would not serve the purpose of facilitating the social rehabilitation and successful reintegration of the sentenced person into society.

Where there has been no consultation, such an opinion may be presented without delay after the transmission of the judgment and the certificate. The competent authority of the issuing State shall consider such opinion and decide whether to withdraw the certificate or not.

- 5. The executing State may, on its own initiative, request the issuing State to forward the judgment together with the certificate. The sentenced person may also request the competent authorities of the issuing State or of the executing State to initiate a procedure for forwarding the judgment and the certificate under this Framework Decision. Requests made under this paragraph shall not create an obligation of the issuing State to forward the judgment together with the certificate.
- 6. In implementing this Framework Decision, Member States shall adopt measures, in particular taking into account the purpose of facilitating social rehabilitation of the sentenced person, constituting the basis on which their competent authorities have to take their decisions whether or not to consent to the forwarding of the judgment and the certificate in cases pursuant to paragraph 1(c).
- 7. Each Member State may, either on adoption of this Framework Decision or later, notify the General Secretariat of the Council that, in its relations with other Member States that have given the same notification, its prior consent under paragraph 1(c) is not required for the forwarding of the judgment and the certificate:
- (a) if the sentenced person lives in and has been legally residing continuously for at least five years in the executing State and will retain a permanent right of residence in that State, and/or
- (b) if the sentenced person is a national of the executing State in cases other than those provided for in paragraph 1(a) and (b).

In cases referred to in point (a), permanent right of residence shall mean that the person concerned:

- has a right of permanent residence in the respective Member State in accordance with the national law implementing Community legislation adopted on the basis of Article 18, 40, 44 and 52 of the Treaty establishing the European Community, or
- possesses a valid residence permit, as a permanent or long-term resident, for the respective Member State, in accordance with the national law implementing Community legislation adopted on the basis of Article 63 of the Treaty establishing the European Community, as regards Member States to which such Community legislation is applicable, or in accordance with national law, as regards Member States to which it is not.

# Article 5

# Forwarding of the judgment and the certificate

1. The judgment or a certified copy of it, together with the certificate, shall be forwarded, by the competent authority of the issuing State directly to the competent authority of the executing State by any means which leaves a written record under conditions allowing the executing State to establish its authenticity. The original of the judgment, or a certified copy of it, and the original of the certificate, shall be sent to the executing State if it so requires. All official communications shall also be made directly between the said competent authorities.

- 2. The certificate, shall be signed, and its content certified as accurate, by the competent authority of the issuing State.
- 3. The issuing State shall forward the judgment together with the certificate to only one executing State at any one time.
- 4. If the competent authority of the executing State is not known to the competent authority of the issuing State, the latter shall make all necessary inquiries, including via the Contact points of the European Judicial Network set up by Council Joint Action 98/428/JHA (<sup>9</sup>), in order to obtain the information from the executing State.
- 5. When an authority of the executing State which receives a judgment together with a certificate has no competence to recognise it and take the necessary measures for its enforcement, it shall, ex officio, forward the judgment together with the certificate to the competent authority of the executing State and inform the competent authority of the issuing State accordingly.

# Opinion and notification of the sentenced person

- 1. Without prejudice to paragraph 2, a judgment together with a certificate may be forwarded to the executing State for the purpose of its recognition and enforcement of the sentence only with the consent of the sentenced person in accordance with the law of the issuing State.
- 2. The consent of the sentenced person shall not be required where the judgment together with the certificate is forwarded:
- (a) to the Member State of nationality in which the sentenced person lives;
- (b) to the Member State to which the sentenced person will be deported once he or she is released from the enforcement of the sentence on the basis of an expulsion or deportation order included in the judgment or in a judicial or administrative decision or any other measure consequential to the judgment;
- (c) to the Member State to which the sentenced person has fled or otherwise returned in view of the criminal proceedings pending against him or her in the issuing State or following the conviction in that issuing State.
- 3. In all cases where the sentenced person is still in the issuing State, he or she shall be given an opportunity to state his or her opinion orally or in writing. Where the issuing State considers it necessary in view of the sentenced person's age or his or her physical or mental condition, that opportunity shall be given to his or her legal representative.

The opinion of the sentenced person shall be taken into account when deciding the issue of forwarding the judgement together with the certificate. Where the person has availed him or her self of the opportunity provided in this paragraph, the opinion of the sentenced person shall be forwarded to the executing State, in particular with a view to Article 4(4). If the sentenced person stated his or her opinion orally, the issuing State shall ensure that the written record of such statement is available to executing State.

- 4. The competent authority of the issuing State shall inform the sentenced person, in a language which he or she understands, that it has decided to forward the judgment together with the certificate by using the standard form of the notification set out in Annex II. When the sentenced person is in the executing State at the time of that decision, that form shall be transmitted to the executing State which shall inform the sentenced person accordingly.
- 5. Paragraph 2(a) shall not apply to Poland as an issuing State and as an executing State in cases where the judgement was issued before the lapse of five years from 5 December 2011. Poland may at any time notify the General Secretariat of the Council that it will no longer avail itself of this derogation.

# **Double criminality**

- 1. The following offences, if they are punishable in the issuing State by a custodial sentence or a measure involving deprivation of liberty for a maximum period of at least three years, and as they are defined by the law of the issuing State, shall, under the terms of this Framework Decision and without verification of the double criminality of the act, give rise to recognition of the judgment and enforcement of the sentence imposed:
- participation in a criminal organisation,
- terrorism,
- trafficking in human beings,
- sexual exploitation of children and child pornography,
- illicit trafficking in narcotic drugs and psychotropic substances,
- illicit trafficking in weapons, munitions and explosives,
- corruption,
- fraud, including that affecting the financial interests of the European Communities within the meaning of the Convention of 26 July 1995 on the protection of the European Communities' financial interests (10)
- laundering of the proceeds of crime,
- counterfeiting currency, including of the euro,
- computer-related crime,
- environmental crime, including illicit trafficking in endangered animal species and in endangered plant species and varieties,
- facilitation of unauthorised entry and residence,
- murder, grievous bodily injury,
- illicit trade in human organs and tissue,
- kidnapping, illegal restraint and hostage-taking,
- racism and xenophobia,
- organised or armed robbery,
- illicit trafficking in cultural goods, including antiques and works of art,
- swindling,
- racketeering and extortion,
- counterfeiting and piracy of products,
- forgery of administrative documents and trafficking therein,
- forgery of means of payment,
- illicit trafficking in hormonal substances and other growth promoters,
- illicit trafficking in nuclear or radioactive materials,
- trafficking in stolen vehicles,
- rape,
- arson
- crimes within the jurisdiction of the International Criminal Court,
- unlawful seizure of aircraft/ships,
- sabotage.
- 2. The Council may decide to add other categories of offences to the list provided for in paragraph 1 at any time, acting unanimously after consultation of the European Parliament under the conditions laid down in Article 39(1) of the Treaty on European Union. The Council shall examine, in the light of the report submitted to it pursuant to Article 29(5) of this Framework Decision, whether the list should be extended or amended.

- 3. For offences other than those covered by paragraph 1, the executing State may make the recognition of the judgment and enforcement of the sentence subject to the condition that it relates to acts which also constitute an offence under the law of the executing State, whatever its constituent elements or however it is described.
- 4. Each Member State may, on adoption of this Framework Decision or later, by a declaration notified to the General Secretariat of the Council declare that it will not apply paragraph 1. Any such declaration may be withdrawn at any time. Such declarations or withdrawals of declarations shall be published in the Official Journal of the European Union.

# Recognition of the judgment and enforcement of the sentence

- 1. The competent authority of the executing State shall recognise a judgment which has been forwarded in accordance with Article 4 and following the procedure under Article 5, and shall forthwith take all the necessary measures for the enforcement of the sentence, unless it decides to invoke one of the grounds for non-recognition and non-enforcement provided for in Article 9.
- 2. Where the sentence is incompatible with the law of the executing State in terms of its duration, the competent authority of the executing State may decide to adapt the sentence only where that sentence exceeds the maximum penalty provided for similar offences under its national law. The adapted sentence shall not be less than the maximum penalty provided for similar offences under the law of the executing State.
- 3. Where the sentence is incompatible with the law of the executing State in terms of its nature, the competent authority of the executing State may adapt it to the punishment or measure provided for under its own law for similar offences. Such a punishment or measure shall correspond as closely as possible to the sentence imposed in the issuing State and therefore the sentence shall not be converted into a pecuniary punishment.
- 4. The adapted sentence shall not aggravate the sentence passed in the issuing State in terms of its nature or duration.

#### Article 9

# Grounds for non-recognition and non-enforcement

- 1. The competent authority of the executing State may refuse to recognise the judgment and enforce the sentence, if:
- (a) the certificate referred to in Article 4 is incomplete or manifestly does not correspond to the judgment and has not been completed or corrected within a reasonable deadline set by the competent authority of the executing State;
- (b) the criteria set forth in Article 4(1) are not met;
- (c) enforcement of the sentence would be contrary to the principle of ne bis in idem;
- (d) in a case referred to in Article 7(3) and, where the executing State has made a declaration under Article 7(4), in a case referred to in Article 7(1), the judgment relates to acts which would not constitute an offence under the law of the executing State. However, in relation to taxes or duties, customs and exchange, execution of a judgment may not be refused on the ground that the law of the executing State does not impose the same kind of tax or duty or does not contain the same type of rules as regards taxes, duties and customs and exchange regulations as the law of the issuing State:
- (e) the enforcement of the sentence is statute-barred according to the law of the executing State;
- (f) there is immunity under the law of the executing State, which makes it impossible to enforce the sentence;
- (g) the sentence has been imposed on a person who, under the law of the executing State, owing to his or her age, could not have been held criminally liable for the acts in respect of which the judgment was issued;
- (h) at the time the judgment was received by the competent authority of the executing State, less than six months of the sentence remain to be served;

- (i) according to the certificate provided for in Article 4, the person did not appear in person at the trial resulting in the decision, unless the certificate states that the person, in accordance with further procedural requirements defined in the national law of the issuing State:
  - (i) in due time:
    - either was summoned in person and thereby informed of the scheduled date and place of the trial which resulted in the decision, or by other means actually received official information of the scheduled date and place of that trial in such a manner that it was unequivocally established that he or she was aware of the scheduled trial,

and

— was informed that a decision may be handed down if he or she does not appear for the trial;

or

(ii) being aware of the scheduled trial had given a mandate to a legal counsellor, who was either appointed by the person concerned or by the State, to defend him or her at the trial, and was indeed defended by that counsellor at the trial;

or

- (iii) after being served with the decision and being expressly informed of the right to a retrial, or an appeal, in which the person has the right to participate and which allows the merits of the case, including fresh evidence, to be reexamined, and which may lead to the original decision being reversed:
  - expressly stated that he or she does not contest the decision,

or

- did not request a retrial or appeal within the applicable time frame;
- (j) the executing State, before a decision is taken in accordance with Article 12(1), makes a request, in accordance with Article 18(3), and the issuing State does not consent, in accordance with Article 18(2)(g), to the person concerned being prosecuted, sentenced or otherwise deprived of his or her liberty in the executing State for an offence committed prior to the transfer other than that for which the person was transferred;
- (k) the sentence imposed includes a measure of psychiatric or healthcare or another measure involving deprivation of liberty, which, notwithstanding Article 8(3), cannot be executed by the executing State in accordance with its legal or health care system;
- (l) the judgment relates to criminal offences which under the law of the executing State are regarded as having been committed wholly or for a major or essential part within its territory, or in a place equivalent to its territory.
- 2. Any decision under paragraph 1(l) in relation to offences committed partly within the territory of the executing State, or in a place equivalent to its territory, shall be taken by the competent authority of the executing State in exceptional circumstances and on a case-by-case basis, having regard to the specific circumstances of the case, and in particular to whether a major or essential part of the conduct in question has taken place in the issuing State.
- 3. In the cases referred to in paragraph 1(a), (b), (c), (i), (k) and (l), before deciding not to recognise the judgment and enforce the sentence, the competent authority of the executing State shall consult the competent authority of the issuing State, by any appropriate means, and shall, where appropriate, ask it to supply any necessary additional information without delay.

# Article 10

# Partial recognition and enforcement

1. If the competent authority of the executing State could consider recognition of the judgment and enforcement of the sentence in part, it may, before deciding to refuse recognition of the judgment and enforcement of the sentence in whole, consult the competent authority of the issuing State with a view to finding an agreement, as provided for in paragraph 2.

2. The competent authorities of the issuing and the executing States may agree, on a case-by-case basis, to the partial recognition and enforcement of a sentence in accordance with the conditions set out by them, provided such recognition and enforcement does not result in the aggravation of the duration of the sentence. In the absence of such agreement, the certificate shall be withdrawn.

#### Article 11

# Postponement of recognition of the judgment

The recognition of the judgment may be postponed in the executing State where the certificate referred to in Article 4 is incomplete or manifestly does not correspond to the judgment, until such reasonable deadline set by the executing State for the certificate to be completed or corrected.

#### Article 12

# Decision on the enforcement of the sentence and time limits

- 1. The competent authority in the executing State shall decide as quickly as possible whether to recognise the judgment and enforce the sentence and shall inform the issuing State thereof, including of any decision to adapt the sentence in accordance with Article 8(2) and (3).
- 2. Unless a ground for postponement exists under Article 11 or Article 23(3), the final decision on the recognition of the judgment and the enforcement of the sentence shall be taken within a period of 90 days of receipt of the judgment and the certificate.
- 3. When in exceptional cases it is not practicable for the competent authority of the executing State to comply with the period provided for in paragraph 2, it shall without delay inform the competent authority of the issuing State by any means, giving the reasons for the delay and the estimated time needed for the final decision to be taken.

# Article 13

# Withdrawal of the certificate

As long as the enforcement of the sentence in the executing State has not begun, the issuing State may withdraw the certificate from that State, giving reasons for doing so. Upon withdrawal of the certificate, the executing State shall no longer enforce the sentence.

#### Article 14

# **Provisional arrest**

Where the sentenced person is in the executing State, the executing State may, at the request of the issuing State, before the arrival of the judgment and the certificate, or before the decision to recognise the judgment and enforce the sentence, arrest the sentenced person, or take any other measure to ensure that the sentenced person remains in its territory, pending a decision to recognise the judgment and enforce the sentence. The duration of the sentence shall not be aggravated as a result of any period spent in custody by reason of this provision.

#### Article 15

# Transfer of sentenced persons

1. If the sentenced person is in the issuing State, he or she shall be transferred to the executing State at a time agreed between the competent authorities of the issuing and the executing States, and no later than 30 days after the final decision of the executing State on the recognition of the judgment and enforcement of the sentence has been taken.

2. If the transfer of the sentenced person within the period laid down in paragraph 1 is prevented by unforeseen circumstances, the competent authorities of the issuing and executing States shall immediately contact each other. Transfer shall take place as soon as these circumstances cease to exist. The competent authority of the issuing State shall immediately inform the competent authority of the executing State and agree on a new transfer date. In that event, transfer shall take place within 10 days of the new date thus agreed.

#### Article 16

#### **Transit**

- 1. Each Member State shall, in accordance with its law, permit the transit through its territory of a sentenced person who is being transferred to the executing State, provided that a copy of the certificate referred to in Article 4 has been forwarded to it by the issuing State together with the transit request. The transit request and the certificate may be transmitted by any means capable of producing a written record. Upon request of the Member State to permit transit, the issuing State shall provide a translation of the certificate into one of the languages, to be indicated in the request, which the Member State requested to permit transit accepts.
- 2. When receiving a request to permit transit, the Member State requested to permit transit shall inform the issuing State if it cannot guarantee that the sentenced person will not be prosecuted, or, except as provided in paragraph 1, detained or otherwise subjected to any restriction of his or her liberty in its territory for any offence committed or sentence imposed before his or her departure from the territory of the issuing State. In such a case, the issuing State may withdraw its request.
- 3. The Member State requested to permit transit shall notify its decision, which shall be taken on a priority basis and not later than one week after having received the request, by the same procedure. Such a decision may be postponed until the translation has been transmitted to the Member State requested to permit transit, where such translation is required under paragraph 1.
- 4. The Member State requested to permit transit may hold the sentenced person in custody only for such time as transit through its territory requires.
- 5. A transit request shall not be required in the case of transport by air without a scheduled stopover. However, if an unscheduled landing occurs, the issuing State shall provide the information provided for in paragraph 1 within 72 hours.

#### Article 17

# Law governing enforcement

- 1. The enforcement of a sentence shall be governed by the law of the executing State. The authorities of the executing State alone shall, subject to paragraphs 2 and 3, be competent to decide on the procedures for enforcement and to determine all the measures relating thereto, including the grounds for early or conditional release.
- 2. The competent authority of the executing State shall deduct the full period of deprivation of liberty already served in connection with the sentence in respect of which the judgment was issued from the total duration of the deprivation of liberty to be served.
- 3. The competent authority of the executing State shall, upon request, inform the competent authority of the issuing State of the applicable provisions on possible early or conditional release. The issuing State may agree to the application of such provisions or it may withdraw the certificate.

4. Member States may provide that any decision on early or conditional release may take account of those provisions of national law, indicated by the issuing State, under which the person is entitled to early or conditional release at a specified point in time.

#### Article 18

# **Specialty**

- 1. A person transferred to the executing State pursuant to this Framework Decision shall not, subject to paragraph 2, be prosecuted, sentenced or otherwise deprived of his or her liberty for an offence committed before his or her transfer other than that for which he or she was transferred.
- 2. Paragraph 1 shall not apply in the following cases:
- (a) when the person having had an opportunity to leave the territory of the executing State has not done so within 45 days of his or her final discharge, or has returned to that territory after leaving it;
- (b) when the offence is not punishable by a custodial sentence or detention order;
- (c) when the criminal proceedings do not give rise to the application of a measure restricting personal liberty;
- (d) when the sentenced person could be liable to a penalty or a measure not involving deprivation of liberty, in particular a financial penalty or a measure in lieu thereof, even if the penalty or measure in lieu may give rise to a restriction of his or her personal liberty;
- (e) when the sentenced person consented to the transfer;
- (f) when the sentenced person, after his or her transfer, has expressly renounced entitlement to the specialty rule with regard to specific offences preceding his or her transfer. Renunciation shall be given before the competent judicial authorities of the executing State and shall be recorded in accordance with that State's national law. The renunciation shall be drawn up in such a way as to make clear that the person has given it voluntarily and in full awareness of the consequences. To that end, the person shall have the right to legal counsel;
- (g) for cases other than those mentioned under points (a) to (f), where the issuing State gives its consent in accordance with paragraph 3.
- 3. A request for consent shall be submitted to the competent authority of the issuing State, accompanied by the information mentioned in Article 8(1) of Framework Decision 2002/584/JHA and a translation as referred to in Article 8 (2) thereof. Consent shall be given where there is an obligation to surrender the person under that Framework Decision. The decision shall be taken no later than 30 days after receipt of the request. For the situations mentioned in Article 5 of that Framework Decision, the executing State shall give the guarantees provided for therein.

# Article 19

# Amnesty, pardon, review of judgment

- 1. An amnesty or pardon may be granted by the issuing State and also by the executing State.
- 2. Only the issuing State may decide on applications for review of the judgment imposing the sentence to be enforced under this Framework Decision.

# Article 20

# Information from the issuing State

1. The competent authority of the issuing State shall forthwith inform the competent authority of the executing State of any decision or measure as a result of which the sentence ceases to be enforceable immediately or within a certain period of time.

2. The competent authority of the executing State shall terminate enforcement of the sentence as soon as it is informed by the competent authority of the issuing State of the decision or measure referred to in paragraph 1.

#### Article 21

# Information to be given by the executing State

The competent authority of the executing State shall without delay inform the competent authority of the issuing State by any means which leaves a written record:

- (a) of the forwarding of the judgment and the certificate to the competent authority responsible for its execution in accordance with Article 5(5);
- (b) of the fact that it is in practice impossible to enforce the sentence because after transmission of the judgment and the certificate to the executing State, the sentenced person cannot be found in the territory of the executing State, in which case there shall be no obligation on the executing State to enforce the sentence;
- (c) of the final decision to recognise the judgment and enforce the sentence together with the date of the decision;
- (d) of any decision not to recognise the judgment and enforce the sentence in accordance with Article 9, together with the reasons for the decision;
- (e) of any decision to adapt the sentence in accordance with Article 8(2) or (3), together with the reasons for the decision;
- (f) of any decision not to enforce the sentence for the reasons referred to in Article 19(1) together with the reasons for the decision;
- (g) of the beginning and the end of the period of conditional release, where so indicated in the certificate by the issuing State:
- (h) of the sentenced person's escape from custody;
- (i) of the enforcement of the sentence as soon as it has been completed.

# Article 22

# Consequences of the transfer of the sentenced person

- 1. Subject to paragraph 2, the issuing State shall not proceed with the enforcement of the sentence once its enforcement in the executing State has begun.
- 2. The right to enforce the sentence shall revert to the issuing State upon its being informed by the executing State of the partial non-enforcement of the sentence pursuant to Article 21(h).

# Article 23

# Languages

- 1. The certificate shall be translated into the official language or one of the official languages of the executing State. Any Member State may, on adoption of this Framework Decision or later, state in a declaration deposited with the General Secretariat of the Council that it will accept a translation in one or more other official languages of the Institutions of the European Union.
- 2. Subject to paragraph 3, no translation of the judgment shall be required.
- 3. Any Member State may, on adoption of this Framework Decision or later, in a declaration deposited with the General Secretariat of the Council state that it, as an executing State, may without delay after receiving the judgment and the certificate, request, in cases where it finds the content of the certificate insufficient to decide on the enforcement of the sentence, that the judgment or essential parts of it be accompanied by a translation into the official language or one of the official languages of the executing State or into one or more other official languages of the Institutions of the European Union. Such a request shall be made, after consultation, where necessary, to indicate the essential parts of the judgments to be translated, between the competent authorities of the issuing and the executing States.

The decision on recognition of the judgment and enforcement of the sentence may be postponed until the translation has been transmitted by the issuing State to the executing State or, where the executing State decides to translate the judgment at its own expenses, until the translation has been obtained.

# Article 24

#### Costs

Costs resulting from the application of this Framework Decision shall be borne by the executing State, except for the costs of the transfer of the sentenced person to the executing State and those arising exclusively in the sovereign territory of the issuing State.

#### Article 25

# Enforcement of sentences following a European arrest warrant

Without prejudice to Framework Decision 2002/584/JHA, provisions of this Framework Decision shall apply, *mutatis mutandis* to the extent they are compatible with provisions under that Framework Decision, to enforcement of sentences in cases where a Member State undertakes to enforce the sentence in cases pursuant to Article 4(6) of that Framework Decision, or where, acting under Article 5(3) of that Framework Decision, it has imposed the condition that the person has to be returned to serve the sentence in the Member State concerned, so as to avoid impunity of the person concerned.

#### CHAPTER III

#### **FINAL PROVISIONS**

#### Article 26

#### Relationship with other agreements and arrangements

- 1. Without prejudice to their application between Member States and third States and their transitional application according to Article 28, this Framework Decision shall, from 5 December 2011, replace the corresponding provisions of the following conventions applicable in relations between the Member States:
- The European Convention on the transfer of sentenced persons of 21 March 1983 and the Additional Protocol thereto of 18 December 1997;
- The European Convention on the International Validity of Criminal Judgements of 28 May 1970;
- Title III, Chapter 5, of the Convention of 19 June 1990 implementing the Schengen Convention of 14 June 1985 on the gradual abolition of checks at common borders;
- The Convention between the Member States of the European Communities on the Enforcement of Foreign Criminal Sentences of 13 November 1991.
- 2. Member States may continue to apply bilateral or multilateral agreements or arrangements in force after 27 November 2008, in so far as they allow the objectives of this Framework Decision to be extended or enlarged and help to simplify or facilitate further the procedures for the enforcement of sentences.
- 3. Member States may conclude bilateral or multilateral agreements or arrangements after 5 December 2008 in so far as such agreements or arrangements allow the provisions of this Framework Decision to be extended or enlarged and help to simplify or facilitate further the procedures for the enforcement of sentences.
- 4. Member States shall by 5 March 2009, notify the Council and the Commission of the existing agreements and arrangements referred to in paragraph 2 which they wish to continue applying. Member States shall also notify the Council and the Commission of any new agreement or arrangement as referred to in paragraph 3, within three months of signing it.

# Territorial application

This Framework Decision shall apply to Gibraltar.

#### Article 28

# Transitional provision

- 1. Requests received before 5 December 2011 shall continue to be governed in accordance with the existing legal instruments on the transfer of sentenced persons. Requests received after that date shall be governed by the rules adopted by Member States pursuant to this Framework Decision.
- 2. However, any Member State may, on the adoption of this Framework Decision, make a declaration indicating that, in cases where the final judgment has been issued before the date it specifies, it will as an issuing and an executing State, continue to apply the existing legal instruments on the transfer of sentenced persons applicable before 5 December 2011. If such a declaration is made, those instruments shall apply in such cases in relation to all other Member States irrespective of whether or not they have made the same declaration. The date in question may not be later than 5 December 2011. The said declaration shall be published in the Official Journal of the European Union. It may be withdrawn at any time.

#### Article 29

#### **Implementation**

- 1. Member States shall take the necessary measures to comply with the provisions of this Framework Decision by 5 December 2011.
- 2. Member States shall transmit to the General Secretariat of the Council and to the Commission the text of the provisions transposing into their national law the obligations imposed on them under this Framework Decision. On the basis of a report established using this information by the Commission, the Council shall, no later than 5 December 2012, assess the extent to which Member States have complied with the provisions of this Framework Decision.
- 3. The General Secretariat of the Council shall notify the Member States and the Commission of the notifications or declarations made pursuant to Article 4(7) and Article 23(1) or (3).
- 4. Without prejudice to Article 35(7) of the Treaty on European Union, a Member State which has experienced repeated difficulties in the application of Article 25 of this Framework Decision, which have not been solved through bilateral consultations, shall inform the Council and the Commission of its difficulties. The Commission shall, on the basis of this information and any other information available to it, establish a report, accompanied by any initiatives it may deem appropriate, with a view to resolving these difficulties.
- 5. By 5 December 2013, the Commission shall establish a report on the basis of the information received, accompanied by any initiatives it may deem appropriate. The Council shall on the basis of any report from the Commission and any initiative, review, in particular Article 25, with a view to considering whether it is to be replaced by more specific provisions.

#### Article 30

# **Entry into force**

This Framework Decision shall enter into force on the day of its publication in the Official Journal of the European Union.

# ANNEX II

# TRANSFER CERTIFICATE

# CERTIFICATE

referred to in Article 4 of Council Framework Decision 2008/909/JHA of 27 November 2008 on the application of the principle of mutual recognition to judgments in criminal matters imposing custodial sentences or measures involving deprivation of liberty for the purpose of their enforcement in the European Union (¹)

(a) * Issuing State:  * Executing State:
(b) The court which delivered the judgment imposing the sentence that became final:  Official name:  The judgment was delivered on (give date: dd-mm-yyyy):  The judgment became final on (give date: dd-mm-yyyy):  Reference number of the judgment (if available):
(c) Information related to the authority that may be contacted for any question related to the certificate:  1. Type of authority: Please tick the relevant box:    Central authority     Other authority     Other authority     Official name:     Address:     Tel. (country code) (area/city code)     Email address (if available):     3. Languages in which it is possible to communicate with the authority:     4. Contact details of person(s) to be contacted to obtain additional information for the purposes of enforcement of the judgment or agreement on the transfer procedures (name, title/grade, tel. No, fax No, email address), if different from 2:     Contact details of person(s) to be contacted to obtain additional information for the purposes of enforcement of the judgment or agreement on the transfer procedures (name, title/grade, tel. No, fax No, email address), if different from 2:
(d) Information regarding the person on whom the sentence has been imposed:  Name:  Forename(s):  Maiden name, where applicable:  Aliases, where applicable:

<sup>(</sup>¹) This certificate must be written in, or translated into, one of the official languages of the executing Member State or any other language accepted by that State.

Sex							
Nat	tionality:						
Ide	Identity number or social security number (if available):  Date of birth:  Place of birth:						
Da							
Pla							
Las	Last known addresses/residences:  Language(s) which the person understands (if known):						
Lar							
The	The sentenced person is:						
	in the issuing State and is to be transferred to the executing State.						
	in the executing State and enforcement is to take place in that State.						
Ad	ditional information to be provided, if available and if appropriate:						
	Photo and fingerprints of the person, and/or contact details of the person to be contacted in order to obta such information:						
2.	Type and reference number of the sentenced person's identity card or passport:						
3.	Type and reference number of the sentenced person's residence permit:						
4.	4. Other relevant information about the sentenced person's family, social or professional ties to the execution State:						
Rec	quest for provisional arrest by the issuing State (where the sentenced person is in the executing State):  The issuing State requests the executing State to arrest the sentenced person, or to take any other measure						
	quest for provisional arrest by the issuing State (where the sentenced person is in the executing State):  The issuing State requests the executing State to arrest the sentenced person, or to take any other measure ensure that the sentenced person remains in its territory, pending a decision to recognise and enforce t sentence.						
	Juest for provisional arrest by the issuing State (where the sentenced person is in the executing State):  The issuing State requests the executing State to arrest the sentenced person, or to take any other measure ensure that the sentenced person remains in its territory, pending a decision to recognise and enforce t sentence.  The issuing State has already requested the executing State to arrest the sentenced person, or to take any oth measure to ensure that the sentenced person remains in its territory, pending a decision to recognise a						
	Juest for provisional arrest by the issuing State (where the sentenced person is in the executing State):  The issuing State requests the executing State to arrest the sentenced person, or to take any other measure ensure that the sentenced person remains in its territory, pending a decision to recognise and enforce t sentence.  The issuing State has already requested the executing State to arrest the sentenced person, or to take any oth measure to ensure that the sentenced person remains in its territory, pending a decision to recognise a enforce the sentence. Please provide the name of the authority in the executing State that has taken t decision on the request to arrest the person (If applicable and available):						
	The issuing State requests the executing State to arrest the sentenced person, or to take any other measure ensure that the sentenced person remains in its territory, pending a decision to recognise and enforce t sentence.  The issuing State has already requested the executing State to arrest the sentenced person, or to take any oth measure to ensure that the sentenced person remains in its territory, pending a decision to recognise a enforce the sentence. Please provide the name of the authority in the executing State that has taken t decision on the request to arrest the person (If applicable and available):						
	The issuing State requests the executing State to arrest the sentenced person, or to take any other measure ensure that the sentenced person remains in its territory, pending a decision to recognise and enforce t sentence.  The issuing State has already requested the executing State to arrest the sentenced person, or to take any oth measure to ensure that the sentenced person remains in its territory, pending a decision to recognise a enforce the sentence. Please provide the name of the authority in the executing State that has taken t decision on the request to arrest the person (If applicable and available):						
	quest for provisional arrest by the issuing State (where the sentenced person is in the executing State):  The issuing State requests the executing State to arrest the sentenced person, or to take any other measure ensure that the sentenced person remains in its territory, pending a decision to recognise and enforce t sentence.  The issuing State has already requested the executing State to arrest the sentenced person, or to take any oth measure to ensure that the sentenced person remains in its territory, pending a decision to recognise a enforce the sentence. Please provide the name of the authority in the executing State that has taken t decision on the request to arrest the person (If applicable and available):						
	The issuing State requests the executing State to arrest the sentenced person, or to take any other measure ensure that the sentenced person remains in its territory, pending a decision to recognise and enforce t sentence.  The issuing State has already requested the executing State to arrest the sentenced person, or to take any oth measure to ensure that the sentenced person remains in its territory, pending a decision to recognise a enforce the sentence. Please provide the name of the authority in the executing State that has taken t decision on the request to arrest the person (If applicable and available):  Attion to any earlier European Arrest Warrant (EAW):  An EAW has been issued for the purpose of the execution of a custodial sentence or detention order and the sentence of the execution of the custodial sentence or detention order and the execution of the execution of the execution of the execution order and the execution of the execution of the execution order and the execution of the execution of the execution order and the execution of the execution of the execution order and the execution of the execution of the execution order and the execution of the execution of the execution of the execution of the execution order and the execution of the execut						
Rela	The issuing State requests the executing State to arrest the sentenced person, or to take any other measure ensure that the sentenced person remains in its territory, pending a decision to recognise and enforce t sentence.  The issuing State has already requested the executing State to arrest the sentenced person, or to take any oth measure to ensure that the sentenced person remains in its territory, pending a decision to recognise a enforce the sentence. Please provide the name of the authority in the executing State that has taken t decision on the request to arrest the person (If applicable and available):						
Rela	quest for provisional arrest by the issuing State (where the sentenced person is in the executing State):  The issuing State requests the executing State to arrest the sentenced person, or to take any other measure ensure that the sentenced person remains in its territory, pending a decision to recognise and enforce to sentence.  The issuing State has already requested the executing State to arrest the sentenced person, or to take any oth measure to ensure that the sentenced person remains in its territory, pending a decision to recognise a enforce the sentence. Please provide the name of the authority in the executing State that has taken to decision on the request to arrest the person (If applicable and available):  Attion to any earlier European Arrest Warrant (EAW):  An EAW has been issued for the purpose of the execution of a custodial sentence or detention order and to executing Member State undertakes to execute the sentence or detention order (Article 4(6) of the EA Framework Decision).  Date of issue of the EAW and, if available, reference number:						
Rela	The issuing State requests the executing State to arrest the sentenced person, or to take any other measure ensure that the sentenced person remains in its territory, pending a decision to recognise and enforce t sentence.  The issuing State has already requested the executing State to arrest the sentenced person, or to take any other measure to ensure that the sentenced person remains in its territory, pending a decision to recognise at enforce the sentence. Please provide the name of the authority in the executing State that has taken the decision on the request to arrest the person (If applicable and available):  An EAW has been issued for the purpose of the execution of a custodial sentence or detention order and the executing Member State undertakes to execute the sentence or detention order (Article 4(6) of the EA Framework Decision).						

1	Name of the authority that issued the decision to undertake execution of the sentence:				
e l	An EAW has been issued for the purpose of prosecution of a person who is a national or resident of the executing State and the executing State has surrendered the person under the condition that the person is to be returned to the executing State in order to serve there the custodial sentence or detention order passed against him or her in the issuing Member State (Article 5(3) of the EAW Framework Decision).				
I	Date of the decision to surrender the person:				
1	Name of the authority that issued the decision to surrender:				
I	Reference number of the decision, if available:				
I	Date of the surrender of the person, if available:				
(g) Reas	ons for forwarding the judgment and the certificate (if you have filled in box (f), there is no need to fill in this				
the	sudgment and the certificate are forwarded to the executing State because the issuing authority is satisfied that enforcement of the sentence by the executing State would serve the purpose of facilitating the social bilitation of the sentenced person and:				
□ (a)	The executing State is the State of nationality of the sentenced person in which he or she lives.				
□ (b	The executing State is the State of nationality of the sentenced person, to which the sentenced person will be deported, once he or she is released from the enforcement of the sentence on the basis of an expulsion or deportation order included in the judgment or in a judicial or administrative decision or any other measure taken consequential to the judgment. If the expulsion or deportation order is not included in the judgment, please provide the name of the authority that issued the order, the date of issue, and, if available, the reference number:				
□ (c)	The executing State is a State, other than a State referred to in (a) or (b), the competent authority of which consents to the forwarding of the judgment and the certificate to that State.				
□ (d	The executing State has given a notification under Article 4(7) of the Framework Decision, and:				
	it is confirmed that, to the knowledge of the competent authority of the issuing State, the sentenced person lives and has been legally residing continuously for at least five years in the executing State and will retain a permanent right of residence in that state, or				
	☐ it is confirmed that the sentenced person is a national of the executing State.				
(h) Judg	ment imposing the sentence:				
' ' '	The judgment covers				
	ummary of facts and a description of the circumstances in which the offence(s) was (were) committed,				
	ncluding time and place; and the nature of the involvement of the sentenced person:				
	Nature and legal classification of the offence(s) and the applicable statutory provisions on the basis of which the adgment was made:				

2.	2. To the extent that the offence(s) identified under point (h) 1 constitute(s) one or more of the following offences, as defined in the law of the issuing State, which are punishable in the issuing State by a custodial sentence or detention order of a maximum of at least three years, please confirm by ticking the relevant box(es)):					
	☐ participation in a criminal organisation;					
	□ terrorism;					
☐ trafficking in human beings;						
sexual exploitation of children and child pornography;						
☐ illicit trafficking in narcotic drugs and psychotropic substances;						
	☐ illicit trafficking in weapons, munitions and explosives;					
		corruption;				
		fraud, including that affecting the financial interests of the European Communities within the meaning of the Convention of 26 July 1995 on the protection of the European Communities' financial interests;				
		laundering of the proceeds of crime;				
		counterfeiting currency, including of the euro;				
		computer-related crime;				
		environmental crime, including illicit trafficking in endangered animal species and in endangered plant species and varieties;				
		facilitation of unauthorised entry and residence;				
		murder, grievous bodily injury;				
		illicit trade in human organs and tissue;				
☐ kidnapping, illegal restraint and hostage-taking;						
☐ racism and xenophobia;						
☐ organised or armed robbery;						
☐ illicit trafficking in cultural goods, including antiques and works of art;						
	swindling;					
□ racketeering and extortion;						
	☐ counterfeiting and piracy of products;					
	☐ forgery of administrative documents and trafficking therein;					
	☐ forgery of means of payment;					
☐ illicit trafficking in hormonal substances and other growth promoters;						
		illicit trafficking in nuclear or radioactive materials;				
		trafficking in stolen vehicles;				
		rape;				
		arson;				
		crimes within the jurisdiction of the International Criminal Court;				
		unlawful seizure of aircraft/ships;				
		sabotage.				
3.	the	the extent that the offence(s) identified under point 1 is (are) not covered by point 2 or if the judgment and certificate is forwarded to the Member State, which has declared that it will verify the double criminality ticle 7(4) of the Framework Decision), please give a full description of the offence(s) concerned:				
	• • • •					
	• • • •					

(i)	Sta	atus of the judgment imposing the sentence:						
	1.	In	Indicate if the person appeared in person at the trial resulting in the decision:					
		1. ☐ Yes, the person appeared in person at the trial resulting in the decision.						
	2. ☐ No, the person did not appear in person at the trial resulting in the decision.			e person did not appear in person at the trial resulting in the decision.				
3. If you have ticked the box under point 2, please confirm the existence of			If you ha	ve ticked the box under point 2, please confirm the existence of one of the following:				
☐ 3.1a. the person was summoned in person on scheduled date and place of the trial wh			□ 3.1a.	the person was summoned in person on (day/month/year) and thereby informed of the scheduled date and place of the trial which resulted in the decision and was informed that a decision may be handed down if he or she does not appear for the trial;				
			OR					
[			□ 3.1b.	the person was not summoned in person but by other means actually received official information of the scheduled date and place of the trial which resulted in the decision, in such a manner that it was unequivocally established that he or she was aware of the scheduled trial, and was informed that a decision may be handed down if he or she does not appear for the trial;				
			OR					
			□ 3.2.	being aware of the scheduled trial the person had given a mandate to a legal counsellor, who was either appointed by the person concerned or by the State, to defend him or her at the trial, and was indeed defended by that counsellor at the trial;				
			OR					
			□ 3.3.	the person was served with the decision on (day/month/year) and was expressly informed about the right to a retrial or appeal, in which he or she has the right to participate and which allows the merits of the case, including fresh evidence, to be re-examined, and which may lead to the original decision being reversed, and				
				☐ the person expressly stated that he or she does not contest this decision;				
	OR							
				☐ the person did not request a retrial or appeal within the applicable timeframe.				
		4.		we ticked the box under point 3.1b, 3.2 or 3.3 above, please provide information about how the condition has been met:				
	2. Details of the length of the sentence:							
				ength of the sentence (in days):				
2.2. The full period of deprivation of liberty already served in connection with the sentence in respect of w the judgment was issued (in days):								
				as per (				
		2.	under 2	er of days to be deducted from total length of the sentence for reasons other than the one referred to 2.2 (e.g. amnesties, pardons or clemencies, etc. already granted with respect to the sentence):				
		2.	4. Senten	ce expiry date in the issuing State:				
			□ No	ot applicable, because the person is currently not in custody				
				e person is currently in custody and the sentence, under the law of the issuing State, would be fully eved by (give date: dd-mm-yyyy) (2):				
	3.	Ty	pe of sent					
				ll sentence				
	☐ measure involving deprivation of liberty (please specify):							

<sup>(</sup>²) Please insert here the date by which the sentence would be fully served (not taking into account the possibilities of any form of early and/or conditional release) if the person were to stay in the issuing State.

(j) Information related to early or conditional release:						
1. Under the law of the issuing State the sentenced person is entitled to early or conditional release, having served:						
□ half the sentence						
☐ two-thirds of the sentence						
another portion of the sentence ( please indicate):						
2. The competent authority of the issuing State requests to be informed of:						
☐ The applicable provisions of the law of the executing State on early or conditional release of the sentenced person;						
☐ The beginning and the end of the period of early or conditional release.						
(k) Opinion of the sentenced person:						
1. ☐ The sentenced person could not be heard because he/she is already in the executing State.						
2. ☐ The sentenced person is in the issuing State and:						
a.   has requested the forwarding of the judgment and the certificate						
☐ consented to the forwarding of the judgment and the certificate						
did not consent to the forwarding of the judgment and the certificate (state reasons given by the sentenced person):						
b.   Opinion of the sentenced person is attached.						
Opinion of the sentenced person was forwarded to the executing State on (give date: dd-mm-yyyy):						
(l) Other circumstances relevant to the case (optional information):						
(m) Final information:						
The text of the judgment(s) is (are) attached to the certificate (3).						
Signature of the authority issuing the certificate and/or its representative certifying the content of the certificate as accurate						
Name:						
Post held (title/grade):						
Date:						
Official stamp (if available)						

<sup>(3)</sup> The competent authority of the issuing State must attach all judgments related to the case which are necessary to have all the information on the final sentence to be enforced. Any available translation of the judgment(s) may also be attached.

# ANNEX III

#### NOTIFICATION OF THE SENTENCED PERSON

You are hereby notified of the decision of (competent at	uthority of the issuing State) to forward the judgment
of (competent court of the issuing State) dated (date	of judgment) (reference number; if available)
to (executing State) for the purpose of its recognition	and enforcement of the sentence imposed therein in
accordance with the national law implementing Council Framework D	Decision 2008/909/JHA of 27 November 2008 on the
application of the principle of mutual recognition of judgments in	n criminal matters imposing custodial sentences or
measures involving deprivation of liberty for the purpose of their enfo	orcement in the European Union.

The enforcement of the sentence will be governed by the law of ....... (executing State). The authorities of that State will be competent to decide on the procedures for enforcement and to determine all the measures relating thereto, including the grounds for early or conditional release.

The competent authority of ...... (executing State) has to deduct the full period of deprivation of liberty already served in connection with the sentence from the total duration of deprivation of liberty to be served. An adaptation of the sentence by the competent authority of ....... (executing State) may take place only if it is incompatible with the law of that State in terms of its duration or nature. The adapted sentence must not aggravate the sentence passed in ...... (issuing State) by its nature or duration.

# ANNEX IV

# FLOWCHART FRAMEWORK DECISION 2008/909/JHA

#### Forwarding a judgment for recognition and enforcement/Request for forwarding

The issuing authority, the sentenced person or the executing authority [Art. 4(5)]

#### **Transfer conditions**

Such as for example final judgment, nationality or habitual residence, 6 months remaining to be served etc.

#### Consultation and assessment of social rehabilitation

Consultation is dependent on the specificities of the envisioned transfer:

- Situation A = to MS of nationality in which the sentenced person lives [Art. 4.1(a)]
- Situation B = to MS of nationality to where the person will be deported (expulsion or deportation order) [Art. 4.1(b)] Situation C = to any other Member State [Art. 4.1(c)]

#### Situation A and Situation B

- opinion of sentenced person, but no consent [Art. 6(3)]
- optional consultation with the executing State [Art. 4(3)]
- optional reasoned opinion of the executing State that the enforcement would not serve the purpose of facilitating social rehabilitation [Art. 4 (4)]

#### Situation C

- consent of sentenced person, except for Art. 6(2)(c) consent of the executing State unless declaration has been
- made that no consent is required[Art. 4(7)] obligatory consultation with executing State [Art. 4(3)]
- optional reasoned opinion of the executing State that the enforcement would not serve the purpose of facilitating social rehabilitation [Art. 4(4)]

#### Assessment of social rehabilitation

Issuing State is satisfied that transfer would facilitate social rehabilitation [Art. 4(2)] OR

End by the issuing State, if not satisfied that transfer would facilitate social rehabilitation

#### Forwarding of the judgment and certificate for transfer [Art. 5]

# Evaluation on the recognition of the judgment and enforcement of the sentence by the executing State

- Grounds for refusal [Art. 9]
- Full or partial recognition [Art. 10] Optional postponement [Art. 11]

#### Adaptation of the sentence by the executing State

- Adaptation only if incompatible with duration of the sentence [Art. 8(2)]or nature of the sentence [Art. 8(3)]
- No adaptation
  - Issuing State accepts the adaptation or withdraws the certificate, as long as the enforcement has not begun [Art. 13]

# Enforcement of sentence

- Governed by the law of the executing State [Art. 17]
  - Issuing State may withdraw the certificate for transfer if not satisfied with the information received upon its request on early or conditional release arrangements in the executing State, as long as the enforcement has not begun [Art. 13]

#### Transfer [Art. 15]

# ANNEX V

#### **SOURCES OF INFORMATION**

- Information provided by the Council of the EU on Framework Decision 2008/909/JHA: https://data.consilium.europa.eu/doc/document/ST-9618-2014-REV-1/en/pdf
- Information provided by the European Judicial Network in criminal matters (EJN): list of competent authorities, state of implementation and declarations made by the Member States for Framework Decision 2008/909/JHA
  - https://www.ejn-crimjust.europa.eu/ejn/libcategories.aspx?Id=36
- Report from the Commission to the European Parliament and the Council on the implementation by the Member States of the Framework Decisions 2008/909/JHA, 2008/947/JHA and 2009/829/JHA on the mutual recognition of judicial decisions on custodial sentences or measures involving deprivation of liberty, on probation decisions and alternative sanctions and on supervision measures as an alternative to provisional detention (COM(2014) 57 final of 5.2.2014).
  - https://www.ejn-crimjust.europa.eu/ejn/libdocumentproperties.aspx?Id=1222
- Commission Staff Working Document Tables 'State of play' and 'Declarations' accompanying the document: 'Report from the Commission to the European Parliament and the Council on the implementation by the Member States of the Framework Decisions 2008/909/JHA, 2008/947/JHA and 2009/829/JHA on the mutual recognition of judicial decisions on custodial sentences or measures involving deprivation of liberty, on probation decisions and alternative sanctions and on supervision measures as an alternative to provisional detention Annex to the report' (SWD(2014) 34 final of 5.2.2014).
- EuroPris Experts' groups reports and recommendations on Framework Decision 2008/909/JHA, including the EuroPris
  'Resource Book on the Transfer of Prisoners'
  - http://www.europris.org/
- STEPS 2 Resettlement ('Support for Transfer of European Prison Sentences towards Resettlement') aimed to support the effective delivery of Framework Decision 2008/909/JHA by investigating and analysing the legal and practical obstacles that may hinder its implementation and execution in all Member States.
  - http://steps2.europris.org/en/
- Study of the Fundamental Rights Agency (FRA) on Framework Decision 2008/909/JHA 'Criminal detention and alternatives: fundamental rights aspects in EU cross border transfers'
  - http://fra.europa.eu/en/publication/2016/criminal-detention-and-alternatives-fundamental-rights-aspects-eu-cross-border

# ANNEX VI

# LIST OF JUDGMENTS OF THE COURT OF JUSTICE CONCERNING THE FRAMEWORK DECISION 2008/909/JHA

C-573/17, Openbaar Ministerie v Daniel Adam Popławski ('Popławski II') (Judgment of 24 June 2019)

C-579/15, Popławski (Judgment of 29 June 2017)

C-582/15, van Vemde (Judgment of 25 January 2017)

C-289/15, Grundza (Judgment of 11 January 2017)

C-554/14, Ognyanov (Judgment of 8 November 2016)

# Pending:

C-495/18: Request for a preliminary ruling from Najvyšší súd republiky (the Supreme Court of the Slovak Republic) lodged on 30 July 2018, YX

C-314/18: Request for a preliminary ruling from the Rechtbank Amsterdam (Netherlands) lodged on 8 May 2018, Openbaar Ministerie v SF

# ANNEX VII

# LIST OF JUDGMENTS OF THE COURT OF JUSTICE CONCERNING THE FRAMEWORK DECISION 2002/584

C-573/17, Openbaar Ministerie v Daniel Adam Popławski ('Popławski II') (Judgment of 24 June 2019)

C-514/17, Sut (Judgment of 13 December 2018)

C-327/18 PPU, RO (Judgment of 19 September 2018)

C-220/18 PPU, ML (Judgment of 25 July 2018)

C-268/17, AY (Judgment of 25 July 2018)

C-367/16, Piotrowski (Judgment of 23 January 2018)

C-404/15 and C-659/15 PPU, Aranyosi and Căldăraru (Judgment of 5 April 2016)

C-237/15 PPU, Lanigan (Judgment of 16 July 2015)

C-168/13 PPU, Jeremy F (Judgment of 30 May 2013)

C-66/08, Kozłowski (Judgment of 17 July 2008)

# Pending:

C-314/18: Request for a preliminary ruling from the Rechtbank Amsterdam (Netherlands) lodged on 8 May 2018, Openbaar Ministerie v SF

C-128/18: Request for a preliminary ruling from the Hanseatisches Oberlandesgericht Hamburg (Germany) lodged on 16 February 2018, Criminal proceedings against Dumitru-Tudor Dorobantu

V

(Announcements)

# PROCEDURES RELATING TO THE IMPLEMENTATION OF THE COMMON COMMERCIAL POLICY

# **EUROPEAN COMMISSION**

Notice of re-opening the investigation following the judgment of 20 September 2019, in Case T-650/17, with regard to Commission Implementing Regulation (EU) 2017/1146 of 28 June 2017 re-imposing a definitive anti-dumping duty on imports of threaded tube or pipe cast fittings, of malleable cast iron and spheroidal graphite cast iron, originating in the People's Republic of China, manufactured by Jinan Meide Castings Co., Ltd

(2019/C 403/03)

# Judgment

In its judgement of 20 September 2019, in Case T-650/17 (¹) Jinan Meide Casting Co., Ltd, v Commission ('the judgement'), the General Court of the European Union ('the General Court') annulled Commission Implementing Regulation (EU) 2017/1146 of 28 June 2017 re-imposing a definitive anti-dumping duty on imports of threaded tube or pipe cast fittings, of malleable cast iron and spheroidal graphite cast iron, originating in the People's Republic of China, manufactured by Jinan Meide Castings Co., Ltd (²) ('the anti-dumping Regulation at issue').

The Court examined all four pleas in law raised by the applicant and rejected three of them as unfounded. Only one of the four pleas was upheld. According to the General Court, the Commission adopted an unreasonable methodology to reflect the differences in physical characteristics between product types produced in the analogue country and those exported from China. In the absence of data relating to domestic production in the analogue country, the Commission used the difference in prices observed for the export sales of the various product types from China. According to the General Court, the Commission could not assume that prices likely to be affected by dumping form the basis for a reasonable estimate of the market value of differences in physical characteristics as such prices may not be the result of normal market forces.

# Consequences

Article 266 TFEU provides that the Institutions must take the necessary measures to comply with the Courts' judgments. In case of annulment of an act adopted by the Institutions in the context of an administrative procedure, such as anti-dumping or anti-subsidy investigations, compliance with the General Court's judgement may consist in the replacement of the annulled act by a new act, in which the illegality identified by the Court is eliminated (3).

<sup>(1)</sup> ECLI:EU:T:2019:644.

<sup>(2)</sup> OJ L 166, 29.6.2017, p. 23.

<sup>(3)</sup> Joined Cases 97, 193, 99 and 215/86 Asteris AE and others and Hellenic Republic v Commission [1988] ECR 2181, paragraphs 27 and 28

According to the case-law of the Court of Justice, the procedure for replacing the annulled act may be resumed at the very point at which the illegality occurred (4). That implies in particular that in a situation where an act concluding an administrative procedure is annulled, that annulment does not necessarily affect the preparatory acts, such as the initiation of the anti-dumping procedure. In a situation where for instance a Regulation imposing definitive anti-dumping measures is annulled, that means that subsequent to the annulment, the anti-dumping proceeding is still open, because the act concluding the anti-dumping proceeding has disappeared from the Union legal order (3), except if the illegality occurred at the stage of initiation. The resumption of the administrative procedure cannot be seen as contrary to the rule of non-retroactivity (6)...

In the present case, the General Court annulled the anti-dumping Regulation at issue for one reason (namely, that the Commission made and error when determining the normal value of non-matching product types).

Findings reached in the anti-dumping Regulation at issue which were not contested, or which were contested but rejected by the judgment of the General Court, and therefore did not lead to the annulment of the Regulation at issue, remain in principle valid.

# Re-opening procedure

In view of the above, the Commission has decided to re-open the anti-dumping investigation on imports of threaded tube or pipe cast fittings, of malleable cast iron and spheroidal graphite cast iron originating in China that led to the adoption of Regulation (EU) 2017/1146, in so far as it concerns Jinan Meide Castings Co., Ltd ('Jinan Meide'), and resumes it at the point at which the irregularity occurred.

The purpose of the re-opening of the investigation is to fully address the mistakes identified by the General Court and to assess whether the correct application of the rules could justify the re-imposition of the measures at the original or a revised level as from the date on which the anti-dumping Regulation at issue entered into force originally or not.

Interested parties are informed of this re-opening through the publication of this Notice in the Official Journal of the European Union.

# Written submissions

All interested parties, and in particular Jinan Meide, are invited to make their views known, submit information and provide supporting evidence on issues pertaining to the re-opening of the investigation. Unless otherwise specified, this information and supporting evidence must reach the Commission within 20 days from the date of publication of this Notice in the Official Journal of the European Union.

# Possibility to be heard by the Commission investigation services

All interested parties may request to be heard by the Commission investigation services. Any request to be heard should be made in writing and should specify the reasons for the request. For hearings on issues pertaining to the re-opening of the investigation the request must be submitted within 15 days of the date of publication of this Notice in the Official Journal of the European Union. Thereafter, a request to be heard must be submitted within the specific deadlines set by the Commission in its communication with these parties.

# Instructions for making written submissions and sending correspondence

Information submitted to the Commission for the purpose of trade defence investigations shall be free from copyrights. Interested parties, before submitting to the Commission information and/or data which is subject to third party copyrights, must request specific permission to the copyright holder explicitly allowing (a) the Commission to use the information and data for the purpose of this trade defence proceeding; and (b) to provide the information and/or data to interested parties to this investigation in a form that allows them to exercise their rights of defence.

<sup>(4)</sup> Case C-415/96 Spain v Commission [1998] ECR I-6993, paragraph 31; Case C-458/98 P Industrie des Poudres Sphériques v Council [2000] I-8147, paragraphs 80 to 85; Case T-301/01 Alitalia v Commission [2008] II-1753, paragraphs 99 and 142; Joined Cases T-267/08 and T-279/08 Région Nord-Pas de Calais v Commission [2011] II-0000, paragraph 83.

<sup>(°)</sup> Case C-415/96 Spain v Commission [1998] ECR I-6993, paragraph 31; Case C-458/98 P Industrie des Poudres Sphériques v Council [2000] I-8147, paragraphs 80 to 85.

<sup>(6)</sup> Case C-256/16 Deichmann [2018], paragraph 79.

All written submissions, including the information requested in this Notice, completed questionnaires and correspondence provided by interested parties for which confidential treatment is requested shall be labelled 'Limited' ('). Parties submitting information in the course of this investigation are invited to reason their request for confidential treatment.

Interested parties providing 'Limited' information are required to furnish non-confidential summaries of it pursuant to Article 19(2) of the basic Regulation, which will be labelled 'For inspection by interested parties'. These summaries must be sufficiently detailed to permit a reasonable understanding of the substance of the information submitted in confidence. If a party providing confidential information fails to show good cause for a confidential treatment request or does not furnish a non-confidential summary of it in the requested format and quality, the Commission may disregard such information unless it can be satisfactorily demonstrated from appropriate sources that the information is correct.

Interested parties are invited to make all submissions and requests via TRON.tdi (https://webgate.ec.europa.eu/tron/TDI) including scanned powers of attorney and certification sheets, with the exception of voluminous replies which shall be submitted on a CD-ROM or DVD by hand or by registered mail. By using TRON.tdi or email, interested parties express their agreement with the rules applicable to electronic submissions contained in the document 'CORRESPONDENCE WITH THE EUROPEAN COMMISSION IN TRADE DEFENCE CASES' published on the website of the Directorate-General for Trade: http://trade.ec.europa.eu/doclib/docs/2011/june/tradoc\_148003.pdf. The interested parties must indicate their name, address, telephone and a valid email address and they should ensure that the provided email address is a functioning official business email which is checked on a daily basis. Once contact details are provided, the Commission will communicate with interested parties by TRON.tdi or email only, unless they explicitly request to receive all documents from the Commission by another means of communication or unless the nature of the document to be sent requires the use of a registered mail. For further rules and information concerning correspondence with the Commission including principles that apply to submissions via TRON.tdi and by email, interested parties should consult the communication instructions with interested parties referred to above.

Commission address for correspondence:

European Commission Directorate-General for Trade Directorate H Office: CHAR 04/039 1049 Bruxelles/Brussel BELGIQUE/BELGIË

TRON.tdi: https://webgate.ec.europa.eu/tron/tdi

Email: TRADE-MALLEABLE-FITTINGS-DUMPING@ec.europa.eu

# Non-cooperation

In cases where any interested party refuses access to or does not provide the necessary information within the time limits, or significantly impedes the investigation, findings, affirmative or negative, may be made on the basis of facts available, in accordance with Article 18 of the basic Regulation.

Where it is found that any interested party has supplied false or misleading information, the information may be disregarded and use may be made of facts available.

If an interested party does not cooperate or cooperates only partially and findings are therefore based on facts available in accordance with Article 18 of the basic anti-dumping Regulation, the result may be less favourable to that party than if it had cooperated.

Failure to give a computerised response shall not be deemed to constitute non-cooperation, provided that the interested party shows that presenting the response as requested would result in an unreasonable extra burden or unreasonable additional cost. The interested party should immediately contact the Commission.

<sup>(7)</sup> A 'Limited' document is a document which is considered confidential under Regulation (EU) 2016/1036 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 8 June 2016 on protection against dumped imports from countries not members of the European Union (OJ L 176, 30.6.2016, p. 21) and Article 6 of the WTO Agreement on Implementation of Article VI of the GATT 1994 (Anti-Dumping Agreement). It is also a document protected under Article 4 of Regulation (EC) No 1049/2001 of the European Parliament and of the Council (OJ L 145, 31.5.2001, p. 43).

# **Hearing Officer**

Interested parties may request the intervention of the Hearing Officer for trade proceedings. The Hearing Officer reviews requests for access to the file, disputes regarding the confidentiality of documents, requests for extension of time limits and any other request concerning the rights of defence of interested parties and third parties as may arise during the proceeding.

The Hearing Officer may organise hearings and mediate between the interested party/-ies and Commissions services to ensure that the interested parties' rights of defence are being fully exercised. A request for a hearing with the Hearing Officer should be made in writing and should specify the reasons for the request. The Hearing Officer will examine the reasons for the requests. These hearings should only take place if the issues have not been settled with the Commission services in due course.

Any request must be submitted in good time and expeditiously so as not to jeopardise the orderly conduct of proceedings. To that effect, interested parties should request the intervention of the Hearing Officer at the earliest possible time following the occurrence of the event justifying such intervention. Where hearing requests are submitted outside the relevant timeframes, the Hearing Officer will also examine the reasons for such late requests, the nature of the issues raised and the impact of those issues on the rights of defence, having due regard to the interests of good administration and the timely completion of the investigation.

For further information and contact details interested parties may consult the Hearing Officer's web pages on DG Trade's website: http://ec.europa.eu/trade/trade-policy-and-you/contacts/hearing-officer/

# Processing of personal data

Any personal data collected in this investigation will be treated in accordance with Regulation (EU) 2018/1725 of the European Parliament and of the Council (\*).

A data protection notice that informs all individuals of the processing of personal data in the framework of Commission's trade defence activities is available on DG Trade's website: http://trade.ec.europa.eu/doclib/html/157639.htm

# Information to all parties concerned

Interested parties, including importers, are hereby informed that future liability, if any, would emanate from the findings of this re-examination.

Since the amount of final liability resulting from the re-examination is uncertain at this stage, the Commission requests national customs authorities to await the outcome of this investigation before deciding on any repayment claim concerning the anti-dumping duties annulled by the General Court with respect to Jinan Meide Castings Co., Ltd.

Consequently, the anti-dumping duties paid under Implementing Regulation (EU) 2017/1146 on imports of threaded tube or pipe cast fittings, of malleable cast iron and spheroidal graphite cast iron, excluding bodies of compression fittings using ISO DIN 13 metric thread and malleable iron threaded circular junction boxes without having a lid, currently falling under CN codes ex 7307 19 10 (TARIC code 7307 19 10 10) and ex 7307 19 90 (TARIC code 7307 19 90 10), originating in the People's Republic of China, manufactured by Jinan Meide (TARIC additional code B336) should not be repaid or remitted until the outcome of this investigation (9).

# Disclosure

Interested parties which have been registered as such during the investigation leading to adoption of the anti-dumping regulation at issue will be subsequently informed of the essential facts and considerations on the basis of which it is intended to implement the judgment and will be given an opportunity to comment.

<sup>(8)</sup> Regulation (EU) 2018/1725 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 23 October 2018 on the protection of natural persons with regard to the processing of personal data by the Union institutions, bodies, offices and agencies and on the free movement of such data, and repealing Regulation (EC) No 45/2001 and Decision No 1247/2002/EC (OJ L 295, 21.11.2018, p. 39).

<sup>(\*)</sup> By Implementing Regulation (EU) 2019/262, the Commission amended the product description and the references to TARIC codes (OJ L 44, 15.2.2019, p. 6).

# PROCEDURES RELATING TO THE IMPLEMENTATION OF COMPETITION POLICY

# **EUROPEAN COMMISSION**

# Prior notification of a concentration (Case M.9631 — Kennedy-Wilson Holdings/AXA Group/JV) Candidate case for simplified procedure

(Text with EEA relevance)

(2019/C 403/04)

1. On 21 November 2019, the Commission received notification of a proposed concentration pursuant to Article 4 of Council Regulation (EC) No 139/2004 (1).

This notification concerns the following undertakings:

- Kennedy-Wilson Holdings, Inc. ('Kennedy-Wilson', United States of America),
- AXA S.A. ('AXA', France),
- The JV (Ireland).

Kennedy-Wilson and AXA acquire within the meaning of Article 3(1)(b) and 3(4) of the Merger Regulation joint control of three newly created companies (together, 'the JV').

The concentration is accomplished by way of purchase of shares in the JV.

- 2. The business activities of the undertakings concerned are:
- for Kennedy Wilson: real estate investment, development and management,
- for AXA: life, health and other forms of insurance, as well as investment management,
- for the JV: will acquire, hold and manage private rented accommodation, retail and office space in County Dublin, Ireland.
- 3. On preliminary examination, the Commission finds that the notified transaction could fall within the scope of the Merger Regulation. However, the final decision on this point is reserved.

Pursuant to the Commission Notice on a simplified procedure for treatment of certain concentrations under the Council Regulation (EC) No 139/2004 (²) it should be noted that this case is a candidate for treatment under the procedure set out in the Notice.

4. The Commission invites interested third parties to submit their possible observations on the proposed operation to the Commission.

Observations must reach the Commission not later than 10 days following the date of this publication. The following reference should always be specified:

M.9631 — Kennedy-Wilson Holdings/AXA Group/JV

<sup>(1)</sup> OJ L 24, 29.1.2004, p. 1 (the 'Merger Regulation').

<sup>(2)</sup> OJ C 366, 14.12.2013, p. 5.

Observations can be sent to the Commission by email, by fax, or by post. Please use the contact details below:

Email: COMP-MERGER-REGISTRY@ec.europa.eu

Fax +32 22964301

Postal address:

European Commission Directorate-General for Competition Merger Registry 1049 Bruxelles/Brussel BELGIQUE/BELGIË

# Prior notification of a concentration (Case M.9634 — PSP/Aviva/Galleri K) Candidate case for simplified procedure

# (Text with EEA relevance)

(2019/C 403/05)

1. On 21 November 2019, the Commission received notification of a proposed concentration pursuant to Article 4 of Council Regulation (EC) No 139/2004 (¹).

This notification concerns the following undertakings:

- PSP Investments Holding Europe Ltd, a wholly owned subsidiary of Public Sector Pension Investment Board ('PSP', Canada),
- Aviva Investors Perpetual Capital SCSp SICAV-RAIF, belonging to Aviva Plc Group ('Aviva', UK),
- Galleri K Retail ApS ('Galleri K', Denmark).

PSP and Aviva acquire within the meaning of Article 3(1)(b) of the Merger Regulation joint control of the whole of Galerri K.

The concentration is accomplished by way of purchase of shares.

- 2. The business activities of the undertakings concerned are:
- for PSP: the pension investment manager of several Canadian pension plans, including the pension plan of the Canadian Federal Public Service and the Canadian Forces. PSP manages a diversified global fixed-securities portfolio as well as investments in private equity, real estate, infrastructure, natural resources and private debt,
- for Aviva: a UK incorporated company operating in the insurance sector that is listed on the London Stock Exchange.
   Aviva's group provides a broad range of insurance, savings and investment products and is principally active in the UK,
   France and Canada,
- for Galleri K: a Denmark-based company which owns retail, restaurant and office space in Copenhagen.
- 3. On preliminary examination, the Commission finds that the notified transaction could fall within the scope of the Merger Regulation. However, the final decision on this point is reserved.

Pursuant to the Commission Notice on a simplified procedure for treatment of certain concentrations under the Council Regulation (EC) No 139/2004 ( $^{2}$ ) it should be noted that this case is a candidate for treatment under the procedure set out in the Notice.

4. The Commission invites interested third parties to submit their possible observations on the proposed operation to the Commission.

Observations must reach the Commission not later than 10 days following the date of this publication. The following reference should always be specified:

M.9634 — PSP/Aviva/Galleri K

Observations can be sent to the Commission by email, by fax, or by post. Please use the contact details below:

Email: COMP-MERGER-REGISTRY@ec.europa.eu

Fax +32 22964301

Postal address: European Commission Directorate-General for Competition Merger Registry 1049 Bruxelles/Brussel BELGIQUE/BELGIË

<sup>(1)</sup> OJ L 24, 29.1.2004, p. 1 (the 'Merger Regulation').

<sup>(2)</sup> OJ C 366, 14.12.2013, p. 5.

# Prior notification of a concentration (Case M.9596 — ENGIE/Predica/Omnes/Langa)

# Candidate case for simplified procedure

(Text with EEA relevance)

(2019/C 403/06)

1. On 22 November 2019, the Commission received notification of a proposed concentration pursuant to Article 4 of Council Regulation (EC) No 139/2004 (1).

This notification concerns the following undertakings:

- ENGIE S.A. ('ENGIE', France),
- Omnes Capital ('Omnes', France),
- Predica Prévoyance Dialogue ('Predica', France), belonging to the group Crédit Agricole S.A,
- six companies owning a portfolio of wind farms and photovoltaic plants, located in France (the 'Targets', France) ultimately controlled by ENGIE.

Engie, Omnes and Predica acquire within the meaning of Article 3(1)(b) and 3(4) of the Merger Regulation joint control over the Targets.

The concentration is accomplished by way of purchase of shares.

- 2. The business activities of the undertakings concerned are:
- for ENGIE: ENGIE is an industrial company active in the fields of gas and electricity supply, as well as in energy services,
- for Omnes: Omnes Capital is an independent French asset management company active in several branches of private equity, notably in the renewable energy sector,
- for Predica: Predica is a French life and health insurance company, belonging to the French Crédit Agricole Group,
- for the Targets: the Targets consist of a portfolio of ground-mounted photovoltaic power plants and wind farms located in France.
- 3. On preliminary examination, the Commission finds that the notified transaction could fall within the scope of the Merger Regulation. However, the final decision on this point is reserved.

Pursuant to the Commission Notice on a simplified procedure for treatment of certain concentrations under the Council Regulation (EC) No 139/2004 ( $^{2}$ ) it should be noted that this case is a candidate for treatment under the procedure set out in the Notice.

4. The Commission invites interested third parties to submit their possible observations on the proposed operation to the Commission.

Observations must reach the Commission not later than 10 days following the date of this publication. The following reference should always be specified:

M.9596 — ENGIE/Predica/Omnes/Langa

<sup>(1)</sup> OJ L 24, 29.1.2004, p. 1 (the 'Merger Regulation').

<sup>(2)</sup> OJ C 366, 14.12.2013, p. 5.

Observations can be sent to the Commission by email, by fax, or by post. Please use the contact details below:

Email: COMP-MERGER-REGISTRY@ec.europa.eu

Fax +32 22964301

Postal address:

European Commission Directorate-General for Competition Merger Registry 1049 Bruxelles/Brussel BELGIQUE/BELGIË

#### Prior notification of a concentration

# (Case M.9606 — ENGIE/Omnes Capital/Predica/EGI8 Portfolio) Candidate case for simplified procedure

(Text with EEA relevance)

(2019/C 403/07)

1. On 22 November 2019, the Commission received notification of a proposed concentration pursuant to Article 4 of Council Regulation (EC) No 139/2004 (1).

This notification concerns the following undertakings:

- ENGIE S.A. ('ENGIE', France),
- Omnes Capital ('Omnes', France),
- Predica Prévoyance Dialogue ('Predica', France), belonging to the group du Crédit Agricole S.A,
- A portfolio of wind farms and photovoltaic plants, located in France (the 'Targets', France), ultimately controlled by ENGIE.

Engie, Omnes and Predica acquire within the meaning of Article 3(1)(b) and 3(4) of the Merger Regulation joint control over the Targets.

The concentration is accomplished by way of purchase of shares.

- 2. The business activities of the undertakings concerned are:
- for ENGIE: ENGIE is an industrial company active in the fields of gas and electricity supply, as well as in energy services,
- for Omnes: Omnes Capital is an independent French asset management company active in several branches of private equity, notably in the renewable energy sector,
- for Predica: Predica is a French life and health insurance company, belonging to the French Crédit Agricole Group,
- for the Targets: the Targets consist of a portfolio of wind farms and photovoltaic plants located in France.
- 3. On preliminary examination, the Commission finds that the notified transaction could fall within the scope of the Merger Regulation. However, the final decision on this point is reserved.

Pursuant to the Commission Notice on a simplified procedure for treatment of certain concentrations under the Council Regulation (EC) No 139/2004 ( $^2$ ) it should be noted that this case is a candidate for treatment under the procedure set out in the Notice.

4. The Commission invites interested third parties to submit their possible observations on the proposed operation to the Commission.

Observations must reach the Commission not later than 10 days following the date of this publication. The following reference should always be specified:

M.9606 — ENGIE/Omnes Capital/Predica/EGI8 Portfolio

<sup>(1)</sup> OJ L 24, 29.1.2004, p. 1 (the 'Merger Regulation').

<sup>(2)</sup> OJ C 366, 14.12.2013, p. 5.

Observations can be sent to the Commission by email, by fax, or by post. Please use the contact details below:

Email: COMP-MERGER-REGISTRY@ec.europa.eu

Fax: +32 22964301

Postal address:

European Commission Directorate-General for Competition Merger Registry 1049 Bruxelles/Brussel BELGIQUE/BELGIË

# OTHER ACTS

# **EUROPEAN COMMISSION**

Publication of an application for registration of a name pursuant to Article 50(2)(a) of Regulation (EU) No 1151/2012 of the European Parliament and of the Council on quality schemes for agricultural products and foodstuffs

(2019/C 403/08)

This publication confers the right to oppose the amendment application pursuant to Article 51 of Regulation (EU) No 1151/2012 of the European Parliament and of the Council (¹) within three months of the date of this publication.

SINGLE DOCUMENT

#### 'KIWI DE CORSE'

EU No: PGI-FR-02433 - 11.9.2018

**PDO () PGI (X)** 

Name(s)

'Kiwi de Corse'

2. Member State or Third Country

France

- 3. Description of the agricultural product or foodstuff
- 3.1. Type of product

Class 1.6. Fruit, vegetables and cereals, fresh or processed

3.2. Description of product to which the name in (1) applies

The 'Kiwi de Corse' is a fruit of the Hayward variety.

Oval in shape, it has brown-green skin covered with many fine hairs. The flesh is bright green and contains small black seeds.

The 'Kiwi de Corse' is a sweet, slightly tart fruit with soft, juicy flesh.

The 'Kiwi de Corse' has a sugar content equal to or higher than 12 °Brix and a firmness equal to or higher than  $1.5 \text{ kg}/0.5 \text{ cm}^2$ .

Only fruits with a minimum weight of 70 g and in the category Extra or I may be sold under the PGI.

- 3.3. Feed (for products of animal origin only) and raw materials (for processed products only)
- 3.4. Specific steps in production that must take place in the defined geographical area

All steps in the production of 'Kiwi de Corse' (from cultivation to grading and sorting) take place in the defined geographical area.

<sup>(1)</sup> OJ L 343, 14.12.2012, p. 1.

#### 3.5. Specific rules concerning slicing, grating, packaging, etc. of the product the registered name refers to

'Kiwi de Corse' is packaged in the geographical area in order to guarantee consumers a high-quality product without chemical treatment after harvesting.

Kiwi de Corse' is a fresh fruit that is picked when ripe. It does not undergo any chemical conservation treatment after harvesting and therefore remains susceptible to knocks and bruising if it is transported in bulk in pallet boxes over long distances. Furthermore, transport in pallet boxes in a confined atmosphere, such as in the case of maritime transport followed by delivery by refrigerated lorry, prevents the free circulation of air around the fruit, leading to differing atmospheric conditions within the pallet that will result in the individual fruits developing differently.

Moreover, the packaging plants carry out other intrinsically related tasks (sorting, approval and labelling) which require the orchards to be close by; this processing rounds off the farmers' work and avoids too much handling of the fruit in bulk.

In addition to preserving the product's quality and characteristics, packing the fruit in the geographical area greatly facilitates the product's traceability. When fruit is transported in bulk, it is possible that it may become mixed with cargoes of fruit of a different origin.

The identification system put in place at the time of packaging ensures the product's traceability up to final sale and thus provides an extra guarantee of the product's origin and quality.

'Kiwi de Corse' is packaged:

- in loose packs
- layered in trays
- in punnets (sales units)

# 3.6. Specific rules concerning labelling of the product the registered name refers to

Besides the compulsory references laid down in the rules on labelling and presentation of foodstuffs, the labelling features the product's registered name and the European Union's PGI symbol in the same visual field.

# 4. Concise definition of the geographical area

The geographical area of 'Kiwi de Corse' comprises the territory of the following municipalities in the department of Haute-Corse:

Aghione, Aléria, Antisanti, Biguglia, Borgo, Canale-di-Verde, Casevecchie, Castellare-di-Casinca, Cervione, Chiatra, Furiani, Ghisonaccia, Giuncaggio, Linguizzetta, Lucciana, Lugo-di-Nazza, Monte, Olmo, Pancheraccia, Penta-di-Casinca, Pietroso, Poggio-di-Nazza, Poggio-Mezzana, Prunelli-di-Fiumorbo, San-Giuliano, San-Nicolao, Santa-Lucia-di-Moriani, Santa-Maria-Poggio, Serra-di-Fiumorbo, Solaro, Sorbo-Ocagnano, Taglio-Isolaccio, Talasani, Tallone, Tox, Valle-di-Campoloro, Ventiseri, Venzolasca, Vescovato.

# 5. Link with the geographical area

The link with the geographical area is based on natural factors (relief, soil, climate) and human factors (local know-how) that are characteristic of the geographical area.

The geographical area of 'Kiwi de Corse' (western plain of Corsica) mainly comprises hills and plateaus ranging from 150 to 300 metres in altitude. To the west, it is dominated by steep foothills linked to the schist part of the island and by a ridge varying in height from 800 to 1 200 metres.

The vast majority of its soil has a fairly homogeneous structure, mainly sandy clay loam, and in terms of chemistry is generally acidic.

Because of the island's location and mountainous terrain, the 'Kiwi de Corse' benefits from a particularly favourable, typically Mediterranean climate with mild winters and summers characterised by a period of quite severe drought. Owing to its latitude, Corsica has strong solar irradiation almost all year round, with around 2 700 hours of sunshine a year on average in the 'Kiwi de Corse' production area.

The maritime influence gives the geographical area very specific characteristics when compared with other national and European kiwi production areas.

Frost, which can cause significant damage to the plant or the fruit, occurs very rarely or not at all. Sufficiently low temperatures in winter ensure that the plants can become dormant and provide the cold necessary for budding.

Safe from the risk of destruction of their crop by autumn frosts, producers of 'Kiwi de Corse' allow their fruit to ripen at its natural pace.

The maritime influence on the island has a significant impact on two other major characteristics of the Mediterranean climate that affect 'Kiwi de Corse' – the high temperatures and the air humidity in summer.

Maximum summer temperatures rarely exceed 33  $^{\circ}$ C and are generally between 27 and 30  $^{\circ}$ C, and relative air humidity very rarely falls below 40  $^{\circ}$ C.

The high, undulating terrain in Corsica is a major advantage when it comes to the availability of water. Annual rainfall is quite high. The sea breezes, typical of coastal areas, are accentuated by the natural convection resulting from the terrain. The main effect is that the influence of the sea breezes reaches further inland, creating a sufficiently strong wind – without being too strong – to provide favourable ventilation for the 'Kiwi de Corse' orchards and reduce the risk of disease.

There is a very long tradition of fruit tree cultivation in Corsica. The cultivation of kiwi fruit began in the early 1970s based on this longstanding expertise in arboriculture, as well as in viticulture, which shares various techniques with kiwi cultivation (summer pruning and trellising).

Additionally, the San-Giuliano INRA-CIRAD research centre took a very early interest in the cultivation of kiwi fruit. The first kiwi plants were brought to the centre in February 1969. They represented the four main varieties that were grown in New Zealand at the time: Monty, Abbott, Bruno and, of course, Hayward. The latter was quickly shown to be the most satisfactory, as in all other kiwi-producing countries, for its yield, the good size of its fruits (around 100 g on average), the uniform oval shape of its fruits and excellent keeping qualities that were far better than the other varieties. In particular, that variety is best adapted to the soil and climatic conditions in the geographical area, with its soils that tend to be acidic and its Mediterranean climate characterised by strong sunshine and maritime influences. Consequently, Hayward became the exclusive variety of 'Kiwi de Corse'.

The island producers have developed know-how that enables them to cultivate kiwis in the specific conditions in Corsica and to cope with the changing climate.

Winters are becoming increasingly mild, whereas kiwis need a cold period in order to encourage flower induction and satisfactory budding. It has therefore been necessary to adapt cultivation practices in order to maintain viable and, above all, high-quality production.

Producers have extended the trellising of the trees in order to retain longer branches and therefore ensure a satisfactory yield per hectare.

In order to deal with the excess of vegetation caused by very hot springs and summers, green pruning is carried out in summer. The aim is to remove all the wood in order to provide maximum sunshine to the fruits and thereby to increase their sugar content.

Likewise, thinning is carried out to remove excess and deformed fruits in order to reduce the load and obtain high-quality kiwis of a good size.

Moreover, producers optimise the use of fertiliser, applying it in a controlled manner in response to poor yields (nitrogen inputs are lower than in other kiwi-growing regions, with a maximum level of 180 U/ha/year, divided across a minimum of three applications) and tailored control of irrigation.

Finally, the absence of frosts and the mild autumns mean that the fruits can be kept on the trees for longer. Manual harvesting is therefore also later than in other regions and the fruits develop a higher sugar content.

Corsican farmers have developed technical expertise which is indispensable for obtaining high-quality fruit from small, 'modern' orchards (average size 7 ha), with high planting density, low yields and mechanised farming techniques.

The 'Kiwi de Corse' is of the Hayward variety, which is best able to adapt to the soil conditions in the geographical area.

It is characterised by a sweet, slightly tart taste and soft, juicy flesh.

The 'Kiwi de Corse' has a sugar content equal to or higher than 12 °Brix and a firmness equal to or higher than  $1.5 \text{ kg}/0.5 \text{ cm}^2$ .

This high refractive index contributes to its excellent keeping qualities during the storage period prior to sale, by maintaining the firmness of the flesh.

The natural factors in the geographical area of 'Kiwi de Corse' are particularly conducive to the cultivation of a high-quality product as described above.

The soils are neither too high in clay nor in limestone, which is essential for kiwi cultivation, as, on the one hand, they are susceptible to root suffocation and do not tolerate very clay soils and, on the other hand, they are susceptible to lime-induced chlorosis if the level of active lime in the soil exceeds 5-7 %.

The steep, high terrain is another major advantage, as it contributes to the supply of water and has an influence on the sea breezes, providing favourable ventilation to the orchards and reducing the risk of disease. The terrain, combined with an insular climate influenced by the sea, caps summer temperatures and ensures relatively high rainfall and humidity, which are necessary to counterbalance the high evapotranspiration from the leaves of the kiwi plants. This connection also helps to maintain sufficiently low temperatures in winter (between 5 and 7 °C on average) to ensure the plants' dormancy and provide the cold necessary for good budding, while substantially reducing the risk of autumn and spring frosts.

In addition, the high levels of sunshine in the geographical area encourage high levels of sugar in the fruit.

Among these natural factors, the one that is most important by far for the specific characteristics of the 'Kiwi de Corse' is the mild autumns caused by the influence of the sea, with no significant frosts before the end of November. This constitutes a significant advantage over other major production areas, because the producers can harvest their produce later, with a higher refractive index (7 °Brix). This longer natural ripening on the plant thereby guarantees good eating quality (soft and juicy flesh) with a well-developed flavour (sweet and slightly tart) and excellent keeping qualities for the storage period prior to sale. The 'Kiwi de Corse' undeniably has unique quality potential when compared with other national or European production areas.

The know-how of the Corsican kiwi producers is also based on over 40 years of experience from other crops, in particular vines.

The cultivation practices employed by the island producers (trellising, green pruning, thinning and controlled fertilisation) aim to make the most of the natural conditions to obtain high-quality 'Kiwi de Corse'.

# Reference to publication of the specification

https://extranet.inao.gouv.fr/fichier/CDC-KiwiCorse.pdf

# **CORRIGENDA**

# Corrigendum to Special Report No 18/2019 'EU greenhouse gas emissions: Well reported, but better insight needed into future reductions'

(Official Journal of the European Union C 400 of 26 November 2019)

(2019/C 403/09)

This publication should be considered null and void.						



